UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1

TO

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

RING ENERGY, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specific in its charter)

Nevada

(State of jurisdiction of Incorporation or organization) 1311 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 90-0406406 (I.R.S. Employer Identification NO.)

200 N. Loraine Street Midland, Texas 79701 (732) 682-7464

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

 William R. Broaddrick

 Chief Financial Officer

 6555 S. Lewis Ave, Suite 200

 Tulsa, OK 74136

 (918) 499-3880

 (Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Mark L. Jones Allison A. Danna Burleson LLP 700 Milam Street, Suite 1100 Houston, Texas 77002 (713) 358-1791 (Phone) (713) 358-1717 (Fax)

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement is declared effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box:

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer", "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	Smaller reporting company	X

THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT COMPLETE AND MAY BE CHANGED. NEITHER THE COMPANY NOR ANY SELLING STOCKHOLDER MAY SELL THESE SECURITIES UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IS EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL THESE SECURITIES AND IT IS NOT SOLICITING AN OFFER TO BUY THESE SECURITIES IN ANY JURISDICTION WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED.

Subject to Completion, dated January 24, 2014

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

3,528,580 Shares

RING ENERGY, INC.

Common Stock

The Selling Stockholders identified in this prospectus, including their donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors-in-interests (the "Selling Stockholders"), may offer and sell from time to time up to 3,528,580 outstanding shares (the "Resale Shares") of the common stock, \$.001 par value, of Ring Energy, Inc., a Nevada corporation ("Common Stock").

Certain of the Selling Stockholders may be deemed affiliates of the Company. The Selling Stockholders are offering the Resale Shares. Because all of the shares being offered under this prospectus are Resale Shares being offered by Selling Stockholders, we cannot currently determine the price or prices at which our Common Stock may be sold under this prospectus. Any Selling Stockholder may sell all or a portion of these shares from time to time in market transactions through any market on which the Common Stock is then traded, in negotiated transactions or otherwise, and at prices and on terms that will be determined by the then prevailing market price or at negotiated prices directly or through a broker or brokers, who may act as agents or as principals or by a combination of such methods of sale. The Selling Stockholders will receive all proceeds from such sales of the Resale Shares. For additional information on the methods of sale of the Resale Shares, you should refer to the section entitled "Plan of Distribution."

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of any Resale Shares sold by the Selling Stockholders.

Our Common Stock is traded on the NYSE MKT under the symbol "REI". On January 22, 2014, the last reported sales price of our Common Stock was \$14.00 per share.

The securities offered in this prospectus involve a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the matters set forth in "<u>Risk</u> <u>Factors</u>" on page 6 of this prospectus in determining whether to purchase our securities.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized any dealer, salesperson or other person to provide you with information concerning us, except for the information contained in this prospectus. Neither we nor any of the Selling Stockholders may sell the securities until the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, is filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell, nor is it a solicitation of an offer to buy, the Common Stock in any jurisdiction in which the offer or sale is not permitted.

, 2014

The date of this prospectus is

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
THE OFFERING	5
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	6
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	18
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	20
DILUTION	21
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	22
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	32
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	35
DIVIDEND POLICY	38
ABOUT THE COMPANY	39
PROPERTIES	48
MANAGEMENT	57
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	61
MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDENDS ON REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	68
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	70
CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	78
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	79
TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PERSONS, PROMOTERS AND CERTAIN CONTROL PERSONS	80
DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES	81
LEGAL MATTERS	82
<u>EXPERTS</u>	83
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	84
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus and in any relevant prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus, including any information incorporated herein or therein by reference. We have not authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any accompanying prospectus supplement, any free writing prospectus or any document incorporated by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on its front cover. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since the date indicated on the front cover of such documents. Neither this prospectus nor any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus or a offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the Resale Shares to which they relate, nor does this prospectus or a prospectus constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary contains basic information about us and the resale of the securities being offered by the Selling Stockholders. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the section entitled "Risk Factors" and our financial statements and the notes to the financial statements, before making an investment decision. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information and the financial statements and related notes.

Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus to "Ring," "Ring Energy," "we," "us," the "Company," "our" or "ours" refer to Ring Energy, Inc. and its subsidiary.

Ring Energy, Inc.

Overview

Ring Energy is a Midland-based exploration and production company that is engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production activities. Our exploration and production interests are currently focused in Texas and Kansas. The Company takes a conventional approach to its drilling program and seeks to develop its traditional core areas, as well as look for new growth opportunities.

The Company's primary drilling operations target the Central Basin Platform in Andrews County and Gaines County, Texas. Since December 31, 2012, Ring has acquired 8,602 gross (4,546 net) acres in those counties, which brought its acreage position in those counties to 13,495 gross (8,400 net) acres as of November 6, 2013. Ring operates 98% of the Andrews and Gaines County acreage and holds an average working interest of 62.24% and average net revenue interest of 47.31%. The Company currently operates one vertical rig in Andrews County, Texas, and believes its acreage position provides substantial drilling opportunities in a play with significant production history, established type curves and attractive returns. The Company also has 16,997 gross (14,232 net) acres in Kansas targeting the Mississippi Lime play. The acreage is located in Gray, Finney and Haskell counties. On October 16, 2013, Ring entered into a joint development agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop its Kansas leasehold. The Company will continue to operate the acreage and Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., will earn an equal share in the leasehold after fulfilling the agreed upon drilling carry obligation of \$6 million (the "Development Agreement"). Ring plans to drill ten vertical wells pursuant to the Development Agreement.

As of December 31, 2012, Ring's proved reserves were 3.9 million BOE (barrel of oil equivalent). Approximately 97% of its reserves (based on the estimates above) relate to properties located in Texas and approximately 3% from its properties in Kansas. The Company's proved reserves are oil-weighted with 93% of proved reserves consisting of oil and 7% consisting of natural gas. Of those reserves, 100% of the proved reserves are classified as proved developed producing, or "PDP," 12% are classified as proved developed non-producing, or "PDNP," and approximately 78% are classified as proved undeveloped, or "PUD."

Production for the quarter ended September 30, 2013, was approximately 39,000 BOE, as compared to production of 7,400 BOE for the same quarter of 2012, a 427% increase, and a 10% increase over the 19,000 BOE produced in the second quarter of 2013. The average net daily production for the last five days of September was approximately 750 BOE per day. The stated production amount reflects only the oil and gas that was produced and shipped prior to the end of the quarter. Any oil and gas produced in the third quarter but still held on site after September 30, 2013, will be credited in the fourth quarter.

Ring believes that there is significant value to be created by drilling the identified undeveloped opportunities on its Texas properties. As of November 6, 2013, Ring owns interests in a total of 2,320 gross (2,127 net) developed acres and 11,175 gross (6,273 net) undeveloped acres in Texas. The Company has 109 identified potential vertical drilling locations based on the reserve report as of December 31, 2012, and an

additional 160 identified potential vertical drilling locations based on 20-acre downspacing. Ring believes there is further downspacing opportunity based on results of neighboring operators which would add additional drilling locations to existing acreage. Ring intends to grow its reserves and production through development, drilling, exploitation and exploration activities on this multi-year project inventory of identified potential drilling locations and through acquisitions that meet the Company's strategic and financial objectives, targeting oil-weighted reserves. Ring has identified 16 wells that are suitable candidates for re-stimulation, providing attractive returns with lower upfront costs. Ring will develop the Kansas acreage through the Development Agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc. The drilling carry will cover the drilling expenses for approximately the first ten wells.

Ring Energy's Business Strategy

- Growing production and reserves by developing our oil-rich resource base. Ring intends to actively drill and develop its acreage base in an effort to maximize its value and resource potential. Ring's portfolio of proved oil and natural gas reserves consists of 93% oil and 7% natural gas. Of those reserves, 10% of the proved reserves are classified as proved developed producing, or "PDP," 12% are classified as proved developed non-producing, or "PDP," and approximately 78% are classified as proved undeveloped, or "PUD." Through the conversion of undeveloped reserves to developed reserves, Ring will seek to increase production, reserves and cash flow while gaining favorable returns on invested capital. As of December 31, 2012, proved reserves were 3.9 million BOE (barrel of oil equivalent). Approximately 97% of the reserves (based on the estimates above) relate to properties located in Texas and approximately 3% to its properties in Kansas. Ring plans to increase value to its stockholders through the further development of these properties.
- Employ industry leading drilling and completion techniques. Ring's executive team, which has over 100 years combined experience in the oil and gas
 industry, intends to utilize new and innovative technological advancements and careful geological evaluation in reservoir engineering to generate value for its
 stockholders and to build development opportunities for years to come. Improved efficiency through employing technological advancements can provide a
 significant benefit in a continuous drilling program such as the one Ring contemplates for its current inventory of drilling locations. Additionally, Ring
 believes that the experience of its executive team will help reduce the time and cost associated with drilling and completing both conventional and horizontal
 wells, while potentially increasing recovery.
- Pursue strategic acquisitions with exceptional upside potential. Ring has a history of acquiring leasehold positions that it believes to have substantial resource
 potential and to meet its targeted returns on invested capital. Ring has historically pursued acquisitions of properties that it believes to have exploitation and
 development potential comparable to its existing inventory of drilling locations. The Company has developed and refined an acquisition program designed to
 increase reserves and complement existing core properties. Ring's experienced team of management and engineering professionals identify and evaluate
 acquisition opportunities, negotiate and close purchases and manage acquired properties. Management intends to continue to pursue strategic acquisitions that
 meet the Company's operational and financial targets. The executive team, with its extensive experience in the Permian Basin, has many relationships with
 operators and service providers in the region. Ring believes that leveraging its contacts will be a competitive advantage in identifying acquisition targets.
 Management's proven ability to evaluate resource potential will allow Ring to successfully acquire acreage and bring out more value in the assets.

Ring Energy's Strengths

• High quality asset base in one of North America's leading resource plays. Ring's acreage in the Permian Basin is all located in Andrews and Gaines Counties, which is in the heart of the Central Basin

Platform. The Central Basin Platform is a NW-trending uplifted basement block that separates the Midland Basin (to the east) from the Delaware Basin (to the west). The area has been de-risked by other operators and currently as of September 2013, there were 9,007 producing oil wells in Andrews County and 3,837 producing oil wells in Gaines County, based on information from the Texas Railroad Commission. Ring has drilled 30 wells on its acreage since late-May 2013 and re-stimulated 7 existing wells. Production for the three months ended September 30, 2013 was 94% oil and 6% natural gas. As of December 31, 2012, estimated net proved reserves were comprised of approximately 93% oil and 7% natural gas, which allow the Company to benefit from the currently more favorable pricing of oil as compared to natural gas.

- De-risked Permian acreage position with multi-year vertical drilling inventory. Since the management team commenced drilling operations in May 2013, Ring has drilled 30 gross operated wells across its leasehold position with a 100% success rate. The Company has also re-stimulated 7 existing wells with attractive well economics. Ring has identified a multi-year inventory of potential drilling locations that will drive reserves and production growth and provide attractive return opportunities. As of December 31, 2012, Ring has 109 identified potential vertical drilling locations in its proved undeveloped reserves. It believes it has an additional 160 additional locations based on 20-acre downspacing with the potential to drill down to 10-acre spacing. The Company views this drilling inventory as de-risked because of the significant production history in the area and well-established industry activity surrounding the acreage.
- Experienced and proven management team focused on the Permian Basin. The executive team has an average of approximately 22 years of industry experience per person, most of which has been focused in the Permian Basin. The Company believes its management and technical team is one of the principal competitive strengths due to the team's proven ability to identify and integrate acquisitions, focus on cost efficiencies while managing a large-scale development program and disciplined allocation of capital to high-returning projects. Chief Executive Officer Kelly Hoffman has had a successful career in the Permian Basin since 1975 when he started with Amoco Production Company and found further success in West Texas when he co-founded AOCO. In addition, Chairman of the Board, Lloyd T. Rochford, and Director, Stanley M. McCabe, formed Arena Resources, Inc. ("Arena") in 2001, which operated in the same proximate area as Ring's Andrews and Gaines County acreage. Arena eventually sold to SandRidge Energy, Inc., in July 2010 for \$1.6 billion. Ring's management team aims to execute a similar growth strategy and development plan by leveraging its industry relationships and significant operational experience in these regions.
- Concentrated acreage position with high degree of operational control. Ring operates approximately 98% of its Permian Basin and Kansas acreage
 positions. The operating control allows Ring to implement and benefit from its strategy of enhancing returns through operational and cost efficiencies.
 Additionally, as the operator of substantially all of acreage, Ring retains the ability to adjust its capital expenditures based on well performance and
 commodity price forecasts.

Recent Developments

On October 16, 2013, the Company entered into the Development Agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop its Kansas leasehold. Prior to commencement of operations, Ring will enter into a Joint Operating Agreement ("JOA") with Torchlight Energy, whereby the Company will (i) be designated as "Operator" under the JOA and (ii) remain Operator as long as it owns or controls any interest in the acreage subject to such agreement.

On December 11, 2013, the Company completed the sale of 5,750,000 shares of its Common Stock in an underwritten public offering, resulting in gross proceeds of \$57.5 million and estimated net proceeds of approximately \$54.3 million, after deducting underwriting commissions and estimated offering expenses payable

by the Company. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the underwritten public offering to fund drilling and development of its properties, to pay for additional leases of oil and gas properties, to pay down borrowings under its credit facility, and to pay for acquisitions of oil and gas properties in and around existing properties. The offering was made pursuant to a prospectus filed a part of an effective registration statement on Form S-1, as amended, filed with the SEC.

The Company has a \$10 million revolving line of credit in place with The F&M Bank & Trust Company for borrowings and letters of credit. As of January 23, 2014, no amount was outstanding on our credit facility. The maturity date on the facility is April 10, 2014.

History

Ring was originally organized under the name of Blanca Corp. in the State of Nevada on July 30, 2004. The name of the corporation was changed of record to Transglobal Mining Corp. on April 8, 2007. The initial purpose of the corporation was to engage in mining development operations within the United States and Canada.

On March 21, 2008, the corporation was acquired by a new majority group of stockholders. At the time of the closing of the majority share acquisition, the corporation divested itself of all mining-related assets and liabilities. On or about March 20, 2008, the corporation changed its name of record in Nevada to Ring Energy, Inc., and the purpose of the corporation changed to focus on the acquisition and development of oil and gas properties and the marketing of oil and gas products derived from those properties. In connection with the closing, the corporation approved, by majority stockholder consent resolution, a reverse split of eighteen-to-one (18:1) of its issued shares, decreasing the issued and outstanding shares.

On June 28, 2012, Ring completed the acquisition of Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") through the closing of a stock-for-stock exchange agreement dated May 3, 2012. As a result, Stanford's stockholders obtained control of Ring under current accounting guidance. Since the Stanford stockholders obtained a controlling interest in Ring's Common Stock and stock options, Stanford was determined to be the accounting acquirer and its historical financial statements have been adjusted to reflect its reorganization in a manner equivalent to a 2,500-for-1 stock split.

On May 23, 2011, prior to Ring's acquisition of Stanford, Stanford acquired developed and undeveloped properties referred to as the "Fisher I Property." The Fisher I Property represents Stanford's predecessor under Rule 405 of Regulation C of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, as the Fisher I Property was Stanford's first significant interest in producing oil and natural gas properties and Stanford's own operations before the acquisition were insignificant relative to the operations acquired. In that regard, upon consummation of the acquisition, the historical financial statements of the Fisher I Property became the historical financial statements of Ring.

Corporate Information

Our principal executive offices are located at 200 N. Loraine Street, Suite 1245, Midland, Texas 79701, and our telephone number is (432) 682-7464. Our Internet website can be found at www.ringenergy.com. Our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act of 1934 will be available through our Internet website as soon as reasonably practical after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. The information on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus and should not be considered part of this prospectus.

THE OFFERING							
The following is a summary of the shares being offered	The following is a summary of the shares being offered by the Selling Stockholders.						
Common Stock Offered by Selling Stockholders	3,528,580 shares						
Common Stock Outstanding as of January 23, 2014	23,576,313 shares						
Use of Proceeds	The Selling Stockholders shall receive the proceeds from the sale of the Resale Shares. Ring will receive no proceeds from the sale of the Resale Shares by the Selling Stockholders.						
NYSE MKT Trading Symbol	REI						
Offering Price	The Selling Stockholders may sell all or a portion of their shares through public or private transactions at prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices at their discretion.						
Dividend Policy	Ring does not anticipate paying dividends on the Common Stock in the foreseeable future.						
Risk Factors	Investing in the Common Stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully read and consider the information set forth under the heading "Risk Factors" beginning page 6 of this prospectus.						

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider each of the risks described below, together with all of the other information contained in this prospectus, before investing in our Common Stock. If any of the following risks develop into actual events, our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially adversely affected, the trading prices of the Common Stock could decline and you may lose all or part of your investment.

Risks Relating to the Oil and Natural Gas Industry and Our Business

A substantial or extended decline in oil and natural gas prices may adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations and our ability to meet our capital expenditure obligations and financial commitments.

The price we receive for our oil and natural gas production heavily influences our revenue, profitability, access to capital and future rate of growth. Oil and natural gas are commodities and, therefore, their prices are subject to wide fluctuations in response to relatively minor changes in supply and demand. Historically, the markets for oil and natural gas have been volatile. These markets will likely continue to be volatile in the future. The prices we receive for our production, and the levels of our production, depend on numerous factors beyond our control. These factors include, but are not limited to, the following:

- changes in global supply and demand for oil and natural gas;
- the actions of the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries, or OPEC;
- the price and quantity of imports of foreign oil and natural gas;
- political conditions, including embargoes, in or affecting other oil-producing activity;
- the level of global oil and natural gas exploration and production activity;
- the level of global oil and natural gas inventories;
- weather conditions;
- technological advances affecting energy consumption; and
- the price and availability of alternative fuels.

Lower oil and natural gas prices may not only decrease our revenues on a per unit basis but also may reduce the amount of oil and natural gas that we can produce economically. Lower prices will also negatively impact the value of our proved reserves. A substantial or extended decline in oil or natural gas prices may materially and adversely affect our future business, financial condition, results of operations, liquidity or ability to finance planned capital expenditures.

A substantial percentage of our proven properties are undeveloped; therefore the risk associated with our success is greater than would be the case if the majority of our properties were categorized as proved developed producing.

Because a substantial percentage of our proven properties are proved undeveloped (approximately 78%) or proved developed behind pipe (approximately 12%), we will require significant additional capital to develop such properties before they may become productive. Further, because of the inherent uncertainties associated with drilling for oil and gas, some of these properties may never be developed to the extent that they result in positive cash flow. Even if we are successful in our development efforts, it could take several years for a significant portion of our undeveloped properties to be converted to positive cash flow.

While our current business plan is to fund the development costs with cash flow from our other producing properties, if such cash flow is not sufficient we may be forced to seek alternative sources for cash, through the issuance of additional equity or debt securities, increased borrowings or other means.

Drilling for and producing oil and natural gas are high risk activities with many uncertainties that could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Our future success will depend on the success of our exploitation, exploration, development and production activities. Our oil and natural gas exploration and production activities are subject to numerous risks beyond our control; including the risk that drilling will not result in commercially viable oil or natural gas production. Our decisions to purchase, explore, develop or otherwise exploit prospects or properties will depend in part on the evaluation of data obtained through geophysical and geological analyses, production data and engineering studies, the results of which are often inconclusive or subject to varying interpretations. Please read "– Reserve estimates depend on many assumptions that may turn out to be inaccurate. Any material inaccurates in these reserve estimates or underlying assumptions will materially affect the quantities and present value of our reserves" (below) for a discussion of the uncertainty involved in these processes. Our cost of drilling, completing and operating wells is often uncertain before drilling, including the following:

- · delays imposed by or resulting from compliance with regulatory requirements;
- pressure or irregularities in geological formations;
- shortages of or delays in obtaining equipment and qualified personnel;
- equipment failures or accidents;
- adverse weather conditions;
- reductions in oil and natural gas prices;
- title problems; and
- limitations in the market for oil and natural gas.

If our assessments of recently purchased properties are materially inaccurate, it could have significant impact on future operations and earnings.

We have aggressively expanded our base of producing properties. The successful acquisition of producing properties requires assessments of many factors, which are inherently inexact and may be inaccurate, including the following:

- the amount of recoverable reserves;
- future oil and natural gas prices;
- estimates of operating costs;
- estimates of future development costs;
- · estimates of the costs and timing of plugging and abandonment; and
- potential environmental and other liabilities.

Our assessment will not reveal all existing or potential problems, nor will it permit us to become familiar enough with the properties to assess fully their capabilities and deficiencies. As noted previously, we plan to undertake further development of our properties through the use of cash flow from existing production. Therefore, a material deviation in our assessments of these factors could result in less cash flow being available for such purposes than we presently anticipate, which could either delay future development operations (and delay the anticipated conversion of reserves into cash), or cause us to seek alternative sources to finance development activities.

Decreases in oil and natural gas prices may require us to take write-downs of the carrying values of our oil and natural gas properties, potentially requiring earlier than anticipated debt repayment and negatively impacting the trading value of our securities.

Accounting rules require that we review periodically the carrying value of our oil and natural gas properties for possible impairment. Based on specific market factors and circumstances at the time of prospective impairment reviews, and the continuing evaluation of development plans, production data, economics and other factors, we may be required to write down the carrying value of our oil and natural gas properties. Because our properties serve as collateral for advances under our existing credit facilities, a write-down in the carrying values of our properties could require us to repay debt earlier than we would otherwise be required. A write-down could also constitute a non-cash charge to earnings. It is likely the cumulative effect of a write-down could also negatively impact the trading price of our securities.

Reserve estimates depend on many assumptions that may turn out to be inaccurate. Any material inaccuracies in these reserve estimates or underlying assumptions will materially affect the quantities and present value of our reserves.

The process of estimating oil and natural gas reserves is complex. It requires interpretations of available technical data and many assumptions, including assumptions relating to economic factors. Any significant inaccuracies in these interpretations or assumptions could materially affect the estimated quantities and present value of our reported reserves.

In order to prepare our estimates, we must project production rates and timing of development expenditures. We must also analyze available geological, geophysical, production and engineering data. The extent, quality and reliability of this data can vary. The process also requires economic assumptions about matters such as oil and natural gas prices, drilling and operating expenses, capital expenditures, taxes and availability of funds. Therefore, estimates of oil and natural gas reserves are inherently imprecise.

Actual future production, oil and natural gas prices, revenues, taxes, development expenditures, operating expenses and quantities of recoverable oil and natural gas reserves most likely will vary from our estimates. Any significant variance could materially affect the estimated quantities and present value of our reported reserves. In addition, we may adjust estimates of proved reserves to reflect production history, results of exploration and development, prevailing oil and natural gas prices and other factors, many of which are beyond our control.

You should not assume that the present value of future net revenues from our reported proved reserves is the current market value of our estimated oil and natural gas reserves. In accordance with SEC requirements, we generally base the estimated discounted future net cash flows from our proved reserves on prices and costs on the date of the estimate. Actual future prices and costs may differ materially from those used in the present value estimate. If future values decline or costs increase it could negatively impact our ability to finance operations, and individual properties could cease being commercially viable, affecting our decision to continue operations on producing properties or to attempt to develop properties. All of these factors would have a negative impact on earnings and net income, and most likely the trading price of our securities. These factors could also result in the acceleration of debt repayment and a reduction in our borrowing base under our credit facilities.

Prospects that we decide to drill may not yield oil or natural gas in commercially viable quantities.

Our prospects are in various stages of evaluation, ranging from prospects that are currently being drilled, to prospects that will require substantial additional seismic data processing and interpretation. There is no way to predict in advance of drilling and testing whether any particular prospect will yield oil or natural gas in sufficient quantities to recover drilling or completion costs or to be economically viable. This risk may be enhanced in our situation, due to the fact that a significant percentage (78%) of our proved reserves is currently proved undeveloped reserves. The use of seismic data and other technologies and the study of producing fields in the same area will not enable us to know conclusively prior to drilling whether oil or natural gas will be present or, if

present, whether oil or natural gas will be present in commercial quantities. We cannot assure you that the analogies we draw from available data from other wells, more fully explored prospects or producing fields will be applicable to our drilling prospects.

We cannot control the development of the properties we do not operate, which may adversely affect our production, revenues and results of operations.

We do not operate all of the properties in which we have an interest. As a result, we have limited ability to exercise influence over, and control the risks associated with, the operation of these properties. The success and timing of our drilling and development activities on those properties depend upon a number of factors outside of our control, including:

- the timing and amount of capital expenditures;
- the operators' expertise and financial resources;
- the approval of other participants in drilling wells; and
- the selection of suitable technology.

As a result of any of the above or an operator's failure to act in ways that are in our best interest, our allocated production revenues and results of operations could be adversely affected.

We could suffer the loss of all or part of the expenses that we prepay to the operators of our properties.

We may be required prepay to the operators of our properties our contractual share of acreage, geophysical and geological costs and other up-front expenses, and drilling and completion costs, on a well-by-well basis. Once a prepayment is made, the operator is under no requirement to keep such funds segregated from funds received by other working interest owners. As a result of any prepayment, we would become a general unsecured creditor of the operator and, therefore, could suffer the loss of all or part of the amount prepaid in the event that an operator has financial difficulties, liens are placed against the operator's assets or the operator files for bankruptcy.

We are not insured against all risks and may incur substantial losses and be subject to substantial liability claims as a result of our oil and natural gas operations.

We are not insured against all risks. Losses and liabilities arising from uninsured and underinsured events could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. Our oil and natural gas exploration and production activities are subject to all of the operating risks associated with drilling for and producing oil and natural gas, including the possibility of:

- environmental hazards, such as uncontrollable flows of oil, natural gas, brine, well fluids, toxic gas or other pollution into the environment, including groundwater and shoreline contamination;
- abnormally pressured formations;
- mechanical difficulties, such as stuck oil field drilling and service tools and casing collapse;
- fires and explosions;
- personal injuries and death; and
- natural disasters.

Any of these risks could adversely affect our ability to conduct operations or result in substantial losses to our company. We may elect not to obtain insurance if we believe that the cost of available insurance is excessive relative to the risks presented. In addition, pollution and environmental risks generally are not fully insurable. If a significant accident or other event occurs and is not fully covered by insurance, then it could adversely affect us.

We are subject to complex laws that can affect the cost, manner or feasibility of doing business.

Exploration, development, production and sale of oil and natural gas are subject to extensive federal, state, local and international regulation. We may be required to make large expenditures to comply with governmental regulations. Matters subject to regulation include:

- discharge permits for drilling operations;
- drilling bonds
- reports concerning operations;
- · the spacing of wells;
- unitization and pooling of properties; and
- taxation.

Under these laws, we could be liable for personal injuries, property damage and other damages. Failure to comply with these laws also may result in the suspension or termination of our operations and subject us to administrative, civil and criminal penalties. Moreover, these laws could change in ways that substantially increase our costs. Any such liabilities, penalties, suspensions, terminations or regulatory changes could materially adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

Our operations may incur substantial liabilities to comply with the environmental laws and regulations.

Our oil and natural gas operations are subject to stringent federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the release or disposal of materials into the environment or otherwise relating to environmental protection. These laws and regulations may require the acquisition of a permit before drilling commences, restrict the types, quantities and concentration of substances that can be released into the environment in connection with drilling and production activities, limit or prohibit drilling activities on certain lands lying within wilderness, wetlands and other protected areas, and impose substantial liabilities for pollution resulting from our operations. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations may result in the assessment of administrative, civil and criminal penalties, incurrence of investigatory or remedial obligations or the imposition of injunctive relief. Changes in environmental laws and regulations occur frequently, and any changes that result in more stringent or costly waste handling, storage, transport, disposal or cleanup requirements could require us to make significant expenditures to maintain compliance, and may otherwise have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, competitive position or financial condition as well as the industry in general. Under these environmental laws and regulations, we could be held strictly liable for the removal or remediation of previously released materials or property contamination regardless of whether we were responsible for the release or if our operations were standard in the industry at the time they were performed.

Operating hazards, natural disasters or other interruptions of our operations could result in potential liabilities, which may not be fully covered by our insurance.

The oil and natural gas business generally, and our operations specifically, are subject to certain operating hazards such as:

- · accidents resulting in serious bodily injury and the loss of life or property;
- liabilities from accidents or damage by our equipment;
- well blowouts;
- cratering (catastrophic failure);
- explosions;
- · uncontrollable flows of oil, natural gas or well fluids;

- abnormally pressurized formations;
- fires;
- reservoir damage;
- oil spills;
- pollution and other damage to the environment; and
- releases of toxic gas.

In addition, our operations are susceptible to damage from natural disasters such as flooding or tornados, which involve increased risks of personal injury, property damage and marketing interruptions. The occurrence of one of these operating hazards may result in injury, loss of life, suspension of operations, environmental damage and remediation and/or governmental investigations and penalties. The payment of any of these liabilities could reduce, or even eliminate, the funds available for exploration and development, or could result in a loss of our properties. In addition, pollution and environmental risks generally are not fully insurable. If a significant accident or other event occurs and is not fully covered by insurance, it could materially adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Our insurance might be inadequate to cover our liabilities. Insurance costs are expected to continue to increase over the next few years, and we may decrease coverage and retain more risk to mitigate future cost increases. If we incur substantial liability, and the damages are not covered by insurance or are in excess of policy limits, then our business, results of operations and financial condition may be materially adversely affected.

If our indebtedness increases, it could reduce our financial flexibility.

We have a \$10 million revolving line of credit in place for borrowings and letters of credit. As of January 23, 2014, no amount was outstanding on our credit facility. If in the future we utilize our credit facility, the level of our indebtedness could affect our operations in several ways, including the following:

- a significant portion of our cash flow could be used to service the indebtedness;
- · a high level of debt would increase our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;
- · the covenants contained in our credit facility limit our ability to borrow additional funds, dispose of assets, pay dividends and make certain investments; and
- a high level of debt could impair our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, general corporate or other purposes.

In addition, our bank borrowing base is subject to semi-annual redeterminations. We could be forced to repay a portion of our bank borrowings due to redeterminations of our borrowing base. If we are forced to do so, we may not have sufficient funds to make such repayments. If we do not have sufficient funds and are otherwise unable to negotiate renewals of our borrowings or arrange new financing, we may have to sell significant assets. Any such sale could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial results.

Our credit facility contains various covenants that limit our management's discretion in the operation of our business and can lead to an event of default that may adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The operating and financial restrictions and covenants in our credit facility, to the extent drawn upon, may adversely affect our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in other business activities.

Our credit facility contains various covenants that restrict our ability to, among other things, incur liens, incur additional indebtedness, enter into mergers, sell assets, make investments and pay dividends. Various risks, uncertainties and events beyond our control could affect our ability to comply with the covenants required by the credit facility.

We are presently a small company with limited resources and personnel making it difficult to establish a comprehensive system of internal controls without more personnel or external assistance.

Effective internal control, particularly those related to revenue recognition, are necessary for use to produce reliable financial reports and are important to help prevent financial fraud. If we cannot provide reliable financial reports or prevent financial fraud, our brand and operating results could be harmed. We may in the future discover areas of our internal controls that need improvements. For example, because of size and limited resources, our external auditors have determined that we lack the personnel and infrastructure necessary to properly carry out an independent audit function. We cannot be certain that the measures that we have in place will ensure that we implement and maintain controls over our financial processes and reporting in the future. Any failure to implement required new or improved controls, or difficulties encountered in their implementation, could harm our operating results or cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations. Inferior internal controls could also lead to misinformation being disseminated to the public, which could have a negative effect on our company and the trading price of our stock.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S generally accepted accounting principles. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal controls over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.

If we are unable to successfully implement and maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting, we risk being unable to produce accurate and timely financial statements, and our stock price may be adversely affected as a result.

Unless we replace our oil and natural gas reserves, our reserves and production will decline, which would adversely affect our cash flows and income.

Unless we conduct successful development, exploitation and exploration activities or acquire properties containing proved reserves, our proved reserves will decline as those reserves are produced. Producing oil and natural gas reservoirs generally are characterized by declining production rates that vary depending upon reservoir characteristics and other factors. Our future oil and natural gas reserves and production, and, therefore our cash flow and income, are highly dependent on our success in efficiently developing and exploiting our current reserves and economically finding or acquiring additional recoverable reserves. If we are unable to develop, exploit, find or acquire additional reserves to replace our current and future production, our cash flow and income will decline as production declines, until our existing properties would be incapable of sustaining commercial production.

If our access to markets is restricted, it could negatively impact our production, our income and ultimately our ability to retain our leases.

Market conditions or the unavailability of satisfactory oil and natural gas transportation arrangements may hinder our access to oil and natural gas markets or delay our production. The availability of a ready market for our oil and natural gas production depends on a number of factors, including the demand for and supply of oil and natural gas and the proximity of reserves to pipelines and terminal facilities. Our ability to market our production depends in substantial part on the availability and capacity of gathering systems, pipelines and processing facilities owned and operated by third parties. Our failure to obtain such services on acceptable terms could materially harm our business.

Currently, the majority of our production is sold to marketers and other purchasers that have access to nearby pipeline facilities. However, as we begin to further develop our properties, we may find production in areas with limited or no access to pipelines, thereby necessitating delivery by other means, such as trucking, or requiring compression facilities. Such restrictions on our ability to sell our oil or natural gas have several adverse effects, including higher transportation costs, fewer potential purchasers (thereby potentially resulting in a lower selling price) or, in the event we were unable to market and sustain production from a particular lease for an extended time, possibly causing us to lose a lease due to lack of production.

The unavailability or high cost of drilling rigs, equipment, supplies, personnel and oilfield services could adversely affect our ability to execute exploration plans on a timely basis and within budget.

We are highly dependent upon third-party services. The cost of oilfield services typically fluctuates based on demand for those services. There is no assurance that we will be able to contract for such services on a timely basis or that the cost of such services will remain at a satisfactory or affordable level. Shortages or the high cost of drilling rigs, equipment, supplies or personnel could delay or adversely affect our exploration operations, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Hedging transactions may limit our potential gains.

In order to reduce commodity price uncertainty and increase cash flow predictability relating to the marketing of our crude oil and natural gas, we may enter into crude oil and natural gas price hedging arrangements with respect to a portion of our expected production. While intended to reduce the effects of volatile crude oil and natural gas prices, such transactions may limit our potential gains if crude oil and natural gas prices rise over the price established by the arrangements.

We may have difficulty managing growth in our business, which could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

Growth in accordance with our business plan, if achieved, could place a significant strain on our financial, technical, operational and management resources. As we expand our activities, increase the number of projects we are evaluating or in which we participate, there will be additional demands on our financial, technical, operational and management resources. The failure to continue to upgrade our technical, administrative, operating and financial control systems or the occurrences of unexpected expansion difficulties, including the failure to recruit and retain experienced managers, geologists, engineers and other professionals in the oil and natural gas industry, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations and our ability to timely execute our business plan.

We could lose leases on certain of our properties unless production is established and maintained on units containing the acreage or the leases are extended.

Oil and natural gas leases generally must be drilled before the end of the lease term or the leaseholder will lose the lease and any capital invested therein. In addition, leases may also be lost due to legal issues relating to the ownership of leases. Any delays in drilling or legal issues causing us to lose leases on properties could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and reserve growth. If our leases expire, we will lose our right to develop such properties.

Our drilling plans are subject to change based upon various factors, including factors that are beyond our control. Such factors include drilling results, oil and natural gas prices, the availability and cost of capital, drilling and production costs, availability of drilling services and equipment, gathering system and pipeline transportation constraints, and regulatory approvals.

Our operations could be impacted by burdens and encumbrances on title to our properties.

Our leasehold acreage may be subject to existing oil and natural gas leases, liens for current taxes and other burdens, including other mineral encumbrances and restrictions customary in the oil and natural gas industry.

Such liens and burdens could materially interfere with the use or otherwise affect the value of such properties. Additionally, any cloud on the title of the working interests, leases and other rights owned by us could have a material adverse effect on our operations.

Our operations are subject to hazards inherent in the oil and natural gas industry.

Risks inherent to our industry include the potential for significant losses associated with damage to the environment. Equipment design or operational failures, or vehicle operator error can result in explosions and discharges of toxic gases, chemicals and hazardous substances, and, in rare cases, uncontrollable flows of natural gas or well fluids into environmental media, as well as personal injury, loss of life, long-term suspension or cessation of operations and interruption of our business and/or the business or livelihood of third parties, damage to geologic formations, environmental media and natural resources, equipment and/or facilities and property. We may implement hydraulic fracturing in our operations, a process involving the injection of fluids – usually consisting mostly of water but typically including small amounts of several chemical additives – as well as sand in order to create fractures extending from the wellbore through the rock formation to enable oil or natural gas to move more easily through the rock pores to a production well. In addition, some of our current properties are, or have been, used for industrial purposes, which could contain currently unknown contamination that could expose us to governmental requirements or claims relating to environmental remediation, personal injury and/or property damage. These conditions could expose us to liability for personal injury, wrongful death, property damage, loss of oil and natural gas production, pollution and other environmental damages and could materially impair our profitability, competitive position or viability. Depending on the frequency and severity of such liabilities or losses, it is possible that our operating costs, insurability and relationships with employees and regulators could be materially impaired.

Federal and state legislative and regulatory initiatives as well as governmental reviews relating to hydraulic fracturing could result in increased costs and additional operating restrictions or delays as well as adversely affect our level of production.

Hydraulic fracturing is a common and important practice that is used to stimulate production of hydrocarbons from tight formations. The process involves the injection of water, sand and chemicals under pressure into formations to fracture the surrounding rock and stimulate production. The process is typically regulated by state oil and gas commissions. However, the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") has asserted federal regulatory authority over certain hydraulic fracturing practices. Also, legislation has been introduced, but not enacted, in Congress to provide for federal regulation of hydraulic fracturing and to require disclosure of the chemicals used in the fracturing process. Certain states, including Texas, and municipalities have adopted, or are considering adopting, regulations that have imposed, or that could impose, more stringent permitting, disclosure, disposal and well construction requirements on hydraulic fracturing operations. For example, in December 2011, the Railroad Commission of Texas finalized regulations requiring public disclosure of all the chemicals used in the hydraulic fracturing process. Local ordinances or other regulations may regulate or prohibit the performance of well drilling in general and hydraulic fracturing in particular. If new laws or regulations that significantly restrict or regulate hydraulic fracturing and adopted, such legal requirements could cause project delays and make it more difficult or costly for us to perform fracturing to stimulate production from a formation. These delays or additional costs could adversely affect the determination of whether a well is commercially viable. Restrictions on hydraulic fracturing could also reduce the amount of oil and natural gas that we are ultimately able to produce in commercial quantities.

In addition, a number of federal agencies are analyzing, or have been requested to review, a variety of environmental issues associated with hydraulic fracturing. The White House Council on Environmental Quality is coordinating an administration-wide review of hydraulic fracturing practices, and a committee of the United States House of Representatives has conducted an investigation of hydraulic fracturing practices. The EPA has

commenced a study of the potential environmental effects of hydraulic fracturing on drinking water and groundwater, with final results expected to be available by 2014. Moreover, the EPA announced on October 20, 2011 that it is also launching a study regarding wastewater resulting from hydraulic fracturing activities and currently plans to propose standards by 2014 that such wastewater must meet before being transported to a treatment plant. On August 16, 2012, the EPA published final rules under the CAA that, among other things, imposed new source performance standards ("NSPS") for completions of hydraulically fractured natural gas wells, requiring the use of reduced emission completion techniques.

In addition, the U.S. Department of Energy is conducting an investigation into hydraulic fracturing practices the agency could recommend to better protect the environment from drilling using hydraulic fracturing completion methods. Also, the U.S. Department of the Interior is considering disclosure requirements or other mandates for hydraulic fracturing on federal lands. Additionally, certain members of Congress have called upon the U.S. Government Accountability Office to investigate how hydraulic fracturing might adversely affect water resources; the SEC to investigate the natural gas industry and any possible misleading of investors or the public regarding the economic feasibility of pursuing natural gas deposits in shales by means of hydraulic fracturing; and the U.S. Energy Information Administration to provide a better understanding of that agency's estimates regarding natural gas reserves, including reserves from shale formations, as well as uncertainties associated with those estimates. These ongoing or proposed studies, depending on their degree of pursuit and any meaningful results obtained, could spur initiatives to further regulate hydraulic fracturing under the Safe Drinking Water Act ("SDWA") or other regulatory mechanisms. Any additional regulations of hydraulic fracturing could result in increased operation costs, which could have a material adverse effect on our cash flows and financial condition.

Our business may suffer if we lose key personnel.

We depend to a large extent on the services of our officers, including Kelly Hoffman, our Chief Executive Officer; David Fowler; our President; Daniel Wilson, our Vice President of Operations; and William Broaddrick, our Chief Financial Officer. These individuals have extensive experience and expertise in evaluating and analyzing producing oil and natural gas properties and drilling prospects, maximizing production from oil and natural gas properties and developing and executing financing strategies. The loss of any of these individuals could have a material adverse effect on our operations. We do not maintain key-man life insurance with respect to any management personnel. Our success will be dependent on our ability to continue to retain and utilize skilled technical personnel.

Risks Relating to Our Common Stock and this Offering

We have no plans to pay dividends on our Common Stock. Stockholders may not receive funds without selling their shares.

We do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our Common Stock in the foreseeable future. We currently intend to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the expansion of our business. Our future dividend policy is within the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon various factors, including our business, financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and investment opportunities.

Our board of directors can, without stockholder approval, cause preferred stock to be issued on terms that adversely affect Common Stockholders.

Under our Articles of Incorporation, our board of directors is authorized to issue up to 50,000,000 shares of preferred stock, of which none are issued and outstanding as of the date of this prospectus. Also, our board of directors, without stockholder approval, may determine the price, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions, including voting rights, of those shares. If the board causes shares of preferred stock to be issued, the rights of the holders of our Common Stock could be adversely affected. The board's ability to determine the terms of preferred stock and to cause its issuance, while providing desirable flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to

acquire a majority of our outstanding voting stock. Preferred shares issued by the board of directors could include voting rights, or even super voting rights, which could shift the ability to control the company to the holders of the preferred stock. Preferred shares could also have conversion rights into shares of Common Stock at a discount to the market price of the Common Stock which could negatively affect the market for our Common Stock. In addition, preferred shares would have preference in the event of liquidation of the corporation, which means that the holders of preferred shares would be entitled to receive the net assets of the corporation distributed in liquidation before the Common Stock holders receive any distribution of the liquidated assets. We have no current plans to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Provisions under Nevada law could delay or prevent a change in control of Ring, which could adversely affect the price of our Common Stock.

In addition to the ability of the board of directors to issue preferred stock, the existence of some provisions under Nevada law could delay or prevent a change in control of Ring, which could adversely affect the price of our Common Stock. Nevada law imposes some restrictions on mergers and other business combinations between us and any holder of 10% or more of our outstanding Common Stock.

The price of our Common Stock may fluctuate significantly, which could negatively affect us and holders of our Common Stock.

The trading price of our Common Stock may fluctuate significantly in response to a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control. For instance, if our financial results are below the expectations of securities analysts and investors, the market price of our Common Stock could decrease, perhaps significantly. Other factors that may affect the market price of our Common Stock include:

- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our quarterly results of operations;
- liquidity;
- sales of Common Stock by our stockholders;
- changes in oil and natural gas prices;
- · changes in our cash flow from operations or earnings estimates;
- publication of research reports about us or the oil and natural gas exploration and production industry generally;
- · competition for, among other things, capital, acquisition of reserves, undeveloped land and skilled personnel;
- · increases in market interest rates which may increase our cost of capital;
- · changes in applicable laws or regulations, court rulings and enforcement and legal actions;
- · changes in market valuations of similar companies;
- adverse market reaction to any indebtedness we may incur in the future;
- · additions or departures of key management personnel;
- actions by our stockholders;
- commencement of or involvement in litigation;
- news reports relating to trends, concerns, technological or competitive developments, regulatory changes and other related issues in our industry;
- · speculation in the press or investment community regarding our business;
- political conditions in oil and natural gas producing regions;

- general market and economic conditions; and
- · domestic and international economic, legal and regulatory factors unrelated to our performance.

In addition, the U.S. securities markets have experienced significant price and volume fluctuations. These fluctuations often have been unrelated to the operating performance of companies in these markets. Market fluctuations and broad market, economic and industry factors may negatively affect the price of our Common Stock, regardless of our operating performance. Any volatility or a significant decrease in the market price of our Common Stock could also negatively affect our ability to make acquisitions using Common Stock. Further, if we were to be the object of securities class action litigation as a result of volatility in our Common Stock price or for other reasons, it could result in substantial costs and diversion of our management's attention and resources, which could negatively affect our financial results.

Additional stock offerings may dilute current stockholders.

Given our plans and our expectation that we may need additional capital and personnel, we may need to issue additional shares of Common Stock or securities convertible into or exercisable for shares of Common Stock, including preferred stock, options or warrants. The issuance of additional Common Stock may dilute the ownership of our current stockholders.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

All statements, other than statements of historical fact included in this prospectus regarding our strategy, future operations, financial position, estimated revenues and losses, projected costs, prospects, plans and objectives of management are forward-looking statements. When used in this prospectus, the words "could," "believe," "anticipate," "intend," "estimate," "expect," "project" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain such identifying words. All forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, although we believe that our plans, intentions and expectations reflected in or suggested by the forward-looking statements we make in this prospectus are reasonable, we can give no assurance that these plans, intentions or expectations will be achieved. We disclose important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from our expectations under "Risk Factors," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and elsewhere in this prospectus. These cautionary statements qualify all forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf.

Forward-looking statements also involve risks and uncertainties. Many of these risks and uncertainties are beyond our ability to control or predict and could cause results to differ materially from the results discussed in such forward-looking statements. Such risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the following:

- our ability to generate sufficient cash flow from operations, borrowings or other sources to enable us to fully develop and produce our oil and natural gas properties;
- declines or volatility in the prices we receive for our oil and natural gas;
- general economic conditions, whether internationally, nationally or in the regional and local market areas in which we do business;
- risks associated with drilling, including completion risks, cost overruns and the drilling of non-economic wells or dry holes;
- uncertainties associated with estimates of proved oil and natural gas reserves;
- the presence or recoverability of estimated oil and natural gas reserves and the actual future production rates and associated costs;
- risks and liabilities associated with acquired companies and properties;
- risks related to integration of acquired companies and properties;
- potential defects in title to our properties;
- cost and availability of drilling rigs, equipment, supplies, personnel and oilfield services;
- geological concentration of our reserves;
- environmental or other governmental regulations, including legislation of hydraulic fracture stimulation;
- our ability to secure firm transportation for oil and natural gas we produce and to sell the oil and natural gas at market prices;
- exploration and development risks;
- management's ability to execute our plans to meet our goals;
- our ability to retain key members of our management team;
- weather conditions;
- · actions or inactions of third-party operators of our properties;

- · costs and liabilities associated with environmental, health and safety laws;
- our ability to find and retain highly skilled personnel;
- operating hazards attendant to the oil and natural gas business;
- competition in the oil and natural gas industry; and
- the other factors discussed under "Risk Factors."

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus. All such forward-looking statements and any subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or any person acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section and any other cautionary statements that may accompany such forward-looking statements. Except as otherwise required by applicable law, we disclaim any duty to update any forward-looking statements.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The proceeds from the sale of the Resale Shares that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus will be received directly by the Selling Stockholders. Ring will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the Resale Shares.

DILUTION

The shares of Common Stock to be sold by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to this prospectus are currently issued and outstanding. Accordingly, there will be no dilution to our existing stockholders as a result of this offering.

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The Selling Stockholders are offering for possible resale 3,528,580 shares of our Common Stock in this prospectus, which comprises the Resale Shares. Certain of the Selling Stockholders may be deemed affiliates of the Company. The Selling Stockholders entered into the Subscription Agreements, which were entered into at the time of the Private Placement. See "Description of Capital Stock –Subscription Agreements" for a description of the terms of the Subscription Agreements.

The Resale Shares are being registered to permit public sales of such Resale Shares. The Selling Stockholders may offer the Resale Shares for resale from time to time pursuant to this prospectus. The Selling Stockholders may also sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or a portion of their Resale Shares in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act or pursuant to another effective registration statement covering those shares. We may from time to time include additional Selling Stockholders in amendments to this prospectus.

The following table sets forth information, as of January 23, 2014, with respect to the Resale Shares owned by each Selling Stockholder and the number of Resale Shares that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus. Unless otherwise indicated below, to our knowledge, each Selling Stockholder named in the table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by it. See "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management" for additional information regarding the beneficial ownership of the Selling Stockholders in securities in the Company. As used in this prospectus, the term "Selling Stockholders" has the meaning set forth in the "Plan of Distribution" section of this prospectus. The information is based on information provided by or on behalf of the Selling Stockholders.

We do not know when or in what amounts any Selling Stockholder may offer the Resale Shares for sale. Because (i) the Selling Stockholders may offer all or some of the Resale Shares pursuant to this offering, (ii) there are currently no agreements, arrangements or understandings with respect to the sale of any of the Resale Shares, (iii) the Selling Stockholders may acquire additional shares from us or in the open market in the future, no definitive estimate as to the number of shares that will be held by each Selling Stockholder after the offering can be provided. The column captioned "Shares Beneficially Owner After the Offering" in the following table has been prepared on the assumption that all Resale Shares offered under this prospectus will be sold to parties unaffiliated with the Selling Stockholders, even though the Resale Shares will continue to be owned by the Selling Stockholders after the offering until they are actually sold.

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale ⁽¹⁾ Percent of		Shares Offered for Resale ⁽²⁾	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽³⁾ Percent of	
Selling Stockholder	Number	Class(4)		Number	Class(4)
Mark W. Brooker	—	*	4,546	4,546	*
Robert E. Myers	5,000	*	5,000	10,000	*
Joe T. Shepperd	—	*	4,546	4,546	*
Anna V. Haskell	—	*	64,000	64,000	*
Michael A and Michaleen A. Jeronimus	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Lance and Delonna Smith	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Kiyomars Beizaei	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
NEI, Inc., Restated Defined Contribution IRA(5)	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Payman Mannani	500	*	7,500	8,000	*
Janice D. Bowen	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Terry Boening	—	*	9,000	9,000	*

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale(1)		Shares Offered for Resale(2)	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering(3)	
Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of Class(4)
Coates Family, LLC(6)	—	*	50,000	50,000	*
Robert L. Parrish(7)	1,000	*	30,000	31,000	*
Fred Emich III	—	*	13,800	13,800	*
Roy D. Thompson	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Diamond DGT Trust, FBO: S. Rene' Pipes ⁽⁸⁾	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
Stuart and Deborah Szycher		*	18,000	18,000	*
Charles M. Campbell Trust ⁽⁹⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
William J. Nooney	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Mark. A Rubin and Michelle E. Rubin	—	*	15,000	15,000	*
Todd L. Helton	_	*	10,000	10,000	*
Kim Haukos	—	*	41,000	41,000	*
Douglas K and Regina Roesener(10)	17,000	*	20,050	37,050	*
Brian Hartstein	20,000	*	8,000	28,000	*
Richard Carney	_	*	4,546	4,546	*
Phillip Green and Marjorie Green JTWROS	—	*	4,546	4,546	*
Hoyt Estep(11)	115,000	1%	100,000	215,000	1%
Michael R. Rocco	—	*	10,000	10,000	*
Jones Family Partnership(12)	_	*	25,000	25,000	*
Butera Family Trust, Roy T. Butera, Trustee ⁽¹³⁾	—	*	72,000	72,000	*
Jan Haukos	_	*	41,000	41,000	*
Charles C. Bruner Revocable Trust, Charles C. Bruner, Trustee, UAD Sep 5, 2007(14)	—	*	4,600	4,600	*
Southwest Securities, Inc., FBO: Josephine M. Eyer, IRA ⁽¹⁵⁾	—	*	10,000	10,000	*
Wallace Sparkman & Patsy M. Sparkman, JTWROS	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
Charles W. Hanna Revocable Trust, Charles W. Hanna, Trustee, UAD Apr 20, 1990 ⁽¹⁶⁾	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
J. Perry Free & Ann Free Family Trust, J. Perry Free, Trustee, Ann Free, Trustee, UAD Dec 12, 1985 ⁽¹⁷⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Robert M. Cosby & Jane K. Cosby, JTWROS	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
CLKK LLLP(18)	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
CGER LLLP(19)	_	*	9,000	9,000	*
Roland Gentner & Cynthia Louise Gentner, JTWROS	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
Rack Properties, LLLP, c/o Kent Mundon ⁽²⁰⁾	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
Southwest Securities, Inc., FBO: Shonya Petrelli, IRA(21)(22)	—	*	5,000	5,000	*

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale(1)		Offering for Offered e(1) for Resale(2)		Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽³⁾	
Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of Class(4)	
Johnny D. Galbraith	—	*	27,000	27,000	*	
James D. Allard	_	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Alvin R. Bonnette Revocable Trust, Alvin R. Bonnette, Trustee, UAD Jan 31, 1985(23)	—	*	30,000	30,000	*	
Geraldine Haukos	_	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Stephen Lockwood Sauder Rev Trust, Stephen Lockwood Sauder, Trustee, UAD Mar 1, 1976(24)	—	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Elton Dornbusch		*	8,000	8,000	*	
Gentner Anticline Investment, LLC(19)		*	18,000	18,000	*	
Karen B. Pearson		*	5,000	5,000	*	
Mundon Anticline Investment, LLC, Attn: Cathy Mundon(25)		*	18,000	18,000	*	
Bernard A Orsi & Sandra M Orsi, JTWROS		*	18,000	18,000	*	
Robert Bearman		*	5,000	5,000	*	
Steven D Browne		*	5,000	5,000	*	
Rocky E Jones	1,750	*	5,000	6,750	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc., FBO: Amir Bayani-Rad, IRA ⁽²⁶⁾	—	*	7,500	7,500	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Hossein Lari, IRA ⁽²⁷⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Anthony Petrelli, SEP IRA ⁽²⁸⁾⁽²⁹⁾	45,000	*	10,000	55,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Zenas Gurley, SEP IRA(30)(31)	—	*	20,000	20,000	*	
Jeff L Tepera		*	36,000	36,000	*	
Gregory Pusey	—	*	11,000	11,000	*	
Clyde L. Bell Family Liv Rev Trust dated 08/24/99 FBO: Brandon L Bell ³²)	_	*	4,600	4,600	*	
Clyde L. Bell Family Liv Rev Trust dated 08/24/99 FBO: Mark D Bell II ³²)	—	*	4,600	4,600	*	
Darrell Keith & Kimberly Marie Kajioka JTWROS	_	*	10,000	10,000	*	
James A Maisano	—	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Robert W Folsland	_	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Troy Stegemoeller		*	9,000	9,000	*	
Stephen & Joan Bonnette	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Pankaj V Patel Family Limited Partnership ⁽³³⁾		*	18,000	18,000	*	
Robert C Fancher		*	9,000	9,000	*	
Jerald Dean Hattan	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Paul A Kolpak	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale(1)		Shares Offered for Resale(2)	Shares Benef	cially Owned Offering(3)
Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of Class(4)
Clark Family Trust Dated 12-08-07(34)	10,000	Class(4) *	5,000	15,000	Class(4) *
Brian & Tiffany Northway	10,000	*	5,000	15,000	*
IWR Partners, LLC(35)	—	*	112,000	112,000	*
Gregory D Davis	_	*	4,546	4,546	*
Ironman Energy Master Fund(36)(37)	_	*	50,000	50,000	*
Ironman PI Fund II (QP), L.P.(36)(37)	_	*	50,000	50,000	*
Douglas Campbell, Jr.	—	*	20,000	20,000	*
Steven R Williams	—	*	50,000	50,000	*
UOP ELP No 4, LP(38)	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
Compound Properties, LLC(39)	—	*	37,000	37,000	*
Jules Investments LLC(40)	70,589	*	54,545	125,134	1%
David M & Prudence Kawasaki, JTWROS	11,606	*	4,546	16,152	*
Joanne Kientz	—	*	9,100	9,100	*
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Olga Tatarko, SEP IRA ⁽⁴¹⁾	—	*	9,100	9,100	*
Thomas E Cloud	—	*	27,275	27,275	*
UD Ethel F Peieris Charitable Lead Trust ⁴²)	—	*	15,000	15,000	*
UD J N Peierls for E Jeffrey Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	—	*	8,200	8,200	*
UD J N Peierls for Brian Eliot Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	—	*	8,200	8,200	*
UD E F Peierls for E Jeffrey Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	—	*	6,000	6,000	*
UD E F Peierls for Brian E Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	—	*	6,000	6,000	*
UD E S Peierls for E F Peierls et al ⁴²)	—	*	3,800	3,800	*
The Peierls Foundation, Inc.(42)	—	*	140,000	140,000	1%
UW J N Peierls for E Jeffrey Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	_	*	7,100	7,100	*
UW J N Peierls for Brian E Peierls ⁽⁴²⁾	_	*	7,100	7,100	*
UW E S Peierls for E Jeffrey Peierls Accumulation ⁽⁴²⁾	_	*	3,200	3,200	*
UW E S Peierls for Brian E Peierls – Accumulation(42)	—	*	5,300	5,300	*
The Peierls By-Pass Trust ⁽⁴³⁾	—	*	3,200	3,200	*
Brian Eliot Peierls	_	*	19,400	19,400	*
E Jeffrey Peierls	—	*	22,045	22,045	*
David A Cloud	—	*	9,100	9,100	*
Michael J Morgan ⁽⁴⁴⁾	—	*	9,100	9,100	*
James E Lewis	—	*	10,000	10,000	*
Gary E Schenkel & Cheryl P Schenkel	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Riley & Kayla Boening	—	*	5,000	5,000	*

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale(1)		Shares Offered for Resale(2)	Shares Benef After the	icially Owned Offering(3)	
Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of	
Kasey & William Boening	_	Class(4) *	5,000	5,000	Class(4) *	
Barbara L & James C Kellogg	_	*	4,550	4,550	*	
James & Amy Nendza	_	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Christopher Pusey	_	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Paul Davis(45)	—	*	12,000	12,000	*	
Steven Goodman	46,160	*	5,000	51,160	*	
Juan Carlos Cubeddu	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Steven T & Lisa M Dzitko, JTWROS	_	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Michael & Teri Cox-Baldwin 2003 Fam Trust Michael Baldwin, Trustee Teri Cox-Baldwin, Trustee ⁽⁴⁶⁾	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Leslie W David Trust Leslie W David, Trustee(47)	_	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Richard M Alderson	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Earl W Sauder, LLC(48)	_	*	45,000	45,000	*	
Judy & Jim Blohm, Community Property	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
David C. Shatzer	—	*	25,000	25,000	*	
Carmelo Blacconeri	—	*	12,000	12,000	*	
Diana J Ereckson	—	*	4,600	4,600	*	
Stanley Ereckson, Jr.	—	*	4,600	4,600	*	
Alan L Talesnick	_	*	10,000	10,000	*	
Lorie Karnath	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Wayne Huepenbecker	_	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Burns Partnership LLC(49)	—	*	120,000	120,000	1%	
Albert W Karnath	_	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Bryan W Sharp	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Gary Wayne Boening & Theresa Leigh Boening, Ten Com	_	*	36,000	36,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Sharon L Pitkin Retirement Trust(⁵⁰)	—	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Mark Henry Levy	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Mathew Carel Wilmeth	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Duncan Family Trust 1997 Stephen Flores, Trustee UAD Dec 29, 1997 ⁽⁵¹⁾	—	*	40,000	40,000	*	
Bank of the Hills FBO: William Max & Kathleen Ann Duncan Collateral Acct ⁽⁵²⁾	—	*	40,000	40,000	*	
William & Cheryl Hughes Fam Trust UAD Dec 17, 1997(53)	_	*	45,000	45,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Dawn Huepenbecker, IRA ⁽⁵⁴⁾	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale(1)		Shares Offered for Resale(2)		eficially Owned e Offering ⁽³⁾	
Colling Catolike Jaco	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of Class(4)	
Selling Stockholder Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Sandra S Burcham, IRA ⁽⁵⁵⁾	—	Class(4) *	9,000	9,000	<pre>Class(4)</pre>	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: William J Burcham, IRA ⁽⁵⁶⁾	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Ward Hewitt, IRA ⁽⁵⁷⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Darlene Hewitt, IRA ⁽⁵⁸⁾		*	5,000	5,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Nayles G Bakke, IRA ⁽⁵⁹⁾	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Barbara Kalvig Burns, IRA ⁽⁶⁰⁾	_	*	21,000	21,000	*	
Jeff Kavy	_	*	24,000	24,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Jeff Kavy, IRA(61)	_	*	19,000	19,000	*	
The Guthrie Family Trust Patrick D. Guthrie TEE Kathleen Cade Guthrie TTEE(62)	—	*	45,456	45,456	*	
Lucas Family Trust(63)	—	*	36,000	36,000	*	
Kelly W Hoffman(64)	200,000	1%	4,546	204,546	1%	
Howard S & Lynne M Gartenhaus, JTWROS	_	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Daniel D Wilson(65)	160,000	1%	10,000	170,000	1%	
Ryan R Roberts, as Community Property(66)	20,000	*	20,000	40,000	*	
National Financial Services FBO: Christopher Cave(⁶⁷)(⁶⁸)	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Tanya L McCabe	—	*	100,000	100,000	*	
McCabe Family Trust, Stanley McCabe, Trustee ⁽⁶⁹⁾⁽⁷⁰⁾	1,766,502	9%	545,000	2,311,502	10%	
Pemigewasset Partners LP(71)	_	*	24,000	24,000	*	
Pemigewasset Offshore Ltd.(71)	—	*	1,000	1,000	*	
Empery Asset Master Ltd ⁽⁷²⁾	200,000	1%	20,000	220,000	1%	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Jo Svihovec IRA ⁽⁷³⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Ronald R Svihovec IRA ⁽⁷⁴⁾	_	*	5,000	5,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Michael Cooper IRA ⁽⁷⁵⁾	—	*	9,000	9,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Bob Allen Street, Roth IRA(76)	—	*	7,000	7,000	*	
Delaware Charter Guarantee & Trust FBO: Alan Kurus, IRA(77)	—	*	18,000	18,000	*	
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Terrance R Hubbard, IRA ⁽⁷⁸⁾	_	*	7,300	7,300	*	

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering for Resale ⁽¹⁾		Shares Offered for Resale ⁽²⁾	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽³⁾	
Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent of Class(4)		Number	Percent of Class(4)
B A Street	—	*	7,000	7,000	*
Lucy Loomis	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
William A Lange & Susan B Lange Living Trust DTD 06/17/83 ⁽⁷⁹⁾	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Eugene L Neidiger Trust UAD 11/11/02(80)(81)	15,000	*	4,600	19,600	*
Laverne C Tagtmeyer Rev Trust UAD 12/22/08(82)	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Richard Pennington & Mary Pennington JTWROS	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Jack Seader	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Young Family Trust(83)	_	*	10,000	10,000	*
Paul J Fishman MD PC Pension Trus(84)	4,662	*	9,100	13,762	*
Paul Fishman	3,680	*	9,100	12,780	*
Eunice M Gunkel Rev Trust UAD 12/19/96(85)	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Southwest Securities, Inc. FBO: Janice Dunn Bowen, IRA(86)	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Delaware Charter Guarantee & Trust FBO: Mary Jane Peck, IRA ⁽⁸⁷⁾	—	*	18,000	18,000	*
James J Byerlotzer	_	*	4,600	4,600	*
Robert J Thys	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Joseph J Wendling	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
James David Douglas	—	*	4,600	4,600	*
George H Fancher	_	*	9,200	9,200	*
Voreadis Family Trust(88)	—	*	20,000	20,000	*
Charles Christopher Hardiman	_	*	5,000	5,000	*
Lachlan McNeill	—	*	10,000	10,000	*
Michael Avery	—	*	5,000	5,000	*
Jeff Dill	6,223	*	13,637	19,860	*

(1) Shares beneficially owned by the Selling Stockholder prior to this offer to resale, including whose beneficially owned by Selling Stockholder prior to the Private Placement.

(2) Resale Shares offered in this prospectus.

(3) Shares beneficially owned by the Selling Stockholder assuming the Resale Shares are sold by the Selling Stockholders.

(4) Applicable percentage ownership is based on 23,576,313 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of September 18, 2013, and on Common Stock owned by the Selling Stockholder including Common Stock owned by the Selling Stockholder that is exercisable for or convertible into shares of common stock within 60 days of September 18, 2013. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities. Shares of common stock underlying securities that are currently exercisable or convertible or exercisable or convertible within 60 days of September are deemed to be beneficially owned by the person holding such securities for the purpose of computing the percentage of ownership of such person, but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of ownership of any other person.

- (5) Tom LaBissoniere, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (6) John P. Coates, as Manager, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (7) Robert L. Parrish is an affiliate of Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (8) S. Rene Pipes, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (9) Charles M. Campbell, has Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (10) Regina Roesener is an affiliate of a Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc, a broker dealer.
- (11) Hoyt Estep is an employee of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 15,000 currently exercisable options for common stock.
- (12) Jeffrey W. Barker, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (13) Roy T. Butera, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (14) Charles C. Bruner, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (15) Josephine M. Eyer, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (16) Charles W. Hanna, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (17) J. Perry Free and Ann Free, as Trustees, have voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (18) Cynthia Gentner, as Managing Member, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (19) Roland Gentner, as Managing Member, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (20) MCM Investments, Inc is the managing partner of Rack Properties, LLLP. Mary C. Mundon is President of MCM Investments, Inc. Mary C. Mundon has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (21) Shonya Petrelli, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (22) Shonya Petrelli is married to Mr. Anthony Petrelli. Anthony Petrelli is a director of Ring Energy, Inc. Anthony Petrelli is also an affiliate of Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (23) Alvin R. Bonnette, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (24) Stephen Lockwood Sauder, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (25) Kent Mundon, as Majority Member, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (26) Amir Bayani-Rad, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (27) Hossein Lari, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (28) Anthony Petrelli, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (29) Anthony Petrelli is a director of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 40,000 currently exercisable options for common stock. Anthony Petrelli is also an affiliate of Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (30) Zenas Gurley, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (31) Zenas Gurley is an affiliate of Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (32) Stanley Ereckson Jr., as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (33) Pankaj V. Patel, as General Partner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (34) Glenn Clarke, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (35) Jerry Bromberg, as Managing Director, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (36) G. Bryan Dutt, as Managing Director, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (37) Ironman Energy Master Fund and Ironman PI Fund II (QP), L.P. are registered investment companies under the Investment Company Act of 1940.
- (38) L&M Asset Management Inc, is the managing partner for UOP ELP No. 4 LP. Christopher L Carameros is the President of L&M Asset Mangement, Inc. Christopher L. Carameros has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (39) F. Andrews Grooms, as Manager, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (40) Ron Arvine, as Manager, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (41) Olga Tatarko, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (42) E. Jeffrey Peierls, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (43) Brian Eliot Peierls, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (44) Michael J. Morgan is affiliated with Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (45) Paul Davis is affiliated with Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (46) Michael E. Baldwin and Terisa A. Cox-Baldwin, Trustees, have voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (47) Leslie W. David, Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.

- (48) Bobbie L. Agler, Presiding Member, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (49) David A. Burns, as Managing Member, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (50) Kimberly L. Lawrenz, Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (51) Stephen Flores, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (52) William Max and Kathleen Ann Duncan, as Beneficial Owners, have voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (53) William F. Hughes, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (54) Dawn Huepenbecker, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (55) Sandra S. Burcham, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (56) William J. Burcham, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (57) Ward Hewitt, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (58) Darlene Hewitt, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (59) Nayles G. Bakke, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (60) Barbara K Burns, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (61) Jeff Kavy, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.(62) Kathleen Cade Guthrie, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (62) Ratificen Cauc Gutinic, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.(63) Barbara Jean Lucas, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (65) Barbara Jean Lucas, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (64) Kelly W. Hoffman is Chief Executive Officer of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 200,000 in currently exercisable options for common stock.
- (65) Daniel D. Wilson is Senior Vice President of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 60,000 in currently exercisable options for common stock
- (66) Ryan R. Roberts is Vice President of Land of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 20,000 options for common stock exercisable within the next 60 days.
- (67) Christopher Cave, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (68) Christopher Cave is affiliated with Euro Pacific Capital, a broker dealer.
- (69) Stanley McCabe, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (70) Stanley McCabe is a director of Ring Energy, Inc. and the ownership reflected includes 40,000 currently exercisable options for common stock.
- (71) Pemigewasset Capital, LLC is the General Partner for Pemigewasset Partners, LP and Investment Manager for Pemigewasset Offshore Ltd. James B. Vose is the Manager of Pemigewasset Capital, LLC. James B. Vose has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (72) Empery Asset Management, LP, the authorized agent of Empery Asset Master Ltd ("EAM"), has discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by EAM and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares. Martin Hoe and Ryan Lane, in their capacity as investment managers of Empery Asset Management, LP, may also be deemed to have investment discretion and voting power over the shares held by EAM. EAM, Mr. Hoe and Mr. Lane each disclaim any beneficial ownership of these shares.
- (73) Jo Svihovec, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (74) Ronald R. Svihovec, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (75) Michael Cooper, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (76) Bob Allen Street, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (77) Alan Kurus, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (78) Terrance R. Hubbard, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (79) William A. Lange and Susan B. Lange, as Trustees, have voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (80) Eugene L Neidiger, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (81) Eugene L. Neidiger is affiliated with Neidiger Tucker Bruner, Inc., a broker dealer.
- (82) Laverne C. Tagtmeyer, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (83) Robert E. Young, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (84) Paul J. Fishman, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities.
- (85) Eunice M. Gunkel and Howard G. Gunkel, as Trustees, have voting and dispositive powers over these securities.

- Janice D. Brown, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities. Mary Jane Peck, as Beneficial Owner, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities. Lazaros Voreadis, as Trustee, has voting and dispositive powers over these securities. Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%. (86)
- (87)
- (88) *

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering the Resale Shares held by Selling Stockholders. As used in this prospectus, the term "Selling Stockholders" includes the named Selling Stockholders and any donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors-in-interest selling shares received from a named Selling Stockholder as a gift, distribution, foreclosure on a pledge, or other non-sale related transfer after the date of this prospectus. The Selling Stockholders will act independently of us in making decisions regarding the timing, manner and size of each sale. Sales may be made on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the securities may be listed or quoted at the time of sale. Each Selling Stockholder reserves the right, together with its agents from time to time, to accept or reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of the shares of Common Stock for any reason, including if they deem the purchase price to be unsatisfactory at any particular time.

In addition, the Selling Stockholders may sell the Resale Shares from time to time by one or more of the following methods permitted pursuant to applicable law, without limitation:

- block trades (which may involve crosses) in which a broker or dealer will be engaged to attempt to sell the shares of Common Stock as agent but may position and
 resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;
- direct sales to purchasers;
- purchases by a broker or dealer as principal and resale by the broker or dealer for its own account;
- · ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker solicits purchases;
- privately negotiated transactions;
- bidding or auction process;
- closing out of short sales;
- transactions in which the broker solicits purchasers;
- · satisfying delivery obligations relating to the writing of options on the shares of Common Stock, whether or not the options are listed on an options exchange;
- one or more underwritten offerings on a firm commitment or best efforts basis;
- · any combination of any of these methods; or
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The Selling Stockholder may distribute the securities from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed price or prices (which may be changed from time to time), at market prices prevailing at the times of sale, at prices related to these prevailing market prices prevailing at the times of sale, at prices related to these prevailing market prices prevailing at the times of sale, at prices related to these prevailing market prices prevailing at the times of sale, at prices related to these prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. The Selling Stockholders may effect these transactions by selling the Resale Shares to market-makers acting as principals or through brokers-dealers or agents, and these persons may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the Selling Stockholders and/or the purchasers of the securities for whom such persons may act as agents or to whom they sell as principals, or both (which compensation as to a particular broker-dealer might be in excess of customary commissions). Market makers and block purchasers purchasing the Common Stock will do so for their own account and at their own risk. It is possible that a Selling Stockholder will attempt to sell shares of Common Stock in block transactions to market makers or other purchasers at a price per share which may be below the then market price.

The shares may be sold according to any one or more of the methods described above. In addition, subject to compliance with applicable law and Company policy, the Selling Stockholder may enter into option, derivative or hedging transactions with respect to the shares, and any related offers or sales of shares may be made under

this prospectus. In some circumstances, for example, the Selling Stockholder may write call options, put options or other derivative instruments (including exchange-traded options or privately negotiated options) with respect to the shares, or which it settles through delivery of the shares. These option, derivative and hedging transactions may require the delivery to a broker, dealer or other financial institution of shares offered under this prospectus, and that broker, dealer or other financial institution may resell those shares under this prospectus. A Selling Stockholder or his successors in interest may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers who may engage in short sales of Common Stock in the course of hedging the positions they assume with a Selling Stockholder. The Selling Stockholder may offer and sell the shares under any other method permitted by applicable law.

If a material arrangement with any broker-dealer or other agent is entered into for the sale of any shares of Common Stock through a block trade, special offering, exchange distribution, secondary distribution, or a purchase by a broker or dealer, a prospectus supplement will be filed, if necessary, disclosing the material terms and conditions of these arrangements.

The Selling Stockholders may from time to time deliver all or a portion of the shares offered hereby to cover a short sale or upon the exercise, settlement or closing of a call equivalent position or a put equivalent position.

The SEC may deem a Selling Stockholder and any broker-dealers or agents who participate in the distribution of Common Stock to be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. As a result, the SEC may deem any discounts and commissions received by such broker-dealers or agents and any profit on the resale of the Common Stock by the Selling Stockholder to be underwriting discounts or commissions under the Securities Act. Because a Selling Stockholder may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act, a Selling Stockholder will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act and also may be subject to liabilities under the securities laws, including Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act and Rule 10b-5 under the Exchange Act. To our knowledge, there are currently no plans, arrangements or understandings between any Selling Stockholder and any broker-dealer, underwriter or agent regarding the sale of the Common Stock.

In order to comply with the applicable securities laws of particular states, if applicable, the Resale Shares will be sold in the jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers.

In addition, if applicable, in particular states the Resale Shares may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

Each Selling Stockholder and any person participating in the distribution of Common Stock registered under the registration statement that includes this prospectus will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act, and applicable SEC rules and regulations, including, among others, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of our Common Stock by any such person. Furthermore, Regulation M may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of our Common Stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to our Common Stock. We have informed the Selling Stockholders that the anti-manipulative provisions of Regulation M promulgated under the Exchange Act may apply to their sales in the market. These restrictions may affect the marketability of our Common Stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to our Common Stock.

To the extent required, this prospectus will be amended or supplemented from time to time to describe a specific plan of distribution or to disclose additional information with respect to any sale or other distribution of the shares.

The Selling Stockholder may also sell its shares in accordance with Rule 144 under the Securities Act, to the extent available, or pursuant to other available exemptions from the registration requirements of the Securities Act, rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

We will pay for all costs of the Selling Stockholders of this registration, including, without limitation, SEC filing fees and expenses of compliance with state securities or "blue sky" laws; except that the selling holders will pay all brokerage commissions, underwriting discounts and selling expenses, if any.

We have agreed to indemnify the Selling Stockholders against particular liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, incurred in connection with the offering of the Resale Shares. We and the Selling Stockholders may agree to indemnify any underwriter, broker, dealer or agent that participates in transactions involving sales of the Resale Shares against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

Once sold under the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, the Resale Shares will be freely tradable in the hands of persons other than our affiliates.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

We are authorized to issue up to 150,000,000 shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share. As of January 23, 2014, there were 23,576,313 shares of our Common Stock issued and outstanding and no shares of preferred stock outstanding. All outstanding shares of Common Stock are fully paid and nonassessable.

Overview

Voting Rights

Holders of our Common Stock are entitled to one vote for each share on all matters submitted to a stockholder vote, except as matters that relate only to a series of our preferred stock. Holders of Common Stock do not have cumulative voting rights.

Each outstanding share of voting capital stock of the Company shall be entitled to one vote on each matter submitted to a vote at a meeting of stockholders, except as otherwise provided in the Articles of Incorporation of the Company. Except as otherwise provided by the general corporation laws of the State of Nevada, the Articles of Incorporation of the Company or the Bylaws of the Company, if a quorum is present: (a) directors shall be elected by a plurality of the votes of the shares of capital stock of the Company present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors; and (b) action on any matter other than the election of directors shall be approved if the votes cast by the holders of shares represented at the meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter favoring the action exceed the votes cast opposing such action.

Our board of directors is elected annually at the meeting of our stockholders. Each director holds office until the next annual meeting of our stockholders at which his term expires and until his successor is elected and qualified, or until his earlier death, resignation or removal.

Any action that the stockholders could take at a meeting may be taken without a meeting if one or more written consents, setting forth the action taken, shall be signed and dated, before or after such action, by the holders of outstanding stock of each voting group entitled to vote thereon having not less than the minimum number of votes with respect to each voting group that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all voting groups and shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. The consent shall be delivered to us for inclusion in the minutes or filing with the corporate records. We will give notice of any action so taken within ten (10) days of the date of such action to those stockholders entitled to vote thereon who did not give their written consent and to those stockholders not entitled to vote thereon.

According to the Company's Articles of Incorporation, the authority to adopt, amend or repeal bylaws is reserved exclusively to the Board of Directors.

Liquidation

In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up, each outstanding share of Common Stock entitles its holder to participate pro rata in all assets that remain after payment of liabilities and after providing for any class of stock, if any, having preference over the Common Stock.

Dividend Rights

The board of directors may from time to time declare, and we may pay, dividends on our outstanding shares in the manner and upon the terms and conditions provided by the general corporation laws of the State of Nevada.

We have not declared or paid any cash dividends on our Common Stock during the last three years. We currently intend to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the expansion of our business. As a result, we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

Redemption

Our Common Stock is not redeemable.

Conversion Rights

Our Common Stock is not convertible.

Preemptive Rights

Holders of our Common Stock do not have preemptive rights.

Other Provisions

The Common Stock offered by this prospectus has been duly and validly authorized by the Company, duly and validly issued, and is fully paid and non-assessable.

Transfer Agent

The transfer agent and registrar for our Common Stock is Standard Registrar and Transfer Company.

Listing

Our Common Stock is listed on the NYSE MKT under the symbol "REI". Prior to September 1, 2013, our Common Stock was quoted on the OTCQB and the OTC Bulletin Board under the trading symbol "RNGE".

This section is a summary and may not describe every aspect of our Common Stock that may be important to you. We urge you to read applicable Nevada law, our articles of incorporation and bylaws, as amended, because they, and not this description, define your rights as a holder our Common Stock. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for information on how to obtain copies of these documents.

Anti-Takeover Provisions of Our Charter Documents and Bylaws

Sections 78.378 to 78.3793 of the Nevada Revised Statutes ("NRS") contain provisions that may prevent any person acquiring a controlling interest in a Nevada company from exercising voting rights. Under NRS Sections 78.378 to 78.3793, an acquiring person who acquires a controlling interest in a company's common shares may not exercise voting rights on any of these shares unless these voting rights are granted by a majority vote of our disinterested stockholders at a special stockholders' meeting held upon the request and at the expense of the acquiring person. We have expressly opted-out of, or elect not to be governed by, the "Acquisition of Controlling Interest" provisions contained in NRS Sections 78.378 through 78.3793, inclusive, or any successor statutes.

Board Vacancies are Generally Filled by Remaining Directors and Not Stockholders.

Our bylaws provide that any vacancies on the board of directors may be filled by the vote of the majority of the remaining directors, although less than a quorum. Notwithstanding the immediately preceding sentence, the board of directors may by resolution determine that any such vacancies or newly created directorships shall be filled by our stockholders representing at least one-third (1/3) of the issued and outstanding shares of our capital stock that would be entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders.

Stockholder Meetings.

The bylaws provide that a special meeting of stockholders, other than those required by Nevada law, may be called only by the chairperson of the board of directors or our chief executive officer.

Undesignated Preferred Stock.

The ability to authorize undesignated preferred stock makes it possible for our board of directors to issue one or more series of preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could make it more difficult or prevent a change of control of our company or the removal of our management.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals

Our bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors.

Subscription Agreements

In connection with the Private Placement, the Company entered into subscription agreements (the "Subscription Agreements") with each of the Selling Stockholders (collectively, the "Holders"). Pursuant to the Subscription Agreements, the Holders are entitled to certain registration rights, subject to certain limitations, with respect to Resale Shares (the "Registrable Securities"). Pursuant to Subscription Agreement, the Company will use its best efforts to file, within 90 days of the closing of the Private Placement, a registration statement registering all of the Registrable Securities.

The Company will bear the expenses incurred in connection with the filing of any such registration statements, including all reasonable expenses incurred in performing its obligations under the Subscription Agreement. The Selling Stockholders will pay the underwriting commissions and fees associated with the sale of Resale Shares in any underwritten offering.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our Common Stock, and we do not anticipate paying cash dividends in the foreseeable future. We currently intend to retain our earnings for use in our business. Future dividends on our Common Stock, if any, will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on, among other things, our operations, capital requirements and surplus, general financial condition, contractual restrictions and such other factors as our board of directors may deem relevant.

ABOUT THE COMPANY

Overview

Ring is a Midland, Texas based energy company that is engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production activities. Our exploration and production interests are currently focused in Texas and Kansas. We primarily drill conventional wells on our properties and look for new properties capable of being developed in a conventional manner.

History

The corporation was originally organized under the name of Blanca Corp. in the State of Nevada on July 30, 2004. The name of the corporation was changed of record to Transglobal Mining Corp. on April 8, 2007. The initial purpose of the corporation was to engage in mining development operations within the United States and Canada.

On March 21, 2008, the corporation was acquired by a new majority group of stockholders. At the time of the closing of the majority share acquisition, the corporation divested itself of all mining-related assets and liabilities. On or about March 20, 2008, the corporation changed its name of record in Nevada to Ring Energy, Inc., and the purpose of the corporation changed to focus on the acquisition and development of oil and gas properties and the marketing of oil and gas products derived from those properties. In connection with the closing, the corporation approved, by majority stockholder consent resolution, a reverse split of eighteen-to-one (18:1) of its issued shares, decreasing the issued and outstanding shares.

On June 28, 2012, Ring completed the acquisition of Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") through the closing of a stock-for-stock exchange agreement dated May 3, 2012. As a result, Stanford's stockholders obtained control of Ring under current accounting guidance. Since the Stanford stockholders obtained a controlling interest in Ring's Common Stock and stock options, Stanford was determined to be the accounting acquirer and its historical financial statements have been adjusted to reflect its reorganization in a manner equivalent to a 2,500-for-1 stock split.

On May 23, 2011, prior to Ring's acquisition of Stanford, Stanford acquired developed and undeveloped properties referred to as the "Fisher I Property." The Fisher I Property represents Stanford's predecessor under Rule 405 of Regulation C of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, as the Fisher I Property was Stanford's first significant interest in producing oil and natural gas properties and Stanford's own operations before the acquisition were insignificant relative to the operations acquired. In that regard, upon consummation of the acquisition, the historical financial statements of the Fisher I Property became the historical financial statements of Ring.

On June 28, 2013, we completed our offering of 3,528,580 shares of our Common Stock, aggregating \$19,407,190 in the Private Placement.

On October 16, 2013, we entered into the Development Agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop our Kansas leasehold. Ring will enter into a Joint Operating Agreement ("JOA") with Torchlight Energy, whereby the Company will (i) be designated as "Operator" under the JOA and (ii) remain Operator as long as it owns or controls any interest in the acreage subject to such agreement.

On December 11, 2013, the Company completed the sale of 5,750,000 shares of its Common Stock in an underwritten public offering, resulting in gross proceeds of \$57.5 million and estimated net proceeds of approximately \$54.3 million, after deducting underwriting commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by the Company. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the underwritten public offering to fund drilling and development of its properties, to pay for additional leases of oil and gas properties, to pay down borrowings under its credit facility, and to pay for acquisitions of oil and gas properties in and around existing properties. The offering was made pursuant to a prospectus filed a part of an effective registration statement on Form S-1, as amended, filed with the SEC.

Business Description and Plan of Operation

Ring is currently engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production, with activities currently in Texas and Kansas. We focus on developing our existing properties, while continuing to pursue acquisitions of oil and gas properties with upside potential.

Business Strategy

Our goal is to increase stockholder value by investing in oil and gas projects with attractive rates of return on capital employed. We plan to achieve this goal by exploiting and developing our existing oil and natural gas properties and pursuing acquisitions of additional properties. Specifically, our business strategy is to increase our stockholders value through the following:

- *Growing production and reserves by developing our oil-rich resource base* We intend to actively drill and develop our acreage base in an effort to maximize its value and resource potential. We have a portfolio of oil and natural gas reserves, with 93% of our proved reserves consisting of oil and 7% consisting of natural gas. Of those reserves, 10% of our proved reserves are classified as proved developed producing, or "PDP," 12% of our proved reserves are classified as proved developed non-producing, or "PDNP," and approximately 78% are classified as proved undeveloped, or "PUD." Through the conversion of our undeveloped reserves to developed reserves, we will seek to increase our production, reserves and cash flow while gaining favorable returns on invested capital. As of December 31, 2012, our proved reserves were 3.9 million BOE (barrel of oil equivalent). Approximately 97% of our reserves (based on the estimates above) relate to properties located in Texas and approximately 3% from our properties in Kansas. We spent approximately \$23.1 million on capital projects during 2011 and 2012. We plan to increase value to our stockholders through the further development of these properties.
- *Employ industry leading drilling and completion techniques.* Our executive team, which has over 100 years combined experience in the oil and gas industry, intends to utilize new and innovative technological advancements and careful geological evaluation in reservoir engineering to generate value for its stockholders and to build development opportunities for years to come. Improved efficiency through employing technological advancements can provide a significant benefit in a continuous drilling program such as the one we contemplate for our current inventory of drilling locations. Additionally, we believe that the experience of our executive team will help reduce the time and cost associated with drilling and completing both conventional and horizontal wells, while potentially increasing recovery.
- Pursue strategic acquisitions with exceptional upside potential. We have a history of acquiring leasehold positions that we believe have substantial resource
 potential and can meet our targeted returns on invested capital. Our executive team has extensive experience in assessing acquisition targets and a proven ability to
 evaluate resource plays. We intend to continue to pursue strategic acquisitions that meet our operational and financial targets.

Competitive Business Conditions

We operate in a highly competitive environment for acquiring properties, marketing oil and natural gas and securing trained personnel. Some of our competitors possess and employ financial resources substantially greater than ours and some of our competitors employ more technical personnel. These factors can be particularly important in the areas in which we operate. Those companies may be able to pay more for productive oil and natural gas properties and exploratory prospects and to evaluate, bid for and purchase a greater number of properties and prospects than what our financial or technical resources permit. Our ability to acquire additional properties and to find and develop reserves in the future will depend on our ability to identify, evaluate and select suitable properties and to consummate transactions in a highly competitive environment. Also, there is substantial competition for capital available for investment in the oil and natural gas industry.

The actual price range of crude oil is largely established by major crude oil purchasers and commodities trading. Pricing for natural gas is based on regional supply and demand conditions. To this extent, we believe we receive oil and gas prices comparable to other producers. There is little risk in our ability to sell all our current production at current prices with a reasonable profit margin. The risk of domestic overproduction at current prices is not deemed significant. We view our primary pricing risk to be related to a potential decline in prices to a level which could render our current production uneconomical.

We are presently committed to use the services of the existing gathering systems of the companies that purchase our natural gas production. This commitment is tied to existing natural gas purchase contracts associated with our production. This commitment potentially gives such gathering companies certain short-term relative monopolistic powers to set gathering and transportation costs, because obtaining the services of an alternative gathering company would require substantial additional costs (since an alternative gathering company would be required to lay new pipeline and/or obtain new rights of way to any lease from which we are selling production). We are not subject to third party gathering systems for our oil production. Some of our oil production is sold through a third party pipeline which has no regional competition. All other oil production is transported by the oil purchaser by trucks with competitive trucking costs in the area.

Customers and Marketing

We principally sell our oil and natural gas production to end users, marketers and other purchasers that have access to nearby pipeline facilities. In areas where there is no practical access to pipelines, oil is trucked to storage facilities. For the past three (3) fiscal years, all revenues from our clients were attributed to the United States. Our marketing of oil and natural gas can be affected by factors beyond our control, the effects of which cannot be accurately predicted.

For the fiscal year 2012, sales to three customers, HollyFrontier Refining and Marketing, ConocoPhillips, and BML, Inc. represented 50%, 25% and 23% of oil and gas revenues, respectively. As of December 31, 2012, HollyFrontier represented 94% of our accounts receivable. However, we believe that the loss of these customers would not materially impact our business, because we could readily find other purchasers for our oil and gas produced.

Existing or Probable Governmental Regulations

Regulation of Transportation of Oil

Sales of crude oil, condensate and natural gas liquids are not currently regulated and are made at negotiated prices. Nevertheless, Congress could reenact price controls in the future.

Our sales of crude oil are affected by the availability, terms and cost of transportation. The transportation of oil in common carrier pipelines is also subject to rate regulation. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, or the FERC, regulates interstate oil pipeline transportation rates under the Interstate Commerce Act. Intrastate oil pipeline transportation rates are subject to regulatory oversight and scrutiny given to intrastate oil pipeline rates, varies from state to state.

Insofar as effective interstate and intrastate rates are equally applicable to all comparable shippers, we believe that the regulation of oil transportation rates will not affect our operations in any way that is of material difference from those of our competitors. Further, interstate and intrastate common carrier oil pipelines must provide service on a non-discriminatory basis. Under this open access standard, common carriers must offer service to all shippers requesting service on the same terms and under the same rates. When oil pipelines operate at full capacity, access is governed by pro-rationing provisions set forth in the pipelines' published tariffs. Accordingly, we believe that access to oil pipeline transportation services generally will be available to us to the same extent as to our competitors.

Regulation of Transportation and Sale of Natural Gas

Historically, the transportation and sale for resale of natural gas in interstate commerce have been regulated pursuant to the Natural Gas Act of 1938, the Natural Gas Policy Act of 1978 and regulations issued under those Acts by the FERC. In the past, the federal government has regulated the prices at which natural gas could be sold. While sales by producers of natural gas can currently be made at uncontrolled market prices, Congress could reenact price controls in the future.

Since 1985, the FERC has endeavored to make natural gas transportation more accessible to natural gas buyers and sellers on an open and non-discriminatory basis. The FERC has stated that open access policies are necessary to improve the competitive structure of the interstate natural gas pipeline industry and to create a regulatory framework that will put natural gas sellers into more direct contractual relations with natural gas buyers by, among other things, unbundling the sale of natural gas from the sale of transportation and storage services. Although the FERC's orders do not directly regulate natural gas producers, they are intended to foster increased competition within all phases of the natural gas industry.

We cannot accurately predict whether the FERC's actions will achieve the goal of increasing competition in markets in which our natural gas is sold. Therefore, we cannot provide any assurance that the less stringent regulatory approach established by the FERC will continue. However, we do not believe that any action taken will affect us in a way that materially differs from the way it affects other natural gas producers.

Intrastate natural gas transportation is subject to regulation by state regulatory agencies. The basis for intrastate regulation of natural gas transportation and the degree of regulatory oversight and scrutiny given to intrastate natural gas pipeline rates and services varies from state to state. Insofar as such regulation within a particular state will generally affect all intrastate natural gas shippers within the state on a comparable basis, we believe that the regulation of similarly situated intrastate natural gas transportation in any states in which we operate and ship natural gas on an intrastate basis will not affect our operations in any way that is of material difference from those of our competitors.

Regulation of Production

The production of oil and natural gas is subject to regulation under a wide range of local, state and federal statutes, rules, orders and regulations. Federal, state and local statutes and regulations require permits for drilling operations, drilling bonds and reports concerning operations. All of the states in which we own and operate properties have regulations governing conservation matters, including provisions for the unitization or pooling of oil and natural gas properties, the establishment of maximum allowable rates of production from oil and natural gas wells, the regulation of well spacing, and plugging and abandonment of wells. The effect of these regulations is to limit the amount of oil and natural gas that we can produce from our wells and to limit the number of wells or the locations at which we can drill, although we can apply for exceptions to such regulations or to have reductions in well spacing. Moreover, each state generally imposes a production or severance tax with respect to the production and sale of oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids within its jurisdiction.

The failure to comply with these rules and regulations can result in substantial penalties. Our competitors in the oil and natural gas industry are subject to the same regulatory requirements and restrictions that affect our operations.

Environmental Compliance and Risks

Our oil and natural gas exploration, development and production operations are subject to stringent federal, state and local laws and regulations governing the discharge of materials into the environment or otherwise relating to environmental protection. Historically, most of the environmental regulation of oil and gas production has been left to state regulatory boards or agencies in those jurisdictions where there is significant gas and oil production, with limited direct regulation by such federal agencies as the Environmental Protection Agency.



However, while we believe this generally to be the case for our production activities in Texas and Kansas, there are various regulations issued by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") and other governmental agencies that would govern significant spills, blow-outs, or uncontrolled emissions.

In Texas and Kansas, specific oil and gas regulations apply to the drilling, completion and operations of wells, and the disposal of waste oil and salt water. There are also procedures incident to the plugging and abandonment of dry holes or other non-operational wells, all as governed by the applicable governing state agency.

At the federal level, among the more significant laws and regulations that may affect our business and the oil and gas industry are: The Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, also known as "CERCLA" or "Superfund; the Oil Pollution Act of 1990; the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, also known as "RCRA,"; the Clean Air Act; Federal Water Pollution Control Act of 1972, or the Clean Water Act; and the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974.

Compliance with these regulations may constitute a significant cost and effort for us. No specific accounting for environmental compliance has been maintained or projected by us at this time. We are not presently aware of any environmental demands, claims, or adverse actions, litigation or administrative proceedings in which either we or our acquired properties are involved in or subject to, or arising out of any predecessor operations.

In the event of a breach of environmental regulations, these environmental regulatory agencies have a broad range of alternative or cumulative remedies which include: ordering a clean-up of any spills or waste material and restoration of the soil or water to conditions existing prior to the environmental violation; fines; or enjoining further drilling, completion or production activities. In certain egregious situations the agencies may also pursue criminal remedies against us or our principal officers.

The following is a summary of the more significant existing environmental, health and safety laws and regulations to which our business is subject and for which compliance may have a material adverse impact on our capital expenditures, financial condition or results of operations.

Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"), also known as the "Superfund" law, and comparable state statutes impose joint and several liability for costs of investigation and remediation and for natural resource damages without regard to fault or legality of the original conduct, on certain classes of persons with respect to the release into the environment of substances designated under CERCLA as hazardous substances. These classes of persons, or so-called potentially responsible parties ("PRPs") include the current and past owners or operators of a site where the release occurred and anyone who transported or disposed or arranged for the transport or disposal of a hazardous substance found at the site. CERCLA also authorizes the Environmental Protection Agency (the "EPA") and, in some instances, third parties to take actions in response to threats to public health or the environment and to seek to recover from the PRPs the costs of such action. Many states have adopted comparable or more stringent state statutes.

Although CERCLA generally exempts "petroleum" from the definition of hazardous substance, in the course of our operations, we will generate, transport and dispose or arrange for the disposal of wastes that may fall within CERCLA's definition of hazardous substances. Comparable state statutes may not contain a similar exemption for petroleum. We may also be the owner or operator of sites on which hazardous substances have been released.

Solid and Hazardous Waste Handling. The Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("RCRA") and comparable state statutes regulate the generation, transportation, treatment, storage, disposal and cleanup of solid and hazardous waste. Although oil and natural gas waste generally is exempt from regulations as hazardous waste under RCRA, we will generate waste as a routine part of our operations that may be subject to RCRA and

not all state and local laws contain a comparable exemption. Further, there is no guarantee that the EPA or individual states will not adopt more stringent requirements for the handling of non-hazardous waste or categorize some non-hazardous waste as hazardous in the future. Any such change could result in an increase in our costs to manage and dispose of waste, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

It is also possible that our oil and natural gas operations may require us to manage naturally occurring radioactive materials, or NORM. NORM is present in varying concentrations in sub-surface formations, including hydrocarbon reservoirs, and may become concentrated in scale, film and sludge in equipment that comes in contract with crude oil and natural gas production and processing streams. Some states have enacted regulations governing the handling, treatment, storage and disposal of NORM.

Clean Water Act. The Clean Water Act and analogous state laws impose restrictions and strict controls with respect to the discharge of pollutants, including spills and leaks of produced water and other oil and natural gas wastes, and fill materials into state waters and waters of the United States. The discharge of pollutants into regulated waters is prohibited, except in accordance with the terms of certain permits issued by the EPA or an analogous state agency. Spill prevention, control and countermeasure ("SPCC") requirements under federal law require appropriate containment berms and similar structures to help prevent the contamination of navigable waters in the event of a petroleum hydrocarbon tank spill, rupture or leak. In addition, the Clean Water Act and analogous state laws require individual permits or coverage under general permits for discharges of storm water runoff from certain types of facilities. The Clean Water Act also prohibits the discharge of dredge and fill material in regulated waters, including wetlands, unless authorized by a permit issued by the United States Army Corps of Engineers. Federal ads tate regulatory agencies can impose administrative, civil and criminal penalties, as well as require remedial or mitigation measures, for non–compliance with discharge permits or other requirements of the Clean Water Act and analogous state laws and regulations. In the event of an unauthorized discharge of wastes, we may be liable for penalties and costs of remediation.

The Oil Pollution Act of 1990 ("OPA 90") and its regulations impose requirements on "responsible parties" related to the prevention of oil spills and liability for damages resulting from oil spills into or upon navigable waters, adjoining shorelines or in the exclusive economic zone of the United States. A "responsible party" under the OPA 90 may include the owner or operator of an onshore facility. The OPA 90 subjects responsible parties to strict, joint and several financial liability for removal costs and other damages, including natural resource damages, caused by an oil spill that is covered by the statute. It also imposes other requirements on responsible parties, such as the preparation of an oil spill contingency plan. Failure to comply with the OPA 90 may subject a responsible party to civil or criminal enforcement action. We may conduct operations on acreage located near, or that affects, navigable waters subject to the OPA 90. We believe that compliance with applicable requirements under the OPA 90 will not have a material and adverse effect on us.

Safe Drinking Water Act. The SDWA regulates, among other things, underground injection operations. Hydraulic fracturing continues to be under intense regulatory scrutiny both at the federal level and at the state level. In past legislative sessions, the United States Congress considered two companion bills that if passed would have imposed on our hydraulic fracturing operations significantly more stringent requirements. In addition to subjecting the injection of hydraulic fracturing to the SDWA regulatory and permitting requirements, the proposed legislation would require the disclosure of the chemicals within the hydraulic fluids, which could make it easier for our competition to copy our operations and for third parties opposing hydraulic fracturing to initiate legal proceedings based on allegations that specific chemicals used in the process could adversely affect ground water. If this or similar legislation is enacted, we could incur substantial compliance costs and the requirements could negatively impact our ability to conduct fracturing activities on our assets.

Many states have considered or adopted legislation or regulations requiring the disclosure of the chemicals used in hydraulic fracturing. Texas has adopted such a program, which is administered by the Railroad Commission of Texas. The Wyoming Oil and Gas Conservation Commission also passed a rule requiring

disclosure of hydraulic fracturing fluid. In addition, a number of states in which we plan to conduct, are currently conducting, or may in the future conduct, hydraulic fracturing operations regulatory reviews hydraulic fracturing and new regulations from such reviews could restrict or limit our access to shale formations or could delay our operations or make them more costly.

The BLM has proposed a comprehensive rule regulating hydraulic fracturing on federal and certain tribal lands. The rules impose disclosure requirements on the use of hydraulic fracturing chemicals. These proposed rules also require BLM approval prior to hydraulic fracturing. BLM also would require operators to meet other substantive requirements relating to well integrity and recordkeeping.

The EPA recently issued draft guidance under the SDWA, providing direction about how it will address the use of diesel in hydraulic fracturing activities. The draft guidance provides a definition of diesel fuels and discusses how the EPA's Underground Injection Control rules will be applied to hydraulic fracturing. Further, in March 2010, the EPA announced that it would conduct a wide-ranging study on the effects of hydraulic fracturing on drinking water resources. Final results of the study are expected in 2014. The agency also announced that one of its enforcement initiatives for 2011 to 2013 would be to focus on environmental compliance by the energy extraction sector. This additional regulatory scrutiny could make it difficult to perform hydraulic fracturing and increase our costs of compliance and doing business.

Air Emissions. Our operations are subject to federal, state and local regulations for the control of emissions from sources of air pollution under the CAA and analogous state and local programs. Federal and state laws require new and modified sources of air pollutants to obtain permits prior to commencing construction and also impose various monitoring and reporting requirements. Major sources of air pollutants are subject to more stringent, federally imposed requirements including additional permits. Federal and state laws designed to control hazardous or toxic air pollutants may require installation of additional controls. Administrative enforcement actions for failure to comply strictly with air pollution regulations or permits are generally resolved by payment of monetary fines and correction of any identified deficiencies. Alternatively, regulatory agencies could bring lawsuits for civil penalties or require us to forego construction, modification or operation of certain air emission sources.

On April 17, 2012, the EPA signed final rules under the CAA regarding emissions from oil and natural gas operations. The EPA rule subjects oil and natural gas operations to regulation under the NSPS and NESHAPS programs under the CAA, and imposes new and amended requirements under both programs. The new rules, among other things, amend standards applicable to natural gas processing plants and would expand the NSPS to include all oil and natural gas operations, imposing requirements on those operations. The EPA also imposed NSPS standards for completions of hydraulically fractured natural gas wells, requiring the use of reduced emission completion techniques. The adopted rules allow in most circumstances, until January 1, 2015, facilities to combust natural gas that would escape during completion activities as an alternative to the reduced emission completion techniques. The NESHAPS proposal includes maximum achievable control technology standards for certain glycol dehydrators and storage vessels, and revises applicability provisions, alternative test protocols and the availability of the startup, shutdown and maintenance exemption. These new requirements may result in increased operating and compliance costs, increased regulatory burdens and delays in our operations. Compliance with such rules could result in significant costs, including increased capital expenditures and operating costs, and could adversely impact our business.

Climate Change Legislation. In response to certain scientific studies suggesting that emissions of carbon dioxide, methane and other GHGs are contributing to the warming of the Earth's atmosphere and other climatic changes, the United States Congress has considered legislation to reduce such emissions. To date, the United States Congress has failed to enact a comprehensive GHG program. Some states, either individually or on a regional level, have considered or enacted legal measures to reduce GHG emissions. Although most of the state-level initiatives have to date focused on large sources of GHG emissions, it is possible that smaller sources of emissions could become subject to GHG emission limitations. The cost of complying with these programs could be significant.

The EPA published finding that emissions of GHGs presented an endangerment to public health and the environment. These findings by the EPA allowed the agency to proceed through a rule-making process with the adoption and implementation of regulations that would restrict emissions of GHGs under existing provisions of the CAA. Consequently, the EPA adopted two sets of regulations that would require a reduction in emissions of GHGs from motor vehicles and could trigger permit review for GHG emissions from certain stationary sources. On June 3, 2010, the EPA published its final rule to address permitting of GHG emissions from stationary sources under the prevention of significant deterioration ("PSD") and Title V permitting programs. The final rule tailors the PSD and Title V permitting programs to apply to qualifying stationary sources of GHG emissions from specified large GHG emission sources in the United States. On November 8, 2010, the EPA has adopted a rule requiring the reporting of GHG emissions from specified large GHG emission sources in the United States. On November 8, 2011, the EPA finalized its regulations to expand its final rule on GHG emissions reporting to include onshore and offshore oil and natural gas production facilities and onshore oil and natural gas processing, transmission, storage and distribution facilities. Reporting of GHG emissions from such facilities has been required since 2012 for emissions occurring in 2011. While we believe that we will be able to substantially comply with such reporting requirements without any material adverse effect to our financial condition, since such reporting requirements will not develop into more stringent and costly obligations that may have a significant impact on our operating costs. The adoption and implementation of any regulations imposing reporting obligations on, or limiting emissions of GHGs from, our equipment and operations could require us to incur costs to reduce emissions of GHGs associated with our operations or could adversely affect d

Finally, it should be noted that some scientists have concluded that increasing concentrations of GHGs in the Earth's atmosphere may produce climate changes that have significant physical effects, such as increased frequency and severity of storms, droughts and floods and other climatic events; if any such effects were to occur, they could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

OSHA and Other Laws and Regulations on Employee Health and Safety. To the extent not preempted by other applicable laws, we are subject to the requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act ("OSHA") and comparable state statutes, where applicable. These laws and the implementing regulations strictly govern the protection of the health and safety of employees. The OSHA hazard communication standard, the EPA community right-to-know regulations under the Title III of CERCLA and similar state statutes, where applicable, require us to organize and maintain information about hazardous materials used or, as applicable, produced in our operations and that this information be provided to employees, state and local government authorities and, where applicable, citizens. OSHA may enforce workplace safety regulations through issuance of citations for violations of its standards, which include, but are not limited to, those regarding hazard communication, personal protective equipment, general environmental controls, and materials handling and storage. We believe that we are in substantial compliance with these requirements where applicable and with other applicable OSHA and comparable requirements.

National Environmental Policy Act. Oil and natural gas exploration and production activities on federal lands may be subject to the National Environmental Policy Act ("NEPA") which requires federal agencies, including the U.S. Department of the Interior, to evaluate major agency actions having the potential to significantly impact the environment. In the course of such evaluations, an agency will prepare an Environmental Assessment that assesses the potential direct, indirect and cumulative impacts of a proposed project and, if necessary, will prepare a more detailed Environmental Impact Statement that may be made available for public review and comment. All of our current exploration and production activities, as well as proposed exploration and development plans, on federal lands require governmental permits that are subject to the requirements of NEPA. This process has the potential to delay or impose additional conditions upon the development of oil and natural gas projects.

Endangered Species Act. The Endangered Species Act, as amended (the "ESA"), and analogous state statutes restrict activities that may affect endangered and threatened species or their habitats. While some of our facilities may be located in areas that are designated as habitat for endangered or threatened species, we believe that we are in substantial compliance with the ESA. However, the designation of previously unidentified endangered or threatened species could cause us to incur additional costs or become subject to operating restrictions or bans in the affected areas.

Legal Proceedings

In the ordinary course of business, we may be, from time to time, a claimant or a defendant in various legal proceedings. We do not presently have any material litigation pending or threatened.

Current Employees

As of January 23, 2014, we have 14 employees, all of whom were full-time employees. Our employees are not represented by any labor union. We consider our relations with our employees to be satisfactory and have never experienced a work stoppage or strike.

We retain certain engineers, geologists, landmen, pumpers and other personnel on a contract or fee basis as necessary for our operations.

PROPERTIES

General Background

Ring is currently engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production, with activities currently in Texas and Kansas. Our focus will be on developing our existing properties, while continuing to pursue acquisitions of oil and gas properties with upside potential.

Management's Business Strategy Related to Properties

Our goal is to increase stockholder value by investing in oil and gas projects with attractive rates of return on capital employed. We plan to achieve this goal by exploiting and developing our existing oil and natural gas properties and pursuing acquisitions of additional properties. Specifically, we have focused, and plan to continue to focus, on the following:

Developing and Exploiting Existing Properties

We believe that there is significant value to be created by drilling the identified undeveloped opportunities on our properties. We own interests in a total of 2,840 gross (2,541 net) developed acres and operate essentially all of the net pre-tax PV10 value of our proved undeveloped reserves. In addition, as of December 31, 2012, we owned interests in approximately 13,195 gross undeveloped acres (10,363 net). While our focus will be toward growth through additional acquisitions and leasing, we do plan on drilling wells on our existing acreage to develop the potential contained therein.

On October 16, 2013, we entered into the Development Agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop our Kansas leasehold. Ring will enter into a Joint Operating Agreement ("JOA") with Torchlight Energy, whereby the Company will (i) be designated as "Operator" under the JOA and (ii) remain Operator as long as it owns or controls any interest in the acreage subject to such agreement.

Pursuing Profitable Acquisitions

We have historically pursued acquisitions of properties that we believe to have exploitation and development potential comparable to our existing inventory of drilling locations. We have developed and refined an acquisition program designed to increase reserves and complement our existing core properties. We have an experienced team of management and engineering professionals who identify and evaluate acquisition opportunities, negotiate and close purchases and manage acquired properties.

Summary of Oil and Natural Gas Properties and Projects

Significant Texas Operations

Andrews and Gaines County leases – Andrews County and Gaines County, Texas. In 2011, we acquired a 100% working interest and a 75% net revenue interest in the initial leases. Throughout 2011 and 2012, we acquired working and net revenue interests in additional producing leases and acquired additional undeveloped acreage in and around our Andrews County leases. The working interests range from 33-100% and the net revenue interests range from 21-75%. As of December 31, 2012, we owned 4,893 acres, with 1,560 acres developed and held by production and the remaining 3,333 acres being undeveloped. We believe the Andrews County leases contain considerable remaining potential drilling. Our reserve estimate includes 109 PUD wells. Our reserve estimates include potential development expenditures.

Significant Kansas Operations

Kansas Properties – Gray, Finney and Haskell Counties, Kansas. We acquired a 100% working interest and an 80% net revenue interest in 9,541.5 net mineral acres and a 95% working interest and a 76% net revenue



interest in 1,600 net mineral acres, along with all production. There are 12 total wells on the acreage but production is minimal. We believe this acreage has significant potential. However, at this time we have only included three locations in our PUD reserve estimates.

Title to Properties

We generally conduct a preliminary title examination prior to the acquisition of properties or leasehold interests. Prior to commencement of operations on such acreage, a thorough title examination will usually be conducted and any significant defects will be remedied before proceeding with operations. We believe the title to our leasehold properties is good, defensible and customary with practices in the oil and natural gas industry, subject to such exceptions that we believe do not materially detract from the use of such properties. With respect to our properties of which we are not the record owner, we rely instead on contracts with the owner or operator of the property or assignment of leases, pursuant to which, among other things, we generally have the right to have our interest placed on record.

Our properties are generally subject to royalty, overriding royalty and other interests customary in the industry, liens incident to agreements, current taxes and other burdens, minor encumbrances, easements and restrictions. We do not believe any of these burdens will materially interfere with our use of these properties.

Summary of Oil and Natural Gas Reserves

As of December 31, 2012, our estimated proved reserves had a pre-tax PV10 value of approximately \$106.0 million and a Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Cash Flows of approximately \$71.4 million, approximately 97% of which relate to our properties in Texas and approximately 3% of which relate to our properties located in Kansas. We spent approximately \$23.1 million on acquisitions and capital projects during 2011 and 2012. We expect to further develop these properties through additional drilling. We will closely manage our capital expenditures to our cash flow. As commodity prices change we will consider the resulting impact on our cash flow and adjust our capital expenditures up or down accordingly. We have maintained a strong current cash position with no long-term debt; we will continue to seek acquisition opportunities that complement our core assets.

The following table summarizes our total net proved reserves, pre-tax PV10 value and Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows as of December 31, 2012.

	Oil	Natural	Total	Pre-Tax	Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net
Geographic Area	(Bbl)	Gas (Mcf)	(Boe)	PV10 Value	Cash Flows
Texas	3,544,810	1,710,690	3,829,925	103,806,020	69,670,682
Kansas	101,933	23,090	105,781	2,232,374	1,687,764
Total	3,646,743	1,733,780	3,935,706	\$ 106,038,394	\$ 71,358,446

Reserve Quantity Information

Our estimates of proved reserves and related valuations as of December 31, 2012, were based on an independent third party report prepared by W. Craig Gaines, consulting petroleum engineer, as to our Kansas properties, and reserve data compiled by Michael Arguijo, a consulting petroleum engineer contracted by the Company during 2012 and 2013, which was audited by Williamson Petroleum Consultants, Inc., as to our Texas properties. Mr. Gaines compiled the reserve data and prepared a report for our Kansas properties. Mr. Arguijo compiled the reserve data for our Texas properties. Williamson Petroleum Consultants, Inc., independent petroleum engineers, audited the reserve data compiled by Mr. Arguijo and prepared a report relating to our Texas properties. Mr. Arguijo did not prepare a formal report and is not engaged by the Company to provide any additional services to the Company.

The Company's reserve estimates and process for developing such estimates are reviewed and approved by our Vice President of Operations, Daniel Wilson, a petroleum engineer, and the Chief Executive Officer, Kelly Hoffman. Mr. Daniel Wilson has 29 years of experience in operating, evaluating and exploiting oil and gas properties. Mr. Kelly Hoffman has 38 years of well-rounded experience in the oil and gas industry.

The estimates of proved reserves are inherently imprecise and are continually subject to revision based on production history, results of additional exploration and development, price changes and other factors.

Our oil and natural gas reserves are attributable solely to properties within the United States. A summary of the changes in quantities of proved (developed and undeveloped) oil and natural gas reserves is shown below.

	Oil (Bbls)	Natural Gas (Mcf)
Balance, December 31, 2010	68,036	
Purchase of minerals in place	910,839	448,681
Improved recovery	1,143,998	360,453
Production	(5,297)	(2,369)
Revisions of estimates	375,984	942,335
Balance, December 31, 2011	2,493,560	1,749,100
Purchase of minerals in place	780,669	430,800
Improved recovery	149,149	30,250
Production	(20,531)	(6,480)
Revisions of estimates	243,896	(469,890)
Balance, December 31, 2012	3,646,743	1,733,780

Our proved oil and natural gas reserves are shown below:

	For the Years Ended	
	2011	2012
Oil (Bbls)		
Developed	414,350	812,000
Undeveloped	2,079,210	2,834,743
Total	2,493,560	3,646,743
Natural Gas (Mcf)		
Developed	75,330	94,090
Undeveloped	1,673,770	1,639,690
Total	1,749,100	1,733,780
Total (Boe)		
Developed	426,905	827,682
Undeveloped	2,358,172	3,108,025
Total	2,785,077	3,935,707

Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows

Our standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to proved oil and natural gas reserves and changes in the standardized measure as described below were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Future income tax expenses are calculated by applying appropriate year-end tax rates to future pre-tax net cash flows relating to proved oil and natural gas reserves, less the tax basis of properties involved. Future income



tax expenses give effect to permanent differences, tax credits and loss carryforwards relating to the proved oil and natural gas reserves. Future net cash flows are discounted at a rate of 10% annually to derive the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows. This calculation procedure does not necessarily result in an estimate of the fair market value or the present value of our oil and natural gas properties.

The standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to the proved oil and natural gas reserves are shown below.

December 31,	2012	2011
Future cash flows	\$ 331,489,046	\$ 237,949,800
Future production costs	(73,667,753)	(43,060,810)
Future development costs	(66,835,270)	(48,146,550)
Future income taxes	(62,412,466)	(49,835,277)
Future net cash flows	128,573,557	96,907,163
10% annual discount for estimated timing of cash flows	(57,215,111)	(36,151,588)
Standardized Measure of Discounted Cash Flows	<u>\$</u> 71,358,446	\$ 60,755,575

The changes in the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to the proved oil and natural gas reserves are shown below.

	2012	2011
Beginning of the year	\$ 60,755,575	\$ 939,994
Purchase of minerals in place	19,027,746	32,785,800
Extensions, discoveries and improved recovery, less related costs	6,279,507	38,981,734
Development costs incurred during the year	6,532,898	317,042
Sales of oil and gas produced, net of production costs	(972,881)	(219,617)
Accretion of discount	6,524,980	68,517
Net changes in price and production costs	(8,004,160)	18,810,992
Net change in estimated future development costs	(2,968,626)	(1,832,496)
Revision of previous quantity estimates	6,364,907	7,376,116
Revision of estimated timing of cash flows	(19,303,858)	(5,720,962)
Net change in income taxes	(2,877,642)	(30,751,545)
End of the Year	\$ 71,358,446	\$ 60,755,575

Proved Reserves

Our 3,935,706 BOE of proved reserves, which consist of approximately 93% oil and 7% natural gas, are summarized below as of December 31, 2012, on a net pre-tax PV10 value and Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows basis. Our reserve estimates have not been filed with any Federal authority or agency (other than the SEC).

As of December 31, 2012, our Texas proved reserves had a net pre-tax PV10 value of \$103.8 million and Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows of \$67.7 million, and our proved reserves in Kansas had a net pre-tax PV10 value of \$2.2 million and Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows of \$1.7 million.

As of December 31, 2012, approximately 10% of the proved reserves have been classified as proved developed producing, or "PDP". Proved developed non-producing, or "PDNP" reserves constitute approximately 12% and proved undeveloped, or "PUD", reserves constitute approximately 78%, of the proved reserves as of December 31, 2012.

Total proved reserves had a net pre-tax PV10 value as of December 31, 2012 of approximately \$106.0 million and a Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows of approximately \$71.4 million. Approximately \$11.5 million and \$7.7 million, respectively, of total proved reserves, are associated with the PDP reserves, which are approximately 10.9% of total proved reserves' pre-tax PV10 value. An additional \$18.3 million and \$12.2 million, respectively, are associated with the PDNP reserves, which is approximately 17.2% of total proved reserves' pre-tax PV10 value. The remaining \$76.2 million and \$51.3 million, respectively, are associated with PUD reserves.

Proved Undeveloped Reserves

Our reserve estimates as of December 31, 2012 include 3.1 million BOE as proved undeveloped reserves. As of December 31, 2011, our reserve estimates included 2.4 million BOE as proved undeveloped reserves. Following is a description of the changes in our PUD reserves from December 31, 2011 to December 31, 2012.

Conversion of approximately 205,806 BOE of reserves from PUD to PDP or PDNP through capital expenditures of approximately \$6.6 million.

Upward revision of approximately 183,856 BOE primarily as a result of performance.

Recording of approximately 772,813 BOE in new PUD reserves as a result of acquisitions.

Our proved reserves as of December 31, 2012 are summarized in the table below.

Texas:	Oil (Bbl)	Gas (Mcf)	Total (Boe)	% of Total Proved	Pre-tax PV10 (In thousands)	Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows (In thousands)	Future Capital Expenditures (In thousands)
PDP	364,110	40,750	370,902	9%	\$ 11,516	\$ 7,729	s —
PDNP	447,890	30,250	452,932	12%	18,273	12,264	2,948
PUD	2,732,810	1,639,690	3,006,092	76%	74,017	49,677	61,892
Total Proved:	3,544,810	1,710,690	3,829,926	97%	\$ 103,806	\$ 69,670	\$ 64,840
Kansas:							
PDP	_	23,090	3,848	0%	\$ 23	\$ 17	\$ —
PUD	101,933	_	101,933	3%	2,209	1,671	1,995
Total Proved:	101,933	23,090	105,781	3%	\$ 2,232	\$ 1,688	\$ 1,995
Total:							
PDP	364,110	63,840	374,750	10%	\$ 11,539	\$ 7,746	\$ —
PDNP	447,890	30,250	452,932	12%	18,273	12,264	2,948
PUD	2,834,743	1,639,690	3,108,025	<u> </u>	76,226	51,348	63,887
Total Proved:	3,646,743	1,733,780	3,935,707	100%	\$ 106,038	<u>\$ 71,358</u>	\$ 66,835

Estimated Costs Related to Conversion of Proved Undeveloped Reserves to Proved Developed Reserves

The following table indicates projected reserves that we currently estimate will be converted from proved undeveloped or proved developed non-producing to proved developed, as well as the estimated costs per year involved in such development.

	Estimated Oil Reserves Developed	Estimated Gas Reserves Developed	T (1 P	Estimated Development
Year	(Bbls)	(Mcf)	Total Boe	Costs
2013	1,563,303	638,340	1,669,693	22,642,810
2014	1,719,330	1,031,600	1,891,263	44,192,460
	3,282,633	1,669,940	3,560,956	\$ 66,835,270

Internal Controls Over Reserves Estimates

Our reserves data and estimates were compiled, prepared and audited by third party independent consultants, W. Craig Gaines, Michael Arguijo and Williamson Petroleum Consultants, Inc., as described in more detail herein, in compliance with SEC definitions and guidance and in accordance with generally accepted petroleum engineering principles. The technical persons referred to above and those persons employed by Williamson Petroleum Consultants, Inc., met the requirements regarding qualifications, independence, objectivity and confidentiality set forth in the Standards Pertaining to the Estimating and Auditing of Oil and Natural Gas Reserves Information promulgated by the Society of Petroleum Engineers. Our reserves estimates are prepared by examination and evaluation of production data, production decline curves, reservoir pressure data, logs, geological data, and offset analogies. The third party independent consultants are provided full access to complete and accurate information pertaining to the property, and to all applicable personnel of the Company. Our reserves estimates and process for developing such estimates are reviewed and approved by its Vice President of Operations, Daniel D. Wilson, a petroleum engineer, and Chief Executive Officer, Kelly Hoffman, to ensure compliance with SEC disclosure and internal control requirements and to verify the independence of the third party consultants. Mr. Daniel Wilson, a petroleum engineer in the oil and gas industry. Our management is ultimately responsible for reserve estimates and reserve disclosures and ensuring that they are in accordance with the applicable regulatory requirements and industry standards and practices.

Estimates of oil and natural gas reserves are projections based on a process involving an independent third party engineering firm's collection of all required geologic, geophysical, engineering and economic data, and such firm's complete external preparation of all required estimates and are forward-looking in nature. These reports rely upon various assumptions, including assumptions required by the SEC, such as constant oil and natural gas prices, operating expenses and future capital costs. The process also requires assumptions relating to availability of funds and timing of capital expenditures for development of our proved undeveloped reserves. These reports should not be construed as the current market value of our reserves. The process of estimating oil and natural gas reserves is also dependent on geological, engineering and economic data for each reservoir. Because of the uncertainties inherent in the interpretation of this data, we cannot be certain that the reserves will ultimately be realized. Our actual results could differ materially.

Summary of Oil and Natural Gas Properties and Projects

Production Summary

Our estimated average daily production for the month of December, 2012, is summarized below. These tables indicate the percentage of our estimated December 2012 average daily production of 134 BOE/d attributable to each state and to oil versus natural gas production.

	Average		
	Daily		Natural
State	Production	Oil	Gas
State Texas	91.75%	100.00%	15.96%
Kansas	8.25%	0.00%	84.04%
Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%

Acreage

The following table summarizes gross and net developed and undeveloped acreage at December 31, 2012 by region (net acreage is our percentage ownership of gross acreage). Acreage in which our interest is limited to royalty and overriding royalty interests is excluded.

	Developed	Developed Acreage		reage Undeveloped Acreage		creage
	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net
Texas	1,560	1,517	3,333	2,333	4,893	3,851
Kansas	1,280	1,024	9,862	8,030	11,142	9,054
Total	2,840	2,541	13,195	10,363	16,035	12,904

Production History

The following table presents the historical information about our produced natural gas and oil volumes.

	Y	Year Ended December 31,		
	2010	2011	2012	
Oil production (Bbls)	3,695	5,297	20,531	
Natural gas production (Mcf)	_	2,369	6,480	
Total production (Boe)	3,695	5,692	21,611	
Daily production (Boe/d)	10	16	59	
Average sales price:				
Oil (per Bbl)	\$75.24	\$88.50	\$ 84.50	
Natural gas (per Mcf)	—	7.11	3.50	
Total (per Boe)	75.24	85.32	81.39	
Average production cost (per Boe)	\$34.13	\$43.04	\$ 36.37	
Average production taxes (per Boe)	3.47	4.02	3.84	

The average oil sales price amounts above are calculated by dividing revenue from oil sales by the volume of oil sold, in barrels "Bbl". The average gas sales price amounts above are calculated by dividing revenue from gas sales by the volume of gas sold, in thousand cubic feet "Mcf". The total average sales price amounts are calculated by dividing total revenues by total volume sold, in BOE. The average production costs above are calculated by dividing production in BOE.

Wells

The following table presents our ownership at December 31, 2012, in productive oil and natural gas wells by region (a net well is our percentage ownership of a gross well).

	Oil V	Vells	Gas v	vells	Total W	ells(1)
	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net
Texas	43	32			43	32
Kansas	3	2	9	7	12	9
Total	46	34	9	7	55	41
	=					

Drilling Activity

During 2012 we drilled five developmental oil wells and one salt water disposal well. There were no wells being drilled as of December 31, 2012. All five developmental wells were successful and were completed and placed on production. We did not drill any exploratory wells during 2012. We did not drill any wells during 2010 or 2010

In July 2013, Ring entered into its second, ten well renewable drilling contract with Capstar Drilling Company and is currently drilling their twelfth new developmental well on its west Texas leases. Company management estimates it will drill at least 35 new wells by year end 2013. In addition to the new wells, Ring continues to upgrade and improve infrastructure and evaluate its inventory of existing wells for re-stimulation opportunities. Current daily production is expected to increase as the new wells are completed and put into service.

Cost Information

We conduct our oil and natural gas activities entirely in the United States. As noted previously in the table appearing under "Production History", our average production costs, per BOE, were \$43.04 in 2011 and \$36.37 in 2012 and our average production taxes, per BOE, were \$4.02 in 2011 and \$3.84 in 2012. These amounts are calculated by dividing our total production costs or total production taxes by our total volume sold, in BOE.

Costs incurred for property acquisition, exploration and development activities during the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2012 are shown below.

		For the Year Ended December 31,			
	2010	2011	2012		
Acquisition of proved properties	\$ —	\$6,280,391	\$ 9,873,128		
Acquisition of unproved properties	_	—	—		
Exploration costs	—	—			
Development costs		317,042	6,581,343		
Total Costs Incurred	<u>\$</u>	\$6,597,433	\$16,454,471		

Delivery Commitments

As of December 31, 2012, we are not committed to providing a fixed quantity of oil or gas under any existing contracts.

Other Properties and Commitments

Our principal executive offices are in leased office space in Midland, Texas. The leased office space consists of approximately 3,000 square feet. We have approximately 3,700 square feet of additional office space leased in Midland, Texas that we will be relocating to once it is ready for use. Additionally, we lease office space

in Tulsa, Oklahoma which serves as our primary accounting office. The leased office space consists of approximately 3,700 square feet. We also lease office space in Andrews, Texas which is currently our only field office. The leased office space consists of approximately 2,000 square feet. We anticipate leasing or purchasing additional office space in Midland and Andrews, Texas in the near future.

MANAGEMENT

Executive Officers and Directors

The following table sets forth information regarding our executive officers, certain other officers and directors as of January 23, 2014. The Board believes that all the directors named below are highly qualified and have the skills and experience required for effective service on the Board. The directors' individual biographies below contain information about their experience, qualifications and skills that led the Board to nominate them.

Name	Age	Position
Kelly Hoffman	55	Chief Executive Officer, Director
David A. Fowler	54	President, Director
Daniel D. Wilson	51	Vice President of Operations
William R. Broaddrick	35	Chief Financial Officer
Lloyd T. Rochford	66	Chairman of the Board of Directors
Stanley M. McCabe	80	Director
Anthony B. Petrelli	60	Director
Clayton E. Woodrum	72	Director

Our executive officers are elected by, and serve at the pleasure of, our Board of Directors. Our directors serve terms of one year each, with the current directors serving until the next annual meeting of stockholders, and in each case until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.

Messrs. Rochford and McCabe joined the Board in June 2012 as a part of the merger between Ring and Stanford Energy, Inc. Messrs. Hoffman, Fowler, Woodrum and Petrelli joined the Board in January 2013.

Kelly Hoffman – Chief Executive Officer and Director. Mr. Hoffman, 55, has organized the funding, acquisition and development of many oil and gas properties. He began his career in the Permian Basin in 1975 with Amoco Production Company. His responsibilities included oilfield construction, crew management, and drilling and completion operations. In the early 1990s, Mr. Hoffman co-founded AOCO and began acquiring properties in West Texas. In 1996, he arranged financing and purchased 10,000 acres in the Fuhrman Mascho field in Andrews, Texas. In the first six months, he organized a 60 well drilling and completion program resulting in a 600% increase in revenue and approximately 18 months later sold the properties to Lomak (Range Resources). In 1999, he again arranged financing and acquired 12,000 acres in Lubbock and Crosby counties. After drilling and completing 19 successful wells, unitizing the acreage, and instituting a secondary recovery project he sold his interest in the property to Arrow Operating Company. From April 2009 until December 2011, Mr. Hoffman served as President of Victory Park Resources, a privately held exploration and production company focused on the acquisition of oil and gas producing properties in Oklahoma, Texas and New Mexico. Mr. Hoffman currently serves as a director of Joes Jeans Inc. (NASDAQ: JOEZ), a reporting company.

David A. Fowler – President and Director. Mr. Fowler, 54, has served in several management positions for various companies in the insurance and financial services industries. In 1994, he joined Petroleum Listing Service as Vice President of Operations, overseeing oil and gas property listings, information packages, and marketing oil and gas properties to industry players. In late 1998, Mr. Fowler became the Corporate Development Coordinator for the Independent Producer Finance ("IPF") group of Range Resources Corporation. Leaving Range IPF in April of 2001, he co-founded and became President of Simplex Energy Solutions, LLC ("Simplex"). Representing Permian Basin oil and gas independent operators, Simplex became known as the Permian Basin's premier oil and gas divestiture firm, closing over 150 projects valued at approximately \$675 million.

Daniel D. Wilson – Vice President of Operations. Mr. Wilson, 51, has 29 years of experience in operating, evaluating and exploiting oil and gas properties. He has experience in production, drilling and reservoir engineering. For the last 22 years, he has served as the Vice President and Manager of Operations for Breck

Operating Corporation ("Breck"). He has overseen the building, operating and divestiture of two companies during this time. At Breck's peak, Mr. Wilson was responsible for over 750 wells in seven states and had an operating staff of 27 including engineers, foremen, pumpers and clerks. Mr. Wilson personally performed or oversaw all of the economic evaluations for both acquisition and banking purposes.

William R. Broaddrick – Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Broaddrick, 35, was employed from 1997 to 2000 with Amoco Production Company, performing lease revenue accounting and state production tax regulatory reporting functions. During 2000, Mr. Broaddrick was employed by Duke Energy Field Services, LLC, performing state production tax functions. From 2001 until 2010, Mr. Broaddrick was employed by Arena Resources, Inc., as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. During 2011, Mr. Broaddrick joined Stanford Energy, Inc., as Chief Financial Officer. Subsequent to and as a result of the merger transaction between Stanford and Ring Energy, Inc., Mr. Broaddrick became Chief Financial Officer of Ring Energy as of July 2012. Mr. Broaddrick received a Bachelor's Degree in Accounting from Langston University, through Oklahoma State University – Tulsa, in 1999. Mr. Broaddrick is a Certified Public Accountant.

Lloyd T. ("Tim") Rochford – Chairman of the Board of Directors. Mr. Rochford, 66, has been active as an individual consultant and entrepreneur in the oil and gas industry since 1973. During that time, he has been an operator of wells in the mid-continent of the United States, evaluated leasehold drilling and production projects, and arranged and raised in excess of \$500 million in private and public financing for oil and gas projects and development.

Mr. Rochford has successfully formed, developed and sold/merged four natural resource companies, two of which were listed on the New York Stock Exchange. The most recent, Arena Resources, Inc. ("Arena"), was founded by Mr. Rochford and his associate Stanley McCabe in August 2000. From inception until May of 2008, Mr. Rochford served as President, Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and as a director of Arena. During that time, Arena received numerous accolades from publications such as Business Week (2007 Hot Growth Companies), Entrepreneur (2007 Hot 500), Fortune (2007, 2008, 2009 Fastest Growing Companies), Fortune Small Business (2007, 2008 Fastest Growing Companies) and Forbes (Best Small Companies of 2009). In May 2008, Mr. Rochford resigned the position of CEO and accepted the position of Chairman of the Board. In his role as Chairman, he continued to pursue opportunities that would enhance the then current, as well as long-term value of Arena. Through his efforts, Arena entered into a merger agreement and was acquired by another New York Stock Exchange company for \$1.6 billion in July, 2010.

Stanley M. McCabe – Director. Mr. McCabe, 80, has been active in the oil and gas industry for over 30 years, primarily seeking individual oil and gas acquisition and development opportunities. In 1979, he founded and served as Chairman and CEO of Stanton Energy, Inc., a Tulsa, Oklahoma natural resource company specializing in contract drilling and operation of oil and gas wells. In 1990, Mr. McCabe co-founded with Mr. Rochford, Magnum Petroleum, Inc., serving as an officer and director. In 2000, Mr. McCabe co-founded with Mr. Rochford, Arena Resources, Inc. ("Arena"), serving as Chairman of the Board until 2008 and then as a director of Arena until 2010.

Anthony B. Petrelli – Director. Mr. Petrelli, 60, is President, member of the Board of Directors, and Director of Investment Banking of Neidiger, Tucker, Bruner, Inc., a Denver, Colorado based financial services firm founded in 1977. Beginning his career in 1972, Mr. Petrelli has had extensive experience in the areas of operations, sales, trading, management of sales, underwriting and corporate finance. He has served on numerous regulatory and industry committees including service on the FINRA Corporate Finance Committee, the NASD Small Firm Advisory Board and as Chairman of the FINRA District Business Conduct Committee, District 3. Mr. Petrelli received his BS in Business (Finance) and his Masters of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Colorado and a Masters of Arts in Counseling from Denver Seminary.

Clayton E. Woodrum – Director. Mr. Woodrum, CPA, 72, is a founding partner of Woodrum, Tate & Associates, PLLC. His financial background encompasses over 40 years of experience from serving as a partner in charge of the tax department of a big eight accounting firm to chief financial officer of BancOklahoma Corp.

and Bank of Oklahoma. His areas of expertise include business valuation, litigation support including financial analysis, damage reports, depositions and testimony, estate planning, financing techniques for businesses, asset protection vehicles, sale and liquidation of businesses, debt restructuring, debt discharge and CFO functions for private and public companies.

Family Relationships

There are no family relationships between any director, executive officer, or person nominated or chose by us to become a director or executive officer.

Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings

During the past ten years, there have been no events under any bankruptcy act, no criminal proceedings (excluding traffic violations and other minor offenses), and no judgments, injunctions, orders or decrees material to the evaluation of the ability and integrity of any of our directors or executive officers. None of our executive officers or directors have been involved in any judicial or administrative proceedings resulting from involvement in mail or wire fraud or fraud in connection with any business entity, any judicial or administrative proceedings based on violations of federal or state securities, commodities, banking or insurance laws or regulations, and any disciplinary sanctions or orders imposed by a stock, commodities or derivatives exchange or other self-regulatory organization.

Board Committees

Our Board of Directors has established an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and an Executive Committee, the composition and responsibilities of which are briefly described below. The charters for each of these committees shall be provided to any person without charge, upon request. The charters for such committees are available on our website at www.ringenergy.com. The information on, or that can be accessed through our website, is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus and should not be considered part of this prospectus. Requests may also be directed to Ring Energy, Inc., 6555 S. Lewis Ave., Suite 200, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74136, attention William R. Broaddrick, or by calling (918) 499-3880.

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee's principal functions are to assist the Board in monitoring the integrity of our financial statements, the independent auditor's qualifications and independence, the performance of our independent auditors and our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements. The Audit Committee has the sole authority to retain and terminate our independent auditors and to approve the compensation paid to our independent auditors. The Audit Committee is also responsible for overseeing our internal audit function. The Audit Committee is comprised of Messrs. Woodrum and Petrelli, with Mr. Woodrum acting as the chairman. Our Board of Directors determined that Mr. Woodrum qualified as "audit committee financial expert" as defined in Item 407 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission (see the biographical information for Mr. Woodrum, infra, in this discussion of "Executive Officers and Directors"). Each of Messrs. Woodrum and Petrelli further qualified as "independent" in accordance with the applicable regulations of the NYSE MKT, LLC definition of independent director set forth in the Company Guide, Part 8, Section 803(A). (see the biographical information for Messrs. Woodrum and Petrelli, infra, in this discussion of "Executive Officers and Directors").

Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee's principal function is to make recommendations regarding the compensation of the Company's officers. In accordance with the rules of the NYSE MKT, LLC, the compensation of our chief executive officer is recommended to the Board (in a proceeding in which the chief executive officer does not



participate) by the Compensation Committee. Compensation for all other officers is also recommended to the Board for determination, by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee is comprised of Messrs. Rochford and McCabe, with Mr. Rochford acting as the chairman.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee's principal functions are to (a) identify and recommend qualified candidates to the Board of Directors for nomination as members of the Board and its committees, and (b) develop and recommend to the Board corporate governance principles applicable to the Company. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is comprised of Messrs. Rochford and McCabe, with Mr. Rochford acting as the chairman.

Executive Committee

The Executive Committee's principal function is to exercise the powers and duties of the Board between Board meetings and while the Board is not in session, and implement the policy decisions of the Board. The Executive Committee is comprised of Messrs. Rochford and McCabe.

Code of Ethics

We have adopted a Code of Ethics that applies to our Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer, and Corporate Controller, as well as the principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions. We have also adopted a Code of Conduct that applies to our officers, directors, and employees. We will provide such codes to any person without charge, upon request, a copy of the Code of Ethics or Code of Conduct. Such codes are available on our website at www.ringenergy.com. The information on, or that can be accessed through our website, is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus and should not be considered part of this prospectus. Requests may also be directed to Ring Energy, Inc., 6555 S. Lewis Ave., Suite 200, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74136, attention William R. Broaddrick, or by calling (918) 499-3880.

Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Based solely upon a review of Section 16(a) reports furnished to us for our most recent fiscal year, we know of no director, officer or beneficial owner of more than ten percent of our Common Stock who failed to file on a timely basis reports of beneficial ownership of the our Common Stock as required by Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Compensation Discussion & Analysis

Roles of our Compensation Committee and Chief Executive Officer in Compensation Decisions, Use of Compensation Consultants and Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Ring strives to attract, motivate and retain high-quality executives by providing total compensation that is performance-based and competitive within the labor market in which it competes for executive talent as a public company. Our compensation program is intended to align the interests of management with the interests of stockholders by linking pay with performance, thereby incentivizing performance and furthering the ultimate goal of stockholder value.

This section contains a discussion of the material elements of compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to all individuals serving as the smaller reporting company's principal executive officer or acting in a similar capacity during the last completed fiscal year ("PEO"), regardless of compensation level, and our company's two most highly compensated executive officers or employees whose total 2012 compensation exceeded \$100,000. These individuals are referred to herein as the ("Named Executive Officers").

Our current executive compensation programs are determined and approved by our Compensation Committee, after consideration of recommendations by our Chairman of the Board and our Chief Executive Officer, as to the other Named Executive Officers. None of the Named Executive Officers are members of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee has the direct responsibility and authority to review and approve the Company's goals and objectives relative to the compensation of the Named Executive Officers, and to determine and approve (either as a committee or with the other members of the Company's Board of Directors who qualify as "independent" directors under applicable guidelines adopted by the New York Stock Exchange) the compensation levels of the Named Executive Officers.

Our current executive compensation programs are intended to achieve two objectives. The primary objective is to enhance the profitability of the Company, and thus, stockholder value. The second objective is to attract, motivate, reward and retain employees, including executive personnel, who contribute to the long-term success of the Company. As described in more detail below, the material elements of our current executive compensation program for Named Executive Officers include a base salary, discretionary annual bonuses and discretionary stock options grants.

We believe that each element of the executive compensation program helps to achieve one or both of the compensation objectives outlined above. The table below lists each material element of our executive compensation program and the compensation objective or objectives that it is designed to achieve.

Compensation Element Base Salary	Compensation Objectives Attempted to be Achieved Attract and retain qualified executives; Motivate and reward executives' performance.
Bonus Compensation	Motivate and reward executive's performance;
•	Enhance profitability of Company and stockholder value.
Equity-Based Compensation - stock options and restricted stock grants	Enhance profitability of Company and stockholder value by aligning long-term incentives with stockholders' long-term interests.

As illustrated by the table above, base salary is primarily intended to attract and retain qualified executives. This is the element of the Ring's current executive compensation program where the value of the benefit in any

given year is not wholly dependent on performance. Base salaries are intended to attract and retain qualified executives as well as being linked to performance by rewarding and/or motivating executives. Base salaries are reviewed annually and take into account: experience and retention considerations; past performance; improvement in historical performance; anticipated future potential performance; and other issues specific to the individual executive.

There are specific elements of the current executive compensation program that are designed to reward performance and enhance profitability and stockholder value, and therefore, the value of these benefits is based on performance. The Company's discretionary annual bonus plan is primarily intended to motivate and reward Named Executive Officers' performance to achieve specific strategies and operating objectives, as well as improved financial performance.

The Compensation Committee considers the salaries of comparable executives of peer companies for which such information is publicly available. The Compensation Committee believes that bonuses and equity compensation should fluctuate with our success in achieving financial, operating and strategic goals. The Committee's philosophy is that we should continue to use long-term compensation such as stock options to align stockholder and executives' interests and should allocate a portion of long-term compensation to the entire executive compensation package.

The Compensation Committee has the authority to retain and terminate compensation consultants and other experts to assist the committee in its evaluation of compensation of any of the executive officers. To date, the Compensation Committee has not retained an outside consultant in establishing its compensation program or in establishing any specific compensation for an executive officer.

Current Executive Compensation Program Elements

Base Salaries

Similar to most companies within the industry, our policy is to pay Named Executive Officers' base salaries in cash. Effective July 1, 2012, the Compensation Committee designated a salary of \$100,000 for Mr. Broaddrick. Effective September 1, 2012, the Compensation Committee recommended an increase of \$25,000 for Mr. Broaddrick. In approving this salary increase, the Committee took into account factors including, peer group comparisons available to the Committee, each executive's individual experience and increased responsibilities and improved performance for the Company.

Annual Bonuses

The Company has not had a formal policy regarding bonuses, and payment of bonuses has been purely discretionary and is largely based on the recommendations of the Compensation Committee. Cash bonuses are not expected to be a significant portion of the executive compensation package. Cash bonuses were granted to all employees in December 2012. The annual discretionary bonus is reported in the "Bonus" column of the "Summary Compensation Table" for each Named Executive Officer.

Equity-Based Compensation – Options and Restricted Stock Grants

It is our policy that the Named Executive Officers' long-term compensation should be directly linked to enhancing profitability and value provided to stockholders of the Company's Common Stock. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee grants equity awards under the Company's long term incentive plan designed to link an increase in stockholder value to compensation. Mr. Broaddrick was granted non-qualified stock options in 2011 and 2012. Stock option grants are valued using the Black-Scholes Model and are calculated as a part of the executive compensation package for the year based on the amount of requisite service period served. Non-qualified stock options for Named Executive Officers and other key employees generally vest ratably over five

years. No restricted stock was granted to any of the Named Executive Officers.' The Compensation Committee believes that these awards encourage Named Executive Officers to continue to use their best professional skills and to retain Named Executive Officers for longer terms.

Grants are determined for Named Executive Officers based on his or her performance in the prior year, his or her expected future contribution to the performance of the Company, and other competitive data on grant values of peer companies. Awards may be granted to new key employees or Named Executive Officers on hire date. Other grant date determinations are made by the Compensation Committee, which is based upon the date the Committee met and proper communication was made to the Named Executive Officer or key employee as defined in the definition of grant date by generally accepted accounting principles. Exercise prices are equal to the value of the Company's stock on the close of business on the determined grant date. The Company has no program or practice to coordinate timing of grants with release of material, nonpublic information.

The grant date fair value as determined under generally accepted accounting principles is shown in the "Summary Compensation Table" below.

Pension and Retirement Plans

The Company does not have any pension plans, non-qualified deferred compensation plans or severance, retirement, termination, constructive termination or change in control arrangements for any of its Named Executive Officers for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Compensation of Named Executive Officers

The "Summary Compensation Table" set forth below should be read in connection with the tables and narrative descriptions that follow. The "Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End Table" and "Option Exercises and Stock Vested Table" provide further information on the Named Executive Officers' potential realizable value and actual value realized with respect to their equity awards. No other executive officers' salary and bonus exceeded \$100,000 during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012.

Summary Compensation Table

Name and Principal Position William R. Broaddrick, Chief Financial Officer and Interim Chief Executive Officer	<u>Year</u> 2012 2011	Salary(1) (\$) 108,333 —	Bonus (\$) 3,000 —	Option Awards(2) (\$) 213,711 232,156	All Other Compensation(3) (\$) — —	Total (\$) 325,044 232,156
Robert S. Owens, Chief Executive Officer ⁽⁴⁾ through August 31, 2012	2012 2011	_	_		2,000 3,000	2,000 3,000

(1) Salary information for William R. Broaddrick includes compensation received from Stanford Energy, Inc. prior to the merger between Stanford and Ring Energy, Inc. and compensation received from Ring subsequent to the merger.

(2) See discussion of assumptions made in valuing these awards in the notes to our financial statements.

(3) Robert S. Owens received a director fee of \$250 per month for all of 2011 and through the date of his resignation which was effective August 31, 2012.

(4) Kelly Hoffman was named Chief Executive Officer on January 23, 2013, following the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012.

The Company awards stock options to key employees and the Named Executive Officers either on the initial date of employment or due to performance incentives throughout the year. The following table reflects the stock options granted during 2012.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

		All Other Option		
		Awards: Number of		
		Securities Underlying	Exercise or Base Price of	Fair Value
	Grant	Options	Option Awards	on Grant
Name and Principal Position	Date	(#)	(\$)	Date(1)
William R. Broaddrick	9/1/2012	50.000	4.50	213,711

Named Executive Officers are not separately entitled to receive dividend equivalent rights with respect to each stock option. Each nonqualified stock option award described in the "Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table" above expires ten years from the grant date and vests in equal installments over the course of five years.

The following table provides certain information regarding unexercised stock options outstanding for each Named Executive Officer as of December 31, 2012.

Outstanding Equity Awards

	Number of Securities			
	Underlying	Number of Securities	Options	
	Unexercised	Underlying Unexercised	Exercise	Option
	Options (#)	Options (#)	Price	Expiration
Name and Principal Position	Exercisable	Unexercisable	(\$)	Date
William R. Broaddrick	20,000	80,000	2.00	12/01/21
	_	50,000	4.50	09/01/22

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to calculate the fair-value of each option grant. The expected volatility for the 2012 option grants is based on the historical price volatility of the Company's Common Stock. The expected volatility for the 2011 option grants is based on the historical price volatility of a stock index comprised of similar sized companies in the same industry. We elected to use the simplified method for estimating the expected term as allowed by generally accepted accounting principles for options granted through December 31, 2012 and 2011. Under the simplified method, the expected term is equal to the midpoint between the vesting period and the contractual term of the stock option. The risk-free interest rate represents the U.S. Treasury bill rate for the expected life of the related stock options. The dividend yield represents the Company's anticipated cash dividend over the expected life of the stock options. The following are the Black-Scholes weighted-average assumptions used for options granted during the periods ended December 31, 2012 and 2011:

	October 1, 2012	September 1, 2012	July 1, 2012	December 1, 2011
Risk free interest rate	0.25%	0.80%	0.67%	0.97%
Expected life (years)	5.75	6.5	6.5	6.5
Dividend yield	—	—		—
Volatility	147%	153%	158%	32%

There were no option exercises by Named Executive Officers during 2012.

Director Compensation

No director receives a salary as a director. During 2012, Mr. Denny Nestripke was compensated with a stipend of \$1,000 per month. The following table provides certain information regarding the compensation of our directors.

Director Compensation Table

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)	Total (\$)
Name Lloyd T. Rochford		
Stanley M. McCabe	_	_
Denny Nestripke	12,000	12,000
Michael Harland	_	_
Robert Morley	—	_

Our directors are reimbursed for their out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with their attendance at board meetings.

The following table sets forth information concerning our executive stock compensation plans as of December 31, 2012.

Equity compensation plans approved by security holders		Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding <u>options</u> (a)	Weighted- average exercise price of outstanding <u>options</u> (b)	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under compensation plans (excluding securities in column (a))
	Equity compensation plans approved by security holders		_	
Equity compensation plans not enpressed by security holders 1.125000 § 2.27 1.275000	N	_		
	None		\$ 2.37	1,375,000
Ring Energy, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan	None Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	1,125,000	φ 2.37	
Total <u>1,125,000</u> <u>\$ 2.37</u> <u>1,375,000</u>	Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	1,125,000	\$ 2.57	

Long Term Incentive Plan

On January 22, 2013, our stockholders acted by way of majority written consent action (pursuant to a solicitation of consents commenced on January 16, 2013, and in lieu of a special meeting of stockholders) to approve the Ring Energy, Inc. Long-Term Incentive Plan.

The Ring Energy, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan (the 'Plan') was in existence with Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") and was adopted by the Board of Directors on June 27, 2012, and assumed by the Company upon the acquisition of Stanford. The Plan was also approved by vote of a majority of stockholders on January 22, 2013. The following is a summary of the material terms of the Plan.

Shares Available

Our Plan currently authorizes 5,000,000 shares of our Common Stock for issuance under the Plan. If any shares of Stock subject to an Award are forfeited or if any Award based on shares of Stock is otherwise terminated without issuance of such shares of Stock or other consideration in lieu of such shares of Stock, the shares of Stock subject to such Award shall to the extent of such forfeiture or termination, again be available for



Awards under the Plan if no participant shall have received any benefits of ownership in respect thereof The shares to be delivered under the Plan shall be made available from (a) authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock, (b) Common Stock held in the treasury of the Company, or (c) previously issued shares of Common Stock reacquired by the Company, including shares purchased on the open market, in each situation as the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee may determine from time to time at its sole option.

Administration

The Committee shall administer the Plan with respect to all eligible individuals or may delegate all or part of its duties under the Plan to a subcommittee or any executive officer of the Company, subject in each case to such conditions and limitations as the Board of Directors may establish. Under the Plan, "Committee" can be either the Board of Directors or a committee approved by the Board of Directors.

Eligibility

Awards may be granted pursuant to the Plan only to persons who are eligible individuals at the time of the grant thereof or in connection with the severance or retirement of Eligible Individuals. Under the Plan, "Eligible Individuals" means (a) employees, (b) non-employee Directors and (c) any other person that the Committee designates as eligible for an Award (other than for Incentive Options) because the Person performs bona fide consulting or advisory services for the Company or any of its subsidiaries (other than services in connection with the offer or sale of securities in a capital raising transaction).

Stock Options

Under the Plan, the plan administrator is authorized to grant stock options. Stock options may be either designated as non-qualified stock options or incentive stock options. Incentive stock options, which are intended to meet the requirements of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code such that a participant can receive potentially favorable tax treatment, may only be granted to employees. Therefore, any stock option granted to consultants and non-employee directors are non-qualified stock options.

Options granted under the Plan become exercisable at such times as may be specified by the plan administrator. In general, options granted to participants become exercisable in five equal annual installments, subject to the optionee's continued employment or service with our company. However, the aggregate value (determined as of the grant date) of the shares subject to incentive stock options that may become exercisable by a participant in any year may not exceed \$100,000.

Each option will be exercisable on such date or dates, during such period, and for such number of shares of Common Stock as shall be determined by the plan administrator on the day on which such stock option is granted and set forth in the option agreement with respect to such stock option; provided, however the maximum term of options granted under the Plan is ten years.

Restricted Stock

Under the Plan, the plan administrator is also authorized to make awards of restricted stock. Before the end of a restricted period and/or lapse of other restrictions established by the plan administrator, shares received as restricted stock will contain a legend restricting their transfer, and may be forfeited in the event of termination of employment or upon the failure to achieve other conditions set forth in the award agreement.

An award of restricted stock will be evidenced by a written agreement between us and the participant. The award agreement will specify the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the award, the nature and/or length of the restrictions, the conditions that will result in the automatic and complete forfeiture of the shares and the time and manner in which the restrictions will lapse, subject to the participant's continued employment by us,

and any other terms and conditions the plan administrator imposes consistent with the provisions of the Plan. Upon the lapse of the restrictions, any legends on the shares of Common Stock subject to the award will be re-issued to the participant without such legend.

The plan administrator may impose such restrictions or conditions, to the vesting of such shares as it, in its absolute discretion, deems appropriate. Prior to the vesting of a share of restricted stock granted under the Plan, no transfer of a participant's rights to such share, whether voluntary or involuntary, by operation of law or otherwise, will vest the transferee with any interest, or right in, or with respect to, such share, but immediately upon any attempt to transfer such rights, such share, and all the rights related thereto, will be forfeited by the participant and the transfer will be of no force or effect; provided, however, that the plan administrator may, in its sole and absolute discretion, vest in the participant all or any portion of shares of restricted stock which would otherwise be forfeited.

Fair Market Value

Under the Plan, "Fair Market Value" means, for a particular day, the value determined in good faith by the plan administrator, which determination shall be conclusive for all purposes of the Plan. For purposes of valuing incentive options, the fair market value of stock: (i) shall be determined without regard to any restriction other than one that, by its terms, will never lapse; and (ii) will be determined as of the time the option with respect to such stock is granted.

Transferability Restrictions

Notwithstanding any limitation on a holder's right to transfer an award, the plan administrator may (in its sole discretion) permit a holder to transfer an award, or may cause the Company to grant an award that otherwise would be granted to an eligible individual, in any of the following circumstances: (a) pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order, (b) to a trust established for the benefit of the eligible individual or one or more of the children, grandchildren or spouse of the eligible individual; (c) to a limited partnership or limited liability company in which all the interests are held by the eligible individual and that person's children, grandchildren or spouse; or (d) to another person in circumstances that the plan administrator believes will result in the award continuing to provide an incentive for the eligible individual to remain in the service of the Company or its subsidiaries and apply his or her best efforts for the benefit of the Company or its subsidiaries. If the plan administrator determines to allow such transfers or issuances of awards, any holder or eligible individual desiring such transfers or issuances shall make application therefore in the manner and time that the plan administrator specifies and shall comply with such other requirements as the plan administrator may require to assure compliance with all applicable laws, including securities laws, and to assure fulfillment of the purposes of the Plan. The plan administrator shall not authorize any such transfer or issuance if it may not be made in complicable federal and state securities laws. The granting of permission for such an issuance or transfer shall not obligate the Company to register the shares of stock to be issued under the applicable award.

Termination and Amendments to the Plan

The Board of Directors may (insofar as permitted by law and applicable regulations), with respect to any shares which, at the time, are not subject to awards, suspend or discontinue the Plan or revise or amend it in any respect whatsoever, and may amend any provision of the Plan or any award agreement to make the Plan or the award agreement, or both, comply with Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act and the exemptions therefrom, the Internal Revenue Code, as amended (the "Code"), the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), the regulations promulgated under the Code or ERISA, or any other law, rule or regulation that may affect the Plan. The Board of Directors may also amend, modify, suspend or terminate the Plan for the purpose of meeting or addressing any changes in other legal requirements applicable to the Company or the Plan or for any other purpose permitted by law. The Plan may not be amended without the consent of the holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock then outstanding to increase materially the aggregate number of shares of stock that may be issued under the Plan except for certain adjustments.

MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDENDS ON REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

Market for our Common Stock

Beginning September 1, 2013, our Common Stock has been listed on the NYSE MKT under the trading symbol "REI". Prior to September 1, 2013, our Common Stock was quoted on the OTCQB and the OTC Bulletin Board under the trading symbol "RNGE". We have only one class of Common Stock , and we have 50,000,000 authorized but unissued shares of preferred stock. The table below sets forth for the periods indicated the quarterly high and low bid prices of our Common Stock, based on information provided to us by OTC Markets, and the high and low sale prices of our Common Stock, as reported on the NYSE MKT. All over-the-counter quotations reflect inter-dealer prices, without retail mark-up, mark-down, or commission and may not necessarily represent actual transactions. At the time of the over-the-counter quotations below, we were not listed on an established trading market and the transactions in our Common Stock were limited and the bid prices provided below may not be indicative of prices if our Common Stock was trading in an established public trading market.

OTCQB/OTC Bulletin Board

Period	High Bid	Low Bid
1st Quarter 2011	\$ 4.30	\$ 1.75
2nd Quarter 2011	12.20	4.51
3rd Quarter 2011	4.75	4.00
4th Quarter 2011	4.50	2.26
1st Quarter 2012	\$ 5.10	\$ 4.01
2nd Quarter 2012	7.50	4.25
3rd Quarter 2012	7.00	5.12
4th Quarter 2012	7.00	5.82
1st Quarter 2013	\$ 11.00	\$ 5.74
2nd Quarter 2013	8.76	6.60
3rd Quarter (through August 31)	15.75	8.65

NYSE MKT

Period	High Sale	Low Sale
3rd Quarter 2013 (September 1 – September 30)	\$ 14.85	\$ 13.50
4nd Quarter 2013	14.02	11.05

As of January 23, 2014, the last reported sales price of our Common Stock was \$14.00 per share.

Security Holders

As of January 23, 2014, there are approximately 333 holders of record of our Common Stock. As of January 23, 2014, 5,009,150 shares, or approximately 21.2%, of the 23,576,313 shares issued and outstanding as of such date are held by management or affiliated parties.

Dividends and Other Distributions

We have not paid any dividends on our Common Stock during the last three years, and we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our Common Stock in the foreseeable future. We currently intend to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the expansion of our business. Our future dividend policy is within the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon various factors, including our results of operations, financial condition, capital requirements and investment opportunities.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

In December 2011, our board of directors adopted a long term incentive plan which has been subsequently approved and amended by votes of our stockholders in January 2013. The Ring Energy, Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**") was in existence with Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") and was adopted by the Board of Directors on June 27, 2012, and assumed by the Company upon the acquisition of Stanford.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and the related notes to our financial statements. In addition to historical financial information, the following discussion and analysis contains forward–looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties, and assumptions. Our actual results and timing of selected events may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including those discussed under "Risk Factors".

Overview

Ring is a Midland-based exploration and production company that is engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production activities. Our exploration and production interests are currently focused in Texas and Kansas. We take a conventional approach to our drilling program and seek to develop our traditional core areas, as well as look for new growth opportunities.

Our goal is to increase stockholder value by investing in oil and gas projects with attractive rates of return on capital employed. We plan to achieve this goal by exploiting and developing our existing oil and natural gas properties and pursuing acquisitions of additional properties.

Business Description and Plan of Operation

Ring is currently engaged in oil and natural gas acquisition, exploration, development and production, with activities currently in Texas and Kansas. We focus on developing our existing properties, while continuing to pursue acquisitions of oil and gas properties with upside potential.

Our goal is to increase stockholder value by investing in oil and gas projects with attractive rates of return on capital employed. We plan to achieve this goal by exploiting and developing our existing oil and natural gas properties and pursuing acquisitions of additional properties. Specifically, our business strategy is to increase our stockholders value through the following:

- *Growing production and reserves by developing our oil-rich resource base* We intend to actively drill and develop our acreage base in an effort to maximize its value and resource potential. We have a portfolio of oil and natural gas reserves, with 93% of our proved reserves consisting of oil and 7% consisting of natural gas. Of those reserves, 10% of our proved reserves are classified as proved developed producing, or "PDP," 12% of our proved reserves are classified as proved developed non-producing, or "PDNP," and approximately 78% are classified as proved undeveloped, or "PUD." Through the conversion of our undeveloped reserves to developed reserves, we will seek to increase our production, reserves and cash flow while gaining favorable returns on invested capital. As of December 31, 2012, our proved reserves were 3.9 million BOE (barrel of oil equivalent). Approximately 97% of our reserves (based on the estimates above) relate to properties located in Texas and approximately 3% from our properties in Kansas. We spent approximately \$2.1 million on capital projects during 2011 and 2012. We plan to increase value to our stockholders through the further development of these properties.
- *Employ industry leading drilling and completion techniques.* Our executive team, which has over 100 years combined experience in the oil and gas industry, intends to utilize new and innovative technological advancements and careful geological evaluation in reservoir engineering to generate value for its stockholders and to build development opportunities for years to come. Improved efficiency through employing technological advancements can provide a significant benefit in a continuous drilling program such as the one we contemplate for our current inventory of drilling locations. Additionally, we believe that the experience of our executive team will help reduce the time and cost associated with drilling and completing both conventional and horizontal wells, while potentially increasing recovery.

Pursue strategic acquisitions with exceptional upside potential. We have a history of acquiring leasehold positions that we believe have substantial resource potential and can meet our targeted returns on invested capital. Our executive team has extensive experience in assessing acquisition targets and a proven ability to evaluate resource plays. We intend to continue to pursue strategic acquisitions that meet our operational and financial targets. To the extent possible, we intend to acquire producing properties and/or developed undrilled properties rather than exploratory properties. We do not intend to limit our evaluation to any one state. We presently have no intention to evaluate off-shore properties or properties located outside of the United States of America.

Recent Developments

On June 28, 2013, we completed an offering of 3,528,580 shares of Common Stock at \$5.50 per share, aggregating \$19,407,190 (referred to herein, as the "Resale Shares"). These shares were issued without registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(5) and/or Section 4(a)(2) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering (constituting a "Private Placement"). Each of the 187 investors in this offering was an accredited investor as defined in Regulation D. Each investor delivered appropriate investment representations with respect to their investment, including their status as "accredited investors". The Resale Shares are being registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") to fulfill Ring's commitment to register such shares. in connection with the Private Placement.

Beginning September 1, 2013, our Common Stock has been listed on the NYSE MKT under the trading symbol "REI". Prior to September 1, 2013, our Common Stock was quoted on the OTCQB and the OTC Bulletin Board under the trading symbol "RNGE".

During the third quarter of fiscal year 2013, Ring drilled 18 wells on its Permian Basin properties in Andrews County, Texas, making a total of 23 new wells drilled since securing a rig in late-May, and re-stimulated 5 existing wells. 20 of the wells were completed and placed in production, and the remaining 3 wells are in various stages of completion. Production for the quarter ended September 30, 2013, was approximately 39,000 BOE (Barrels of Oil Equivalent), as compared to production of 7,400 BOE for the same quarter of 2012, a 427% increase, and a 105% increase over the 19,000 BOE produced in the second quarter of 2013. The average net daily production for the last five days of September was approximately 750 BOE per day. The stated production amount reflects only the oil and gas that was produced and shipped prior to the end of the quarter. Any oil and gas produced in the third quarter but still held on site after September 30, 2013, will be credited in the fourth quarter.

On October 16, 2013, we entered into the Development Agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop our Kansas leasehold. Ring will enter into a Joint Operating Agreement ("JOA") with Torchlight Energy, whereby the Company will (i) be designated as "Operator" under the JOA and (ii) remain Operator as long as it owns or controls any interest in the acreage subject to such agreement.

The Company has a \$10 million revolving line of credit in place with The F&M Bank & Trust Company for borrowings and letters of credit. As of January 23, 2014, no amount was outstanding on our credit facility. The maturity date on the facility is April 10, 2014.

On December 11, 2013, the Company completed the sale of 5,750,000 shares of its Common Stock in an underwritten public offering, resulting in gross proceeds of \$57.5 million and estimated net proceeds of approximately \$54.3 million, after deducting underwriting commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by the Company. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the underwritten public offering to fund drilling and development of its properties, to pay for additional leases of oil and gas properties, to pay down borrowings under its credit facility, and to pay for acquisitions of oil and gas properties in and around existing properties. The offering was made pursuant to a prospectus filed a part of an effective registration statement on Form S-1, as amended, filed with the SEC.

The Company has a \$10 million revolving line of credit in place with The F&M Bank & Trust Company for borrowings and letters of credit. As of January 23, 2014, no amount was outstanding on our credit facility. The maturity date on the facility is April 10, 2014.

Results of Operations - For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2013 and 2012

Oil and natural gas sales. For the three months ended September 30, 2013, oil and natural gas sales revenue increased \$2,445,992 to \$2,820,731, compared to \$374,739 for the same period during 2012. Oil sales increased \$2,410,781 and natural gas sales increased \$35,211. The increases were the result of higher production, which occurred primarily as a result of acquisitions and drilling completed during late 2012 and during the second and third quarters of 2013. For the three months ended September 30, 2013, oil sales volume increased 22,224 barrels to 26,609 barrels, compared to 4,386 barrels for the same period in 2012. The average realized per barrel oil price increased 23% from \$85.25 for the three months ended September 30, 2012, to \$104.65 for the three months ended September 30, 2013. For the three months ended September 30, 2013, gas sales volume increased 9,422 thousand cubic feet (MCF) to 9,591 MCF, compared to 169 MCF for the same period in 2012. The average realized natural gas price per MCF decreased 17% from \$4.50 for the three months ended September 30, 2012 to \$3.75 for the three months ended September 30, 2013.

Oil and gas production costs. Our lease operating expenses (LOE) increased from \$216,908 or \$49.14 per barrel of oil equivalent (BOE) for the three months ended September 30, 2012 to \$291,182 or \$10.32 per BOE for the three months ended September 30, 2013. In total, lease operating expenses increased as a result of adding additional wells through drilling during late 2012 and during the second and third quarters of 2013. On a per BOE basis lease, operating expenses were dramatically lower as a result of significantly higher production resulting from development.

Production taxes. Production taxes as a percentage of oil and natural gas sales were 5% during the three months ended September 30, 2012, and remained steady at 5% for the three months ended September 30, 2013. These rates are expected to stay relatively steady unless we make acquisitions in other states with differing production tax rates or the state of Texas or Kansas change their production tax rates.

Depreciation, depletion and amortization. Our depreciation, depletion and amortization expense increased by \$808,992 to \$931,022 for the three months ended September 30, 2013, compared to \$122,030 during the same period in 2012. The increase was the result of higher production volume and an increase in the average depletion rate from \$21.43 per BOE during the three months ended September 30, 2012 to \$27.43 per BOE during the three months ended September 30, 2013.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased by \$939,880 to \$1,611,318 for the three months ended September 30, 2013, compared to \$671,438 during the same period in 2012. The increase was primarily the result of an increase in stock-based compensation expenses from \$261,856 for the three months ended September 30, 2012, to \$896,325 for the three months ended September 30, 2013, and employee and contract staff compensation.

Interest expense. Interest expense decreased by \$33,992 to \$0 for the three months ended September 30, 2013, compared to the same period in 2012. The decrease was due outstanding debt during the period in 2012, and no debt outstanding during the same period in 2013.

Net loss. For the three months ended September 30, 2013, there was a net loss of \$131,493, as compared to a net loss of \$631,453 for the three months ended September 30, 2012. The primary reasons for this change were increased revenues partially offset by stock-based and cash-based compensation expenses.

Results of Operations - For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2013 and 2012

Oil and natural gas sales. For the nine months ended September 30, 2013, oil and natural gas sales revenue increased \$4,219,003 to \$5,264,267, compared to \$1,045,264 for the same period during 2012. Oil sales

increased \$4,158,161, and natural gas sales increased \$60,842. The increases were the result of higher production, which occurred primarily as a result of acquisitions and drilling completed during late 2012 and during the second and third quarters of 2013. For the nine months ended September 30, 2013, oil sales volume increased 43,462 barrels to 55,116 barrels, compared to 11,653 barrels for the same period in 2012. The average realized per barrel oil price increased 6% from \$88.62 for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 to \$94.18 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013. For the nine months ended September 30, 2013, gas sales volume increased 19,121 thousand cubic feet (MCF) to 22,440 MCF, compared to 3,319 MCF for the same period in 2012. The average realized natural gas price per MCF decreased 13% from \$3.77 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 to \$3.27 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013.

Oil and gas production costs. Our lease operating expenses (LOE) increased from \$592,163 or \$48.51 per barrel of oil equivalent (BOE) for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 to \$646,905 or \$10.99 per BOE for the nine months ended September 30, 2013. In total, lease operating expenses increased as a result of adding additional wells through drilling in late 2012 and in the second and third quarters of 2013. On a per BOE basis lease, operating expenses were dramatically lower as a result of significantly higher production resulting from development.

Production taxes. Production taxes as a percentage of oil and natural gas sales were 5% during the nine months ended September 30, 2012 and remained steady at 5% for the nine months ended September 30, 2013. These rates are expected to stay relatively steady unless we make acquisitions in other states with differing production tax rates or the state of Texas or Kansas change their production tax rates.

Depreciation, depletion and amortization. Our depreciation, depletion and amortization expense increased by \$1,387,180 to \$1,694,659 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, compared to \$307,389 during the same period in 2012. The increase was the result of higher production volume and an increase in the average depletion rate from \$21.43 per BOE during the nine months ended September 30, 2012 to \$27.43 per BOE during the nine months ended September 30, 2013.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased by \$2,852,644 to \$4,678,581 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, compared to \$1,825,937 during the same period in 2012. The increase was primarily the result of an increase in stock-based compensation expenses from \$707,090 for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 to \$2,598,046 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, and employee and contract staff compensation.

Interest expense. Interest expense decreased by \$221,838 to \$0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, compared to the same period in 2012. The decrease was due outstanding debt during the period in 2012, and no debt outstanding during the same period in 2013.

Net loss. For the nine months ended September 30, 2013, there was a net loss of \$1,987,166, as compared to net loss of \$1,803,104 for the nine months ended September 30, 2012. The primary reasons for this increase were increased stock-based and cash-based compensation expenses, partially offset by increased revenues.

Capital Resources and Liquidity

As shown in the financial statements for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, the Company had cash on hand of \$7,867,616, compared to \$5,404,167 as of December 31, 2012. The Company had net cash from operating activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, of \$5,049,526, compared to cash from operating activities of \$510,642 for the same period of 2012. Another significant source of cash inflow during the nine months ended September 30, 2013, was \$18,987,272 proceeds from issuance of common stock. During the same period in 2012, other significant cash inflows were proceeds from borrowings by the Company of \$1,150,000, proceeds from issuance of common stock of \$11,545,983, and proceeds from the issuance of

common stock to Ring Energy, Inc. stockholders of \$10,887,561. The most significant cash outflows during the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 were capital expenditures of \$21,564,959 and \$5,014,880, respectively, and payments on credit line of \$9,244,428 during 2012.

In May 2012, May 2013 and August 2013, the Company extended a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million for borrowings and letters of credit. As of September 30, 2013, no amounts were outstanding and \$9,855,000 was available to be drawn on the line of credit. The credit agreement includes a non-usage commitment fee of 0.20% per annum and covenants limiting other indebtedness, liens, transfers or sales of assets, distributions or dividends and merger or consolidation activity. The facility has an interest rate of the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% with the total interest rate to be charged being no less than 4.00%. The maturity date on the note was extended to April 10, 2014. Two of the Company's stockholders are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

To the extent possible, we intend to acquire producing properties and/or developed undrilled properties rather than exploratory properties. We do not intend to limit our evaluation to any one state. We presently have no intention to evaluate off-shore properties or properties located outside of the United States of America.

The pursuit of and acquisition of additional oil and gas properties may again require substantially greater capital than we currently have available, and obtaining additional capital would require that we enter into the sale of either short-term or long-term notes payable or the sale of our Common Stock. Furthermore, it may be necessary for us to retain outside consultants and others in our endeavors to locate desirable oil and gas properties. The cost to retain one or more consultants or a firm specializing in the purchase/sale of oil and gas properties will have an impact on our financial position and will impact our future cash flows.

The process of acquiring one or more additional oil and gas properties will impact our financial position and reduce our cash position. The types of costs that we may incur include travel costs relating to meeting with individuals instrumental to our acquisition of one or more oil and gas properties, obtaining petroleum engineer reports relative to the oil and gas properties that we are investigating, legal fees associated with any such acquisitions including title reports, and accounting fees relative to obtaining historical information regarding such oil and gas properties. Even though we may incur such costs, there is no assurance that we will ultimately be able to consummate a transaction resulting in our acquisition of an oil and/or gas property.

Results of Operations - For the Years Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011

We have increased our reserves significantly by investing approximately \$16.5 million in acquisitions and development in 2012, following total capital expenditures of approximately \$6.6 million in 2011.

Our business plan is to increase our base of proven reserves primarily through acquisition until we have acquired a sufficient core to enable us to utilize cash from existing production to fund further development activities. We believe this allows us to lessen our risks, including risks associated with borrowing funds to undertake exploration activities at an earlier time. Our focus has been on acquiring operated properties (i.e. properties with respect to which we serve as the operator on behalf of all joint interest owners) so that we can better control the timing and implementation of capital spending. However, we do plan on exploiting our existing properties and also growing reserves through development.

Our revenue, profitability and future growth rate depend substantially on factors beyond our control, such as economic, political and regulatory developments and competition from other sources of energy. Oil and natural gas prices historically have been volatile and may fluctuate widely in the future. Sustained periods of low prices for oil or natural gas could materially and adversely affect our financial position, our results of operations, the quantities of oil and natural gas reserves that we can economically produce and our access to capital.

In a worst case scenario, future drilling operations could be largely unsuccessful, oil and gas prices could further decline and/or other factors beyond our control could cause us to greatly modify or substantially curtail

our development plans, which could negatively impact our earnings, cash flow and most likely the trading price of our securities, as well as the acceleration of debt repayment and a reduction in our borrowing base under our credit facilities.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth selected operating data for the periods indicated:

	For the Years Ended December 31,		
	 2011		2012
Net production:			
Oil (Bbls)	5,297		20,531
Natural gas (Mcf)	2,369		6,480
Net sales:			
Oil	\$ 468,798	\$	1,734,739
Natural gas	16,832		22,705
Average sales price:			
Oil (per Bbl)	\$ 88.50	\$	84.50
Natural gas (per Mcf)	7.11		3.50
Production costs and expenses			
Oil and gas production costs	\$ 244,966	\$	785,959
Production taxes	22,896		82,995
Depreciation, depletion and amortization expense	92,154		506,786
Accretion expense	9,279		20,906
General and administrative expenses	434,575		2,392,645

Year Ended December 31, 2012 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2011

Oil and natural gas sales. Oil and natural gas sales revenue increased approximately \$1.3 million to \$1.8 million in 2012. Oil sales increased approximately \$1.3 million while the increased natural gas sales were negligible. The oil sales increase was the result of an increase in sales volume from 5,297 barrels of oil in 2011 to 20,531 barrels of oil in 2012, despite a 5% decrease in the average realized per barrel oil price from \$88.50 in 2011 to \$84.50 in 2012. These per barrel amounts are calculated by dividing revenue from oil sales by the volume of oil sold, in barrels. The natural gas sales increase was the result of an increase in sales volume from 2,369 Mcf in 2011 to 6,480 Mcf in 2012, despite a 51% decrease in the average realized per Mcf gas price from \$7.11 in 2011 to \$3.50 in 2012. These per Mcf amounts are calculated by dividing revenue from gas sales by the volume of gas sold, in Mcf. The volume increases for both oil and natural gas are the result of both the acquisitions we made during the year and the result of our development of existing properties.

Oil and gas production costs. Our aggregate oil and gas production costs increased from \$244,966 in 2011 to \$785,959 in 2012, and decreased on a BOE basis from \$43.04 in 2011 to \$36.37 in 2012. These per BOE amounts are calculated by dividing our total production costs by our total volume sold, in BOE. This increase in the aggregate production costs is the result of additional acquisitions and development while the decrease on a per BOE basis was the result of increasing production and the results of work done previously to get wells into proper working order. We expect further reductions in our production costs per BOE as we move forward.

Oil and gas production taxes. Oil and gas production taxes as a percentage of oil and natural gas sales were 4.71% during 2011 and increased slightly to 4.72% in 2012. Production taxes vary from state to state. Therefore, these taxes are likely to vary in the future depending on the mix of production we generate from various states, and on the possibility that any state may raise its production tax.

Depreciation, depletion and amortization. Our depreciation, depletion and amortization expense increased by \$417,271 to \$506,786 in 2012. The increase was a result of increased production volumes and an increase in the average depreciation, depletion and amortization rate from \$19.19 per BOE during 2011 to \$21.94 per BOE during 2012. These per BOE amounts are calculated by dividing our total depreciation, depletion and amortization expense by our total volume sold, in BOE. The increased depreciation, depletion and amortization rate was the result of acquisitions throughout the year.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased by \$1,955,431 to \$2,392,645 during 2012. This increase was primarily related to an increase in stock based compensation expense of \$848,784 and increases in other compensation expense to both company employees and contract employees.

Interest income. Interest income was \$4,309 in 2012 with no interest income recorded during 2011. The increase was the result of higher cash on hand during 2012.

Interest expense. Interest expense increased by \$124,586 to \$218,805 in 2012. The increase was the results of having larger amounts borrowed on our credit facility for a portion of 2012.

Net income (loss). Net loss was \$1,669,283 in 2012 compared to net income of \$71,487 during 2011. The primary reason for this change was the increase in general and administrative expenses and depreciation, depletion and amortization.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Historical Financing. We have historically funded our operations through cash available from operations and from equity offerings of our stock.

Credit Facility. In May 2011, the Company entered into a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million for borrowings and letters of credit. As of December 31, 2012, \$9,950,000 was available to be drawn on the line of credit with the remainder being reserved by letters of credit to State regulatory agencies. The agreement includes a non-usage commitment fee of 0.20% per annum and covenants limiting other indebtedness, liens, transfer or sale of assets, distributions or dividends and merger or consolidation activity. The facility has an interest rate of the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% with the total interest rate to be charged being no less than 4.00%. As of December 31, 2012, the interest rate being charged was 4.00%. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the note was extended to April 10, 2014. Two of the Company's stockholders are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

Cash Flows. Our primary source of cash has been from equity offerings and borrowings either on our credit facility or from Ring Energy, Inc. prior to the merger. During the two years ended December 31, 2012, we financed \$23,896,623 through proceeds from the sale of stock and \$11,244,428 through borrowings. We primarily used this cash to fund our capital expenditures and development aggregating \$15,850,289 over the two years ended December 31, 2012, reducing debt of \$11,244,428 and redemption of Common Stock prior to the merger of \$4,521,572. At December 31, 2012, we had cash on hand of \$5,404,167 and working capital of \$4,691,099, compared to December 31, 2011 when our cash was \$11,372 and we had negative working capital of \$253,362.

Schedule of Contractual Obligations. The following table summarizes our future estimated lease payments for periods subsequent to December 31, 2012. The leases pertain to approximately 3,000 square feet of space for our corporate headquarters in Midland, Texas, approximately 3,700 square feet of office space that we may relocate to in Midland, Texas, approximately 3,700 square feet of office space for our accounting offices in Tulsa, Oklahoma and approximately 2,000 square feet of office space for our field office in Andrews, Texas. The Company incurred lease expense of \$208,091 and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The following table reflects the future minimum lease payments under the operating lease as of December 31, 2012.

	Lease Obligation
Year	(\$)
<u>Year</u> 2013	138,897
2014	117,465
2015	71,325
2016	73,185
2017	55,935
	<u>\$ 456,807</u>

Off-Balance Sheet Financing Arrangements

As of September 30, 2013, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements, and it is not anticipated that we will enter into any off-balance sheet arrangements.

Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The financial statements and supplementary data required by this item are included beginning at page F-1 of this Prospectus.

CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING METHODS AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

On September 1, 2013, Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C. ("HBM") resigned as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm. HBM recently entered into an agreement with Eide Bailly LLP ("Eide Bailly"), pursuant to which Eide Bailly acquired the operations of HBM as of September 1, 2013. In connection with such acquisition, certain of the professional staff and stockholders of HBM joined Eide Bailly either as employees or partners of Eide Bailly and will continue to practice as members of Eide Bailly. Concurrent with the resignation of HBM, the Company, through and with the approval of its Audit Committee, engaged Eide Bailly as its independent registered public accounting firm.

The reports of HBM on the Company's financial statements for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 did not contain an adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope, or accounting principles.

Prior to engaging Eide Bailly, the Company did not consult with Eide Bailly regarding the application of accounting principles to a specific completed or contemplated transaction or regarding the type of audit opinions that might be rendered by Eide Bailly on the Company's financial statements, and Eide Bailly did not provide any written or oral advice that was an important factor considered by the Company in reaching a decision as to any such accounting, auditing or financial reporting issue.

In connection with the audit for the past two fiscal years and through September 1, 2013, there were no disagreements with HBM on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which disagreements, if not resolved to the satisfaction of HBM, would have caused HBM to make reference to the subject matter of the disagreements in connection with its audit reports on the Company's financial statements.

In accordance with Item 304(a)(3) of Regulation S-K, the Company provided to Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C. a copy of the foregoing disclosure and Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C. furnished the Company with a letter addressed to the SEC stating Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C.'s agreement with such disclosure. A copy of such letter, dated September 1, 2013, is attached as Exhibit 99.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 5, 2013.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The following table sets forth certain information furnished by current management and others, concerning the ownership of our Common Stock as of January 23, 2014, of (i) each person who is known to us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5 percent of our Common Stock, without regard to any limitations on conversion or exercise of convertible securities or warrants; (ii) all directors and Named Executive Officers; and (iii) our directors and executive officers as a group. The mailing address for each of the persons indicated is our corporate headquarters. The percentage ownership is based on 23,576,313 shares outstanding at January 23, 2014.

Beneficial ownership is determined under the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission. In general, these rules attribute beneficial ownership of securities to persons who possess sole or shared voting power and/or investment power with respect to those securities and includes, among other things, securities that an individual has the right to acquire within 60 days. Unless otherwise indicated, the stockholders identified in the following table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them.

	Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned		
Name	Number	Percent	
Kelly Hoffman	204,546(1)	1%	
David A. Fowler	317,712(2)	1%	
Daniel D. Wilson	170,000(3)	1%	
William R. Broaddrick	100,000(4)	1%	
Lloyd T. Rochford	2,334,667(5)	10%	
Stanley M. McCabe	2,311,502(6)	10%	
Anthony B. Petrelli	80,000(7)	*	
Clayton E. Woodrum	60,723(6)	*	
Robert S. Owens	0	*	
All directors and executive officers as a group (9 persons)	5,579,150(7)	24%	

(1) Includes (i) 200,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable

- (2) Includes 100,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- (3) Includes 60,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- (4) Includes (i) 50,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- (5) Includes (i) 40,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable and (ii) 2,220,000 shares held by a family trust controlled by Mr. Rochford.
- (6) Includes (i) 40,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable, (ii) 37,500 shares held by Mr. McCabe's spouse and (iii) 1,651,502 shares held by a family trust controlled by Mr. McCabe.
- (7) Includes (i) 40,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- (8) Includes (i) 40,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- (9) Includes (i) 570,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options that are currently exercisable.
- * Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.

Changes in Control

There are no arrangements known to us, including any pledge by any person of our securities, the operation of which may at a subsequent date result in a change in control of the Company.

TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PERSONS, PROMOTERS AND CERTAIN CONTROL PERSONS

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

In May 2011, the Company entered into a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million. The credit agreement was extended to mature April 10, 2014. Lloyd T. Rochford and Stanley M. McCabe, directors and stockholders of the Company, are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

The office space being leased by the Company in Tulsa, Oklahoma, is owned by Arenaco LLC, a company that is owned by Messrs. Rochford and McCabe. During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company paid \$29,000 to Arenaco LLC.

Review, Approval or Ratification of Transactions with Related Parties

The Board of Directors will review and approve all relationships and transactions in which it and its directors, director nominees and executive officers and their immediate family members, as well as holders of more than 5% of any class of its voting securities and their family members, have a direct or indirect material interest. In approving or rejecting such proposed relationships and transactions, the Board shall consider the relevant facts and circumstances available and deemed relevant to this determination.

Director Independence

The standards relied upon the Board in determining whether a director is "independent" are those set forth in the rules of the NYSE MKT LLC (formerly, NYSE Amex). The NYSE MKT LLC generally defines "independent directors" as a person other than an executive officer or employee of a company, who does not have a relationship with the company that would interfere with the director's exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director. Because the Board of Directors believes it is not possible to anticipate or provide for all circumstances that might give rise to conflicts of interest or that might bear on the materiality of a relationship between a director and the Company, the Board has not established specific objective criteria, apart from the criteria set forth in the NYSE MKT, LLC rules, to determine "independence". In addition to such criteria, in making the determination of "independence", the Board of Directors and executive officers, (ii) the sustence of any non-business relationships that each independent director has or may have had with the Company and its other Directors and executive officers, (ii) the stock ownership in the Company held by each such Director, (iii) the existence of any familial relationships with any executive officer or Director of the Company, and (iv) any other relevant factors which could cause any such Director to not exercise his independent judgment.

Consistent with these standards, our Board of Directors has determined that Messrs. Rochford, Woodrum, Petrelli and McCabe are our independent directors.

DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION OF SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES

Our Bylaws provide that we may indemnify our officers, directors, employees or agents. The general effect of the foregoing is to indemnify such persons from liability, thereby making us responsible for any expenses or damages incurred by such control person, officer or director in any action brought against them based on their conduct in such capacity, provided they did not engage in fraud or criminal activity.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers or control persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

LEGAL MATTERS

Burleson LLP has provided its opinion on the validity of the Common Stock offered by this prospectus.

EXPERTS

The audited balance sheets as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, and the related consolidated statements of operations, statements of stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2012, included in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement, to which this prospectus forms a part, have been so included in reliance upon the report of Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell P.C., an independent registered public accounting firm, upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing in giving said report.

The information regarding estimated quantities of oil and natural gas reserves and the discounted present value of future pre-tax cash flows therefrom is based upon estimates of such reserves and present values prepared by or derived from estimates included in this prospectus, prepared by independent third party engineers and audited by Williamson Petroleum Consultants, independent petroleum engineering consultants. The information contained in this prospectus regarding the estimated quantities of oil and natural gas reserves and the discounted present value of future pre-tax cash flows therefrom is based upon estimates of such reserves and present values as of December 31, 2012, prepared by or derived from the "Review of Estimates" dated December 31, 2012, prepared by Williamson Petroleum Consultants as to our Texas properties and were prepared by or derived from the "SEC reserve appraisal" dated January 23, 2013, prepared by W. Craig Gaines as to our Kansas properties. All such information in this prospectus has been included in reliance on the authority of said firm as experts in petroleum engineering.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act and in accordance therewith, file reports and other information with the SEC. Such reports and other information filed by us can be inspected and copied at the public reference facilities of the SEC at 100 F Street N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Requests for copies should be directed to the SEC's Public Reference Section, Judiciary Plaza, 100 F Street N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1–800–SEC–0330 for more information on the public reference rooms. The SEC maintains a web site (www.sec.gov) that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants, including us, that file electronically.

We have filed with the SEC a Registration Statement on Form S–1 (the "Registration Statement") of which this prospectus constitutes a part, under the Securities Act. For further information pertaining to us, reference is made to the Registration Statement. Statements contained in this prospectus concerning the provisions of documents are necessarily summaries of such documents, and each such statement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the copy of the applicable document filed with the SEC. Copies of the Registration Statement are on file at the offices of the SEC and may be inspected without charge at the offices of the SEC, the addresses of which is set forth above, and copies may be obtained from the SEC at prescribed rates. The Registration Statement has been filed electronically through the SEC's Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval System and may be obtained through the Commission's web site (www.sec.gov).

0-	

RING ENERGY, INC.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of September 30, 2013	F-2
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013	F-3
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2013	F-4
Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-5
Audited Consolidated Financial Statements	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-10
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-11
Condensed Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-12
Condensed Statements of Stockholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-13
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-14
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-15
Supplemental Information on Oil and Gas Producing Activities	F-31

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (UNAUDITED)

	September 30, 2013	December 31, 2012
ASSETS		
Current Assets		
Cash	\$ 7,867,616	\$ 5,404,167
Accounts receivable	1,722,322	417,965
Prepaid expenses and retainers	68,567	60,398
Total Current Assets	9,658,505	5,882,530
Properties and Equipment		
Oil and natural gas properties subject to amortization	45,055,587	23,051,904
Office equipment	257,911	175,106
Total Properties and Equipment	45,313,498	23,227,010
Accumulated depreciation, depletion and amortization	(2,253,548)	(596,162)
Net Properties and Equipment	43,059,950	22,630,848
Total Assets	\$ 52,718,455	\$ 28,513,378
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$ 5,248,034	\$ 1,191,431
Total Current Liabilities	5,248,034	1,191,431
Noncurrent Liabilities		
Deferred income taxes	625,950	625,950
Asset retirement obligation	1,054,998	496,286
Total Noncurrent Liabilities	1,680,948	1,122,236
Stockholders' Equity		
Preferred stock – \$0.001 par value; 50,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued or outstanding		—
Common stock - \$0.001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized; 17,801,313 shares and 14,166,011 shares outstanding,		
respectively	17,801	14,166
Additional paid-in capital	53,742,656	32,169,363
Accumulated deficit	(7,970,984)	(5,983,818)
Total Stockholders' Equity	45,789,473	26,199,711
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity	\$ 52,718,455	\$ 28,513,378

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (UNAUDITED)

		For The Three Months Ended September 30,		ine Months otember 30,
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Oil and Gas Revenues	\$ 2,820,731	\$ 374,739	\$ 5,264,267	\$ 1,045,264
Costs and Operating Expenses				
Oil and gas production costs	291,182	216,908	646,905	592,163
Oil and gas production taxes	130,944	17,296	243,620	49,921
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	917,116	117,267	1,657,386	293,102
Accretion expense	13,906	4,763	37,183	14,287
General and administrative expense	1,611,318	671,438	4,678,581	1,825,937
Total Costs and Operating Expenses	2,964,466	1,027,672	7,263,675	2,775,410
Other Income (Expense)				
Gain on derivative put options	_	53,224	_	146,632
Interest income	12,242	2,248	12,242	2,248
Interest expense		(33,992)		(221,838)
Net Other Expense	12,242	21,480	12,242	(72,958)
Net Loss	<u>\$ (131,493</u>)	\$ (631,453)	\$ (1,987,166)	\$ (1,803,104)
Basic Loss per Share	\$ (0.01)	\$ (0.06)	\$ (0.13)	\$ (0.29)
Diluted Loss per Share	<u>\$ (0.01</u>)	<u>\$ (0.06)</u>	<u>\$ (0.13)</u>	<u>\$ (0.29</u>)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

E	2
- P	ు

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (UNAUDITED)

For the Nine Months Ended September 30,	2013	2012
Cash Flows From Operating Activities		
Net loss	\$ (1,987,166)	\$ (1,803,104)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:	1 (57 20)	202.102
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	1,657,386	293,102
Accretion expense	37,183	14,287
Share-based compensation	2,598,046	707,090
Gain on derivative put options	—	(146,632)
Changes in assets and liabilities: Accounts receivable	(1 204 257)	(20.704)
	(1,304,357)	(39,794)
Prepaid expenses Accounts payable	(8,169) 4,056,603	27,537 1,558,156
Accounts payable Accrued compensation	4,030,003	
		(100,000)
Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities	5,049,526	510,642
Cash Flows from Investing Activities		
Payments to purchase oil and natural gas properties	(4,125,676)	(124,050)
Payments to develop oil and natural gas properties	(17,356,478)	(4,711,752)
Purchase of office equipment	(82,805)	(179,078)
Net Cash Used in Investing Activities	(21,564,959)	(5,014,880)
Cash Flows From Financing Activities		
Proceeds from borrowings from Ring Energy, Inc.	_	1,150,000
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	18,978,882	11,545,983
Proceeds from issuance of common stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	—	10,887,561
Principal payments on revolving line of credit		(9,244,428)
Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities	18,978,882	14,339,116
Net Increase in Cash	2,463,449	9,834,878
Cash at Beginning of Period	5,404,167	11,372
Cash at End of Period	\$ 7,867,616	\$ 9,846,250
Supplemental Cash Flow Information	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Cash paid for interest	\$ —	\$ 93,471
Noncash Investing and Financing Activities	<u></u>	
Oil and gas properties acquired	\$	\$ 825.765
Revision of asset retirement obligation estimate	\$ <u> </u>	\$ 823,703
Asset retirement obligation incurred during development	309,838	(14,214)
Payments with Ring Energy, Inc. shares	509,858	(687,501)
Issuance of common stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	\$ —	\$ 13,095,369
Accounts payable assumed		9,893
Less: Elimination of note payable to Ring Energy, Inc.	— —	(2,003,122)
Less: Prepaid expenses acquired		(26,942)
Less: Property and equipment acquired		(187,637)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	<u>\$</u>	\$ 10,887,561

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 1 – BASIS OF PRESENTATION AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Condensed Financial Statements – The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements prepared by Ring Energy, Inc. and its subsidiary (the "Company" or "Ring") have not been audited by an independent registered public accounting firm. In the opinion of the Company's management, the accompanying unaudited financial statements contain all adjustments necessary for fair presentation of the results of operations for the periods presented, which adjustments were of a normal recurring nature, except as disclosed herein. The results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year ending December 31, 2013.

Certain notes and other disclosures have been omitted from these interim financial statements. Therefore, these financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's 2012 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Organization and Nature of Operations – The Company is a Nevada corporation that owns interests in oil and natural gas properties located in Texas and Kansas. The Company's oil and natural gas sales, profitability and future growth are dependent upon prevailing and future prices for oil and natural gas and the successful acquisition, exploration and development of oil and natural gas properties. Oil and natural gas prices have historically been volatile and may be subject to wide fluctuations in the future. A substantial decline in oil and natural gas prices could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations, cash flows and quantities of oil and natural gas reserves that may be economically produced.

Use of Estimates – The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Changes in the future estimated oil and natural gas reserves or the estimated future cash flows attributable to the reserves that are utilized for impairment analysis could have a significant impact on the Company's future results of operations.

Consolidation – The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts, operations and cash flows of Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") for all periods presented and the consolidated operations and cash flows of Ring Energy, Inc. from June 28, 2012. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Concentration of Credit Risk and Major Customer – The Company had cash in excess of federally insured limits at September 30, 2013. During the nine months ended September 30, 2013, sales to one customer represented 95% of the Company's oil and gas revenues. At September 30, 2013, this customer made up 91% of the Company's accounts receivable.

Oil and Gas Properties – The Company uses the full cost method of accounting for oil and gas properties. Under this method, all costs associated with the acquisition, leasing, exploration, and development of oil and gas reserves are capitalized. Costs capitalized include acquisition costs, estimated future costs of abandonment and site restoration, geological and geophysical expenditures, lease rentals on undeveloped properties and costs of drilling and equipping productive and non-productive wells. Drilling costs include directly related overhead costs. Capitalized costs are generally categorized either as being subject to amortization or not subject to amortization. All of our costs are subject to amortization.

All capitalized costs of oil and gas properties, plus estimated future costs to develop proved reserves, are amortized on the unit-of-production method using estimates of proved reserves as determined by independent engineers. The Company evaluates oil and gas properties for impairment at least annually. Amortization expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$917,116 and \$1,657,386, respectively, based on

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.



depletion at the rate of \$27.43 per barrel of oil equivalent compared to \$117,267 and \$293,102, respectively, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, based on depletion at the rate of \$21.43 per barrel of oil equivalent. These amounts include \$17,584 and \$42,990, respectively, of depreciation for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$10,501 and \$31,502 of depreciation for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, respectively.

In addition, capitalized costs are subject to a ceiling test which limits such costs to the estimated present value of future net revenues from proved reserves, discounted at a 10% interest rate, based on current economic and operating conditions, plus the lower of cost or fair value of unproved properties. Consideration received from sales or transfers of oil and gas property is accounted for as a reduction of capitalized costs. Revenue is not recognized in connection with contractual services performed on properties in which the Company holds an ownership interest.

Office Equipment – Office equipment is valued at historical cost adjusted for impairment loss less accumulated depreciation. Historical costs include all direct costs associated with the acquisition of office equipment and placing it in service. Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method based upon an estimated useful life of 5 to 7 years.

Asset Retirement Obligation – The Company records a liability in the period in which an asset retirement obligation ("ARO") is incurred, in an amount equal to the discounted estimated fair value of the obligation that is capitalized. Thereafter, this liability is accreted up to the final estimated retirement cost. An ARO is a future expenditure related to the disposal or other retirement of certain assets. The Company's ARO relates to future plugging and abandonment expenses of its oil and natural gas properties and related facilities disposal.

Revenue Recognition – The Company predominantly derives its revenues from the sale of produced oil and natural gas. Revenue is recorded in the month the product is delivered to the purchasers. At the end of each month, the Company recognizes oil and natural gas sales based on estimates of the amount of production delivered to purchasers and the price to be received. Variances between the Company's estimated oil and natural gas sales and actual receipts are recorded in the month the payments are received.

Share-Based Employee Compensation – The Company has outstanding stock option grants to directors and employees, which are described more fully in Note 6. The Company recognizes the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the grant-date fair value of the award and recognizes the related compensation expense over the period during which an employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award, which is generally the vesting period.

Share-Based Compensation to Non-Employees – The Company accounts for share-based compensation issued to non-employees as either the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. The measurement date for these issuances is the earlier of (i) the date at which a commitment for performance by the recipient to earn the equity instruments is reached or (ii) the date at which the recipient's performance is complete.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements – The Company has reviewed all recently issued, but not yet effective, accounting pronouncements and does not believe the future adoptions of any such pronouncements are expected to cause a material impact on the Company's financial condition or the results of operations.

Basic and Diluted Loss per Share – Basic loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share reflects the potential dilution that could occur if all contracts to issue Common Stock were converted into Common Stock, except for those that are antidilutive. The dilutive effect of stock options and other share-based compensation is calculated using the treasury method with an offset from expected proceeds upon exercise of the stock options and unrecognized compensation expense.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 2 – LOSS PER SHARE INFORMATION

		For The Three Months Ended September 30,		ne Months ember 30,
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Net Loss	\$ (131,493)	\$ (631,453)	\$ (1,987,166)	\$(1,803,104)
Basic Weighted-Average Shares Outstanding	17,801,313	11,433,730	15,473,339	6,172,504
Effect of dilutive securities:				
Stock options				
Diluted Weighted-Average Shares Outstanding	17,801,313	11,433,730	15,473,339	6,172,504
Basic Loss per Share	\$ (0.01)	\$ (0.06)	\$ (0.13)	\$ (0.29)
Diluted Loss per Share	\$ (0.01)	<u>\$ (0.06)</u>	<u>\$ (0.13)</u>	\$ (0.29)

Stock options to purchase 2,562,500 shares of Common Stock were excluded from the computation of diluted loss per share during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013, as their effect would have been anti-dilutive. Stock options to purchase 1,125,000 shares of Common Stock were excluded from the computation of diluted loss per share during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012, as their effect would have been anti-dilutive.

NOTE 3 – REVOLVING LINE OF CREDIT

In August 2013, the Company extended a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million for borrowings and letters of credit. As of September 30, 2013, no amounts were outstanding and \$9,855,000 was available to be drawn on the line of credit. The credit agreement includes a non-usage commitment fee of 0.20% per annum and covenants limiting other indebtedness, liens, transfers or sales of assets, distributions or dividends and merger or consolidation activity. The facility has an interest rate of the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% with the total interest rate to be charged being no less than 4.00%. The maturity date on the facility was extended to April 10, 2014. Two of the Company's stockholders are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

NOTE 4 - ASSET RETIREMENT OBLIGATION

The Company provides for the obligation to plug and abandon oil and gas wells at the dates properties are either acquired or the wells are drilled. The asset retirement obligation is adjusted each quarter for any liabilities incurred or settled during the period, accretion expense and any revisions made to the estimated cash flows. The asset retirement obligation incurred upon each of the acquisitions or at the time of drilling was computed using the annual credit-adjusted risk-free discount rate at the applicable dates, which rates were from 6.12% to 7.62% per annum. Changes in the asset retirement obligation were as follows:

Balance, December 31, 2012	\$ 496,286
Revision of estimate	211,691
Liabilities incurred	309,838
Accretion expense	 37,183
Balance, September 30, 2013	\$ 1,054,998

NOTE 5 - STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

Common Stock Issued in Offerings – In January 2013, the Company issued 100,000 shares of Common Stock, for cash of \$450,000, or \$4.50 per share, in a private placement offering.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

In June 2013, the Company completed a private placement offering of 3,528,580 shares of Common Stock, for gross proceeds of \$19,407,190, or \$5.50 per share. Net proceeds from the offering, after offering costs, totaled approximately \$18,537,272.

Common Stock Issued in Option Exercise – In January 2013, the Company issued 6,722 shares of Common Stock pursuant to the cashless exercise of 10,000 options that had an exercise price of \$2.00 per share.

NOTE 6 – EMPLOYEE STOCK OPTIONS

Compensation expense charged against income for share-based awards during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$896,325 and \$2,598,046, respectively, as compared to \$261,856 and \$707,090, respectively, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012. These amounts are included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying financial statements.

In 2011, Stanford's Board of Directors and stockholders approved and adopted a long-term incentive plan which allows for the issuance of up to 2,500,000 shares of common stock through the grant of qualified stock options, non-qualified stock options and restricted stock. In 2013, the stockholders approved an amendment to the long-term incentive plan, increasing the number of shares eligible under the plan to 5,000,000 shares. As of September 30, 2013, there were 2,427,500 shares remaining eligible for issuance under the plan.

The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and using certain assumptions. The expected volatility is based on the historical price volatility of the Dow Jones U.S. Oil and Gas Index. The Company uses the simplified method for estimating the expected term for options granted. Under the simplified method, the expected term is equal to the midpoint between the vesting period and the contractual term of the stock option. The risk-free interest rate represents the U.S. Treasury bill rate for the expected life of the related stock options. The dividend yield represents the Company's anticipated cash dividend over the expected life of the stock options. The following are the assumptions used to determine the fair value of options granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2013:

Expected volatility	128% - 138%
Weighted-average volatility	137%
Expected dividends	0
Expected term (in years)	6.5
Risk-free interest rate	0.76% - 1.49%

No options were granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2012.

A summary of the stock option activity as of September 30, 2013, and changes during the nine months then ended is as follows:

	Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Outstanding, December 31, 2012	1,125,000	\$ 2.37		
Granted	1,585,000	4.66		
Forfeited	(137,500)	2.55		
Exercised	(10,000)	2.00		
Outstanding, September 30, 2013	2,562,500	\$ 3.78	9.0 Years	\$ 12,283,140
Exercisable, September 30, 2013	237,500	\$ 2.37	6.7 Years	\$ 2,931,520

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

The weighted-average grant-date fair value of options granted during 2013 was \$4.20 per share. As of September 30, 2013, there was approximately \$5,155,124 of unrecognized compensation cost related to stock options that is expected be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.6 years. The aggregate intrinsic values were determined based on the \$14.50 market value of the Company's common stock on September 30, 2013.

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$41,000. No options were exercised during the nine months ended September 30, 2012.

NOTE 7 – CONTINGENCIES AND COMMITMENTS

Standby Letters of Credit – A commercial bank issued standby letters of credit on behalf of the Company to the states of Texas and Kansas totaling \$145,000 to allow the Company to do business in those states. The standby letters of credit are valid until cancelled or matured and are collateralized by the revolving credit facility with the bank. The terms of these letters of credit are extended for a term of one year at a time. The Company intends to renew the standby letters of credit for as long as the Company does business in the states of Texas and Kansas. No amounts have been drawn under the standby letters of credit.

NOTE 8 - SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Subsequent to September 30, 2013, the Company entered into a Joint Development Agreement, effective immediately, with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop the Company's existing Kansas leasehold, consisting of approximately 17,000 acres in Gray, Haskell and Finney counties. Pursuant to the Agreement, Ring will operate the Kansas leasehold acreage. In consideration of entering into the Agreement, Torchlight will pay 100% of all drilling and completion costs until an amount equal to Ring's total costs related to the Kansas leases has been met (approximately \$6.2 million). After Torchlight has matched Ring's total costs related to the Kansas leases, Ring and Torchlight will equally share all drilling and development costs related to the continued ongoing development of the leases. Ring and Torchlight will share equally in any production and revenue in connection with the development of the Kansas leasehold acreage from the commencement of the first well pursuant to the terms of the Agreement.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.



REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and the Shareholders Ring Energy, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Ring Energy, Inc. and subsidiary (the "Company") as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2012 and for the eight months ended December 31, 2011. We have also audited the accompanying predecessor carve-out statements of operations, owners' net investment (deficit), and cash flows of the Fisher I Property for the four months ended April 30, 2011. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Ring Energy, Inc. and subsidiary as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2012 and for the eight months ended December 31, 2011, and the predecessor carve-out financial statements of the Fisher I Property referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the results of operations and the cash flows of the Fisher I Property for the four months ended April 30, 2011, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ HANSEN, BARNETT & MAXWELL, P.C.

Salt Lake City, Utah April 1, 2013



Registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board 5 Triad Center, Suite 750, Salt Lake City, Utah 84180-1128 TEL 801-532-2200 FAX 801-532-7944 www.hbmcpas.com ADDING VALUE NOT COMPLEXITY

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

December 31,	2012	2011
ASSETS		
Current Assets		
Cash	\$ 5,404,167	\$ 11,372
Accounts receivable	417,965	91,022
Prepaid expenses and retainers	60,398	121,301
Total Current Assets	5,882,530	223,695
Properties and Equipment		
Oil and natural gas properties subject to amortization	23,051,904	6,597,433
Office equipment	175,106	11,133
Total Properties and Equipment	23,227,010	6,608,566
Accumulated depreciation, depletion and amortization	(596,162)	(89,376)
Net Properties and Equipment	22,630,848	6,519,190
Total Assets	\$ 28,513,378	\$ 6,742,885
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)		
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$ 1,191,431	\$ 100,321
Accrued compensation	_	100,000
Derivative put option	—	276,736
Total Current Liabilities	1,191,431	477,057
Noncurrent Liabilities		
Revolving line of credit	_	9,244,428
Note payable to Ring Energy, Inc.	_	853,122
Deferred income taxes	625,950	
Asset retirement obligations	496,286	274,788
Total Noncurrent Liabilities	1,122,236	10,372,338
Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)		
Preferred stock – \$0.001 par value; 50,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued or outstanding	_	_
Common Stock - \$0.001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized; 14,166,011 shares and 3,440,000 shares outstanding,		
respectively	14,166	3,440
Additional paid-in capital	32,169,363	204,585
Accumulated deficit	(5,983,818)	(4,314,535)
Total Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	26,199,711	(4,106,510)
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	\$ 28,513,378	\$ 6,742,885

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

.

	Successor		Predecessor	
	For the Year ended December 31, 2012	For the Eight Months ended December 31, 2011	For the Four Months ended April 30, 2011	
Oil and Natural Gas Sales	\$ 1,757,444	\$ 388,674	\$ 96,956	
Costs and Operating Expenses				
Lease operating expenses	785,959	173,310	71,656	
Production taxes	82,995	18,428	4,468	
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	506,786	89,376	2,778	
Accretion expense	20,906	5,547	3,732	
General and administrative expenses (including \$944,681 and \$95,897, respectively, in share-based				
compensation)	2,392,645	428,575	6,000	
Total Costs and Operating Expenses	3,789,291	715,236	88,634	
Income (Loss) from Operations	(2,031,847)	(326,562)	8,322	
Other Income (Expense)				
Gain on derivative put options	276,736	73,946	—	
Gain on change in value of Ring Energy, Inc. Common Stock	—	160,000	—	
Non-refundable transaction fee	—	250,000	—	
Interest income	4,309	—	—	
Interest expense	(218,805)	(94,219)		
Other Income, net	62,240	389,727		
Income (Loss) Before Provision for Income Taxes	(1,969,607)	63,165	8,322	
Benefit from Income Taxes	300,324			
Net Income (Loss)	(1,669,283)	63,165	8,322	
Basic and Diluted Earnings (Loss) per Share	\$ (0.21)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PREDECESSOR OWNERS' NET INVESTMENT (DEFICIT) FOR THE FOUR MONTHS ENDED APRIL 30, 2011

Predecessor	Owners' Net Investment (Deficit)
Balance, December 31, 2010	\$ 11,686
Distributions to owners	(26,416)
Net income	8,322
Balance, April 30, 2011	<u>\$ (6,408)</u>

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) FOR THE EIGHT MONTHS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2011 AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012

			Additional		Total Stockholders'
	Common S	Stock	Paid-in	Accumulated	Equity
Successor	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	(Deficit)
Balance, May 1, 2011	6,250,000	\$ 6,250	\$ 199,750	\$ —	\$ 206,000
Capital contributions from shareholders of available-for-sale securities	—		200,000		200,000
Net capital distributions to shareholders	—		(150,000)		(150,000)
Share-based compensation	—		95,897		95,897
Redemption of Common Stock and distributions to shareholders	(2,810,000)	(2,810)	(141,062)	(4,377,700)	(4,521,572)
Net income				63,165	63,165
Balance, December 31, 2011	3,440,000	3,440	204,585	(4,314,535)	(4,106,510)
Share-based compensation		_	944,681		944,681
Common Stock issued to purchase Ring Energy, Inc.	6,579,808	6,580	13,525,180		13,531,760
Common Stock issued for cash	3,148,425	3,148	13,005,914		13,009,062
Common Stock issued in property acquisitions	997,778	998	4,489,003		4,490,001
Net loss				(1,669,283)	(1,669,283)
Balance, December 31, 2012	14,166,011	\$ 14,166	\$ 32,169,363	\$ (5,983,818)	\$ 26,199,711

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Suc	Successor		
	For the Year Ended December 31, 2012	For the Eight Months Ended December 31, 2011	Carve-Out For the Four Months Ended April 30, 2011	
Cash Flows From Operating Activities				
Net income (loss)	\$ (1,669,283)	\$ 63,165	\$ 8,322	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	506,786	89,376	2,778	
Accretion expense	20,906	5,547	3,732	
Share-based compensation	944,681	95,897	_	
Gain on derivative put options	(276,736)	(73,946)	—	
Gain on change in value of Ring Energy, Inc. Common Stock	_	(160,000)		
Interest expense on advances from Ring Energy, Inc.	(200.224)	3,122		
Provision for incomes taxes Changes in assets and liabilities:	(300,324)			
Accounts receivable	(326,943)	(38,744)	4,677	
			4,077	
Prepaid expenses Accounts payable	87,845 1,081,217	(121,301) 68,140	6,907	
Accrued compensation	(100,000)	100,000		
*				
Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating Activities	(31,851)	31,256	26,416	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities				
Payments to purchase oil and natural gas properties	(3,684,674)	(5,144,565)		
Payments to develop oil and natural gas properties	(6,532,898)	(317,042)	_	
Purchase of office equipment	(159,977)	(11,133)		
Net Cash Used in Investing Activities	(10,377,549)	(5,472,740)		
Cash Flows From Financing Activities				
Proceeds from borrowings from Ring Energy, Inc.	1,150,000	850,000	_	
Proceeds from borrowings under revolving line of credit		9,244,428	_	
Proceeds from issuance of Common Stock	13,009,062		_	
Proceeds from issuance of Common Stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	10,887,561	—		
Principal payments on revolving line of credit	(9,244,428)	—	—	
Redemption of Common Stock	—	(4,521,572)		
Capital contributions from shareholders	—	100,000	_	
Capital distributions to owners		(250,000)	(26,416)	
Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities	15,802,195	5,422,856	(26,416)	
Net Increase (Decrease) in Cash	5,392,795	(18,628)		
Cash at Beginning of Period				
0 0	11,372	30,000		
Cash at End of Period	\$ 5,404,167	\$ 11,372	\$	
Supplemental Cash Flow Information				
Cash paid for interest	\$ 221,927	\$ 91,097	\$ —	
•	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
Noncash Investing and Financing Activities Oil and natural gas properties acquired	\$ 9,689,488	\$ 6,104,391	\$	
Accounts receivable acquired	\$ 9,089,488	52,278	3 —	
Deferred tax liability assumed (net)	(1,362,665)	52,278	_	
Accounts payable assumed	(1,502,005)	(32,181)	_	
Asset retirement obligations assumed	(152,148)	(269,241)		
Payments with Ring Energy, Inc. shares	(4,490,001)	(360,000)		
Derivative put option incurred	(1,10,001)	(350,682)		
Cash payments for oil and natural gas properties acquired	\$ 3,684,674	\$ 5,144,565	<u>s </u>	
			<u>s </u>	
Issuance of Common Stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	\$ 13,531,760	\$ —	\$ —	
Accounts payable assumed	9,893	—	_	
Less: Tax benefit	(436,391) (2,003,122)			
Less: Elimination of note payable to Ring Energy, Inc.	(2,003,122) (26,942)			
Less: Prepaid expenses acquired			_	
Less: Property and equipment acquired	(187,637)			
Proceeds from issuance of Common Stock to Ring Energy, Inc. shareholders	<u>\$ 10,887,561</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$ </u>	
Capital contribution of Ring Energy, Inc. Common Stock	<u>\$</u>	\$ 200,000	<u>\$ </u>	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RING ENERGY, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1 - ORGANIZATION AND SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Organization and Nature of Operations – Ring Energy, Inc. is a Nevada corporation. Ring Energy, Inc. and Stanford Energy, Inc., its wholly-owned subsidiary, are referred to herein as the "Company." The Company owns interests in oil and gas properties located in Texas and Kansas and is engaged primarily in the acquisition, exploration and development of oil and gas properties and the production and sale of oil and natural gas.

Reorganization into Ring Energy, Inc. – On June 28, 2012, Ring Energy, Inc. ("Ring") completed the acquisition of Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford") through the closing of a stock-for-stock exchange agreement dated May 3, 2012. As a result, Stanford became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ring. At the closing, the Stanford stockholders exchanged their 1,376 shares of Stanford Common Stock for 3,440,000 shares of Ring Common Stock. In addition, Ring assumed and adopted Stanford's equity compensation plan and its outstanding options to purchase 450 shares of Stanford Common Stock, which represented the right to purchase 1,125,000 shares of Ring Common Stock at \$2.00 per share. On February 6, 2012, the date the terms of the exchange agreement were agreed to and announced, Ring has 5,786,884 shares of Common Stock outstanding, of which Stanford stockholders obtained the right to appoint to a majority of the members of the Ring board of directors and senior management of the combined company.

Under current accounting guidance, as a result of the number of shares and stock options to acquire shares issued to the Stanford stockholders and option holders, Stanford was determined to be the accounting acquirer and its historical financial statements have been adjusted to reflect its reorganization in a manner equivalent to a 2,500-for-1 stock split. The accompanying historical financial statements prior to the reorganization into Ring are Stanford's financial statements, adjusted to reflect the authorized capital and par value of Ring and to reflect the effects of the stock split for all periods presented.

Predecessor Carve-Out Financial Statements – On May 1, 2011, Stanford acquired developed and undeveloped properties referred to as the Fisher I Property. The Fisher I Property represents Stanford's predecessor under Rule 405 of Regulation C of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, as the Fisher I Property was Stanford's first interest in producing oil and natural gas properties and Stanford's own operations before the acquisition were insignificant relative to the operations acquired. In that regard, upon consummation of the acquisition, the historical financial statements of the Fisher I Property became the historical financial statements of the Company. The accompanying predecessor financial statements present the full carve-out revenues earned, the costs and expenses incurred and the cash flows of the predecessor owners relative to the Fisher I Property.

Subsequent to the acquisition, the successor financial statements present the financial position, operations and cash flows of the assets acquired, the liabilities assumed and operations of the Fisher I Property as well as those of other properties acquired subsequently and are reflected at their purchase-date fair values. Those fair values are reflected as the cost of the assets acquired and the carrying amounts of the liabilities assumed, and are the basis of the resulting operations of the successor.

Prior to the acquisition of the Fisher I Property, Stanford had little activity and was a development stage company. Its planned operations were to acquire, develop and operate oil and natural gas properties. Stanford had no revenue, expenses or income during the four months ended April 30, 2011. Changes in Stanford's stockholders' equity for the four months ended April 30, 2011, on a post-split basis, were as follows:

	Commo	Common Stock		Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Equity
Balance, December 31, 2010	5,000,000	\$ 5,000	\$ (5,000)	\$ —
Common Stock issued for no consideration	1,250,000	1,250	(1,250)	
Cash paid in from shareholders without the issuance of additional shares			206,000	206,000
Balance, April 30, 2011	6,250,000	\$ 6,250	\$199,750	\$ 206,000

Stanford's cash flows during the four months ended April 30, 2011 were as follows:

Cash Flows from Investing Activities	
Payments to purchase oil and gas properties	\$(176,000)
Cash Flows From Financing Activities	
Capital contributions from shareholders	206,000
Net Increase in Cash	30,000
Cash at Beginning of Period	
Cash at End of Period	<u>\$ 30,000</u>

Consolidation – The basis of presentation of the predecessor carve-out financial statements is presented above. Except for the predecessor carve-out financial statements, the accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts, operations and cash flows of Stanford for all periods presented and the consolidated operations and cash flows of Ring from June 28, 2012. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates – The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Changes in the future estimated oil and natural gas reserves or the estimated future cash flows attributable to the reserves that are utilized for impairment analysis could have a significant impact on the future results of operations.

Fair Values of Financial Instruments – The carrying amounts reported for the revolving line of credit approximates fair value because the underlying instruments are at interest rates which approximate current market rates. The derivative put options are carried at fair value.

Concentration of Credit Risk and Accounts Receivable – Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to a concentration of credit risk consist principally of cash and accounts receivable. The Company has cash in excess of federally insured limits of \$5,202,580 at December 31, 2012. The Company places its cash with a high credit quality financial institution.

Substantially all of the Company's accounts receivable is from purchasers of oil and gas. Oil and gas sales are generally unsecured. The Company has not had any significant credit losses in the past and believes its accounts receivable are fully collectable. Accordingly, no allowance for doubtful accounts has been provided. The Company also has a joint interest billing receivable. Joint interest billing receivables are collateralized by the pro rata revenue attributable to the joint interest holders and further by the interest itself.

Cash - The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

Oil and Gas Properties – The Company uses the full cost method of accounting for oil and gas properties. Under this method, all costs associated with acquisition, exploration, and development of oil and gas properties are capitalized. Costs capitalized include acquisition costs, geological and geophysical expenditures, lease rentals on undeveloped properties and costs of drilling and equipping productive and non-productive wells. Drilling costs include directly related overhead costs. Capitalized costs are categorized either as being subject to amortization or not subject to amortization.

The Company records a liability in the period in which an asset retirement obligation ("ARO") is incurred, in an amount equal to the discounted estimated fair value of the obligation that is capitalized. Thereafter this liability is accreted up to the final retirement cost. An ARO is a future expenditure related to the disposal or other retirement of certain assets. The Company's ARO relate to future plugging and abandonment expenses of its oil and gas properties and related facilities disposal.

All capitalized costs of oil and gas properties, including the estimated future costs to develop proved reserves and estimated future costs to plug and abandon wells and costs of site restoration, less the estimated salvage value of equipment associated with the oil and gas properties, are amortized on the unit-of-production method using estimates of proved reserves as determined by independent engineers. If the results of an assessment indicate that the properties are impaired, the amount of the impairment is added to the capitalized costs to be amortized. The following table shows total depletion and depletion per barrel-of-oil-equivalent rate, for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011.

		For the Years Ended December 31,			
		2012		2011	
Depletion	\$	474,056	\$	89,376	
Depletion rate, per barrel-of-oil-equivalent (BOE)	\$	21.94	\$	19.19	

In addition, capitalized costs less accumulated amortization and related deferred income taxes shall not exceed an amount (the full cost ceiling) equal to the sum of:

1) the present value of estimated future net revenues discounted ten percent computed in compliance with SEC guidelines;

2) plus the cost of properties not being amortized;

3) plus the lower of cost or estimated fair value of unproven properties included in the costs being amortized;

4) less income tax effects related to differences between the book and tax basis of the properties.

Land, Buildings, Equipment and Leasehold Improvements- Land, buildings, equipment and leasehold improvements are valued at historical cost, adjusted for impairment loss less accumulated depreciation. Historical costs include all direct costs associated with the acquisition of land, buildings, equipment and leasehold improvements and placing them in service.

Depreciation of buildings and equipment is calculated using the straight-line method based upon the following estimated useful lives:

Buildings and improvements	30 years
Office equipment and software	5-7 years
Machinery and equipment	5-7 years

Depreciation expense was \$35,369 and \$2,778 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Revenue recognition – The Company predominantly derives its revenue from the sale of produced crude oil and natural gas. Revenue is recorded in the month the product is delivered to the purchaser. At the end of each month, the Company estimates the amount of production delivered to purchasers and the price received. Variances between the Company's estimated revenue and actual payment are recorded in the month the payment is received; however, differences have been insignificant.

Income Taxes – Provisions for income taxes are based on taxes payable or refundable for the current year and deferred taxes. Deferred taxes are provided on differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their reported amounts in the financial statements, and tax carry forwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are included in the financial statements at currently enacted income tax rates applicable to the period in which the deferred tax assets and liabilities are expected to be realized or settled. As changes in tax laws or rates are enacted, deferred tax assets and liabilities are adjusted through the provision for income taxes.

Earnings Per Share – Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the year. Diluted earnings per share are calculated to give effect to potentially issuable dilutive common shares.

Major Customers – During the year ended December 31, 2012, sales to three customers represented 50% 25% and 23% of total sales, respectively. At December 31, 2012, one of these customers made up 94% of accounts receivable. During the year ended December 31, 2011, sales to two customers represented 52% and 42% of total sales, respectively. At December 31, 2011, these customers made up 71% of accounts receivable. The loss of any of the foregoing customers would not have a material adverse effect on the Company as there is an available market for its crude oil and natural gas production from other purchasers.

Stock-Based Employee and Non-Employee Compensation – The Company has outstanding stock options to directors, employees and contract employees, which are described more fully in Note 8. The Company accounts for its stock options grants in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Generally accepted accounting principles require the recognition of the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments in the financial statements and is measured based on the grant date fair value of the award. Generally accepted accounting principles also requires stock option compensation expense to be recognized over the period during which an employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award (the vesting period).

Stock-based employee compensation incurred for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 was \$944,681 and \$95,897, respectively.

Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncement – In May 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-04, "Amendments to Achieve Common Fair Value Measurement and Disclosure Requirements in U.S. GAAP and IFRS" ("ASU 2011-04"), which clarifies the FASB's intent regarding the application of existing fair value measurements and requires additional disclosure of information regarding valuation processes and inputs used. The new disclosure requirements, which are effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2011, were implemented by the Company in the first quarter of 2012. The implementation of ASU 2011-04 had no impact on the Company's financial position or results of operations. See Note 5 for the Company's fair value disclosures.

Recent Accounting Pronouncement Not Yet Adopted – In December 2011, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-11, "Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities" ("ASU 2011-11"), and in January 2013 issued Accounting Standards Update 2013-01, "Clarifying the Scope of Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities" ("ASU 2013-01"). These updates require disclosures about the nature of an entity's rights of offset and related arrangements associated with its recognized derivatives contracts. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013. As the additional requirements under ASU 2011-11 and ASU 2013-01, which will be implemented January 1, 2013, pertain to disclosures of offsetting assets and liabilities, no effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations is expected.

NOTE 2 – EARNINGS PER SHARE INFORMATION

	Succ	Predecessor			
	For the	For the Eight	For the Four		
	Year ended Months ended		Year ended Months ended		Months ended
	December 31,	December 31,	April 30,		
	2012	2011	2011		
Net income	\$(1,669,283)	\$ 63,165	\$ 8,322		
Basic and diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding	8,073,176	6,077,959	6,250,000		
Basic and diluted earnings per share	<u>\$ (0.21)</u>	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00		

Stock options to purchase 1,125,000 and 1,125,000 shares of Common Stock were excluded from the computation of diluted earnings (loss) per share during the year ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as their effect would have been anti-dilutive.

NOTE 3 - ACQUISITION OF OIL AND GAS PROPERTIES

Fisher I Property – On May 23, 2011, Stanford purchased proved developed and undeveloped oil and natural gas reserves (the "Fisher I Property") located in the Permian Basin, Andrews County, Texas. The Fisher I Property acquired consisted of 100% of the working interest (75% net revenue interest) in four producing leases, a 99.6% working interest (74.7% net revenue interest) in 640 undeveloped acres and a 92.0% working interest (69.0% net revenue interest) in 960 undeveloped acres. The Fisher I Property was acquired for \$2,296,228 of total consideration consisting of cash of \$2,183,306, the transfer of 20,000 shares of Ring Energy, Inc. ("Ring") Common Stock, valued at \$2.00 per share or \$40,000, and the issuance of a put option relating to the Ring shares valued at \$72,922, whereby the holders could put the Ring shares back to Stanford for \$5.00 per share through November 24, 2011.

For purposes of acquisition accounting, the fair value of the Ring shares transferred was determined based on the price stockholders of the Company paid to purchase the shares in May 2011 (See Note 11) since there was not an active market for the Ring shares. The value of the put option was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model based on the following assumptions: risk-free interest rate of 0.11%; expected life of 0.5 years; dividend yield of 0% and volatility of 207%. Stanford incurred \$30,673 of acquisition-related costs, which have been included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying statement of income.

The acquisition qualified as a business combination and as such, Stanford recognized the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values as of the May 23, 2011 acquisition date, which is the date the Company obtained control of the properties. Oil and natural gas sales receivable and production costs payable at May 23, 2011 were not material. The estimated fair value of these properties approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. As a result, neither goodwill nor a bargain purchase gain was recognized related to the acquisition. The following table summarizes the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

Proved developed and undeveloped oil and gas properties	\$ 2,358,483
Asset retirement obligation	(62,255)
Total Identifiable Net Assets	\$ 2,296,228

Oil and natural gas sales and income from operations before general and administrative expense from the Fisher I Property, included in the accompanying statement of operations for the eight months ended December 31, 2011, were \$166,250 and \$49,116, respectively.

Miocene Property – On August 17, 2011, Stanford purchased additional proved developed and undeveloped oil and natural gas reserves (the "Miocene Property") located in the Permian Basin, Andrews County, Texas. The

Miocene Property consisted of 100% of the working interest (75% to 77% net revenue interest) in three producing leases. The Miocene Property was acquired for cash totaling \$1,791,165. The Company incurred \$98,984 of acquisition-related costs, which have been included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying statement of income.

The acquisition was recognized as a business combination whereby Stanford recorded the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values as of August 17, 2011, which is the date the Company obtained control of the properties and was the acquisition date for financial reporting purposes. The estimated fair value of Miocene Property approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. The following table summarizes the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

\$ 52,278
1,810,662
(32,181)
(39,594)
<u>\$ 1,791,165</u>

Oil and natural gas sales and income from operations before general and administrative expense from the Miocene Property, included in the accompanying statement of operations for the eight months ended December 31, 2011, were \$217,959 and \$60,313, respectively.

Fisher II Property – On December 1, 2011, the Company purchased proved developed and undeveloped oil and natural gas reserves (the "Fisher II Property") located in the Permian Basin, Andrews County, Texas. The Fisher II Property acquired consisted of 100% of the working interest (75% net revenue interest) in one lease. The Fisher II Property was acquired for \$1,747,760 of total consideration consisting of cash of \$1,150,000, the transfer of 80,000 shares of Ring Common Stock, valued at \$4.00 per share or \$320,000, and the issuance of a put option relating to the Ring shares valued at \$277,760, whereby the holder can put the Ring shares back to Stanford at \$5.00 per share through December 1, 2012.

Due to the lack of an active market for the Ring shares, the fair value of the Ring shares transferred was determined based on the price at which Ring shares were being sold in a private placement active during the time period that this acquisition occurred. The value of the put option was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model based on the following assumptions: risk-free interest rate of 0.11%; expected life of 1.0 years; dividend yield of 0% and volatility of 198%. The Company incurred \$6,898 of acquisition-related costs, which have been included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying statement of income.

The acquisition of the Fisher II Property was recognized as a business combination. Stanford recorded the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values. The estimated fair value of the Fisher II Property approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. The following table summarizes the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

Proved developed and undeveloped oil and gas properties	\$ 1,915,152
Asset retirement obligation	(167,392)
Total Identifiable Net Assets	\$ 1,747,760

Oil and natural gas sales and loss from operations before general and administrative expense from the Fisher II Property, included in the accompanying statement of operations for the eight months ended December 31, 2011, were \$4,465 and \$(7,416), respectively.

Ring Energy, Inc. – On June 28, 2012, Ring Energy, Inc. ("Ring") completed the acquisition of Stanford Energy, Inc. through the closing of a stock-for-stock exchange agreement dated May 3, 2012. As a result, Stanford became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ring. As further described in Note 1, Stanford was determined to be the accounting acquirer. The acquisition of Ring was recognized as the issuance by Stanford of the 6,579,808 common shares of Ring that remained outstanding. The Company incurred \$87,181 of acquisition-related costs, which have been included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying statement of operations. The fair value of Ring's net assets was more clearly determinable than the fair value of the common shares deemed issued; therefore, the common shares were valued at the fair value of the net assets acquired as follows:

Cash	\$ 10,887,561
Note payable to Ring cancelled	2,003,122
Prepaid expenses	26,942
Property and equipment	187,637
Tax benefit	436,391
Accounts payable	(9,893)
Fair Value of Net Assets	<u>\$ 13,531,760</u>

There were no oil and natural gas sales or costs of operations before general and administrative expense from the properties acquired in the Ring Energy, Inc. transaction included in our operations for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Kansas Property – On September 1, 2012, Ring signed a letter of intent regarding the acquisition of two companies who collectively owned the mineral leases referred to as the Kansas Property. On November 19, 2012, Ring completed the acquisition of CRH Mississippi South Fund, an Oklahoma corporation ("CRH") and Pontious Mississippi South Fund, an Oklahoma corporation ("CRH") and Pontious Mississippi South Fund, an Oklahoma corporation ("Pontious"), through the closing of the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated November 7, 2012, with CRH, and its sole stockholder, and Pontious, and its sole stockholder (the "Merger Agreement"). As a result, CRH and Pontious were merged with and into Ring. Ring issued 312,500 common shares to each of those stockholders and paid an aggregate of \$2,277,112 to them. The cash amount paid at closing was reduced by \$42,888 from the amount set forth in the Merger Agreement because one of the target companies was not able to deliver a full 100% working interest in one of the leases held by it. Due to the lack of an active market for the Ring shares, the fair value of the Ring shares issued were valued at \$4.50 per share based on the price at which Ring shares were being sold in a private placement offering during the time period that this acquisition occurred. To the extent of the common shares issued, the transaction was intended to be a nontaxable reorganization to the selling stockholders of CRH and Pontious. The Company incurred \$22,225 of acquisition-related costs, which have been included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying statement of operations.

The acquisition of the Kansas Property was recognized as a business combination. Ring recorded the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values. The estimated fair value of the Kansas Property approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. The following table summarizes the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

Proved developed and undeveloped oil and gas properties	\$ 6,703,508
Deferred tax liability assumed	(1,362,665)
Asset retirement obligation	(96,167)
Total Identifiable Net Assets	\$ 5,244,676

Oil and natural gas sales and loss from operations before general and administrative expense from the Kansas Property, included in the accompanying statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012, were \$3,766 and \$(4,934), respectively.

Ogden Property – On September 28, 2012, the Company purchased proved developed and undeveloped oil and natural gas reserves (the "Ogden Property") located in the Permian Basin, Andrews County, Texas. The Ogden Property consists of a 91.67% working interest, 68.75% net revenue interest in one lease covering 80 acres which included one existing well with production. The Ogden Property was acquired for \$687,501 through the issuance of 152,778 shares of Ring Common Stock, valued at \$4.50 per share. Due to the lack of an active market for the Ring shares, the fair value of the Ring shares transferred was determined based on the price at which Ring shares were being sold in a private placement active during the time period that this acquisition occurred.

The acquisition of the Ogden Property was recognized as a business combination. Ring recorded the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values. The estimated fair value of the Ogden Property approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. The following table summarizes the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

Proved developed and undeveloped oil and gas properties	\$695,575
Asset retirement obligation	(8,074)
Total Identifiable Net Assets	<u>\$687,501</u>

An analysis of significance was performed regarding this acquisition, based on the pro forma financial information published in connection with the Kansas Property acquisition referenced above. The operations of this acquisition are insignificant and it was determined that this acquisition was not material and therefore no pro forma information has been provided in relation to this acquisition.

Sunray Property – On October 30, 2012, the Company purchased proved developed and undeveloped oil and natural gas reserves (the "Sunray Property") located in the Permian Basin, Andrews County, Texas. The Sunray Property consists of a total of 1,360 gross acres with working interest ownership ranging from 37.5% to 100%, net revenue interests ranging from 28.15% to 75%, including six existing wells with production and two additional wells that have the possibility of being put back into production. The Sunray Property was acquired for \$1,994,943 of total consideration, consisting of a cash payment of \$1,000,000 and the issuance of 220,000 shares of Ring Common Stock, valued at \$4.50 per share. Due to the lack of an active market for the Ring shares, the fair value of the Ring shares transferred was determined based on the price at which Ring shares were being sold in a private placement offering during the time period that this acquisition occurred.

The acquisition of the Sunray Property was recognized as a business combination. Ring recorded the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed at their fair values. The estimated fair value of the Sunray Property approximated the consideration paid, which the Company concluded approximated the fair value that would be paid by a typical market participant. The following table summarizes the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed:

Proved developed and undeveloped oil and gas properties	\$ 2,042,850
Asset retirement obligation	(47,907)
Total Identifiable Net Assets	<u>\$ 1,994,943</u>

An analysis of significance was performed regarding this acquisition, based on the pro forma financial information published in connection with the Kansas Property acquisition referenced above. The operations of this acquisition are insignificant and it was determined that this acquisition was not material and therefore no pro forma information has been provided in relation to this acquisition.

Subsequent to the initial acquisition, we have leased additional interest in the acquired acreage. As of December 31, 2012 our working interest ownership ranges from 33% to 100% and our net revenue interest ownership ranges from 21% to 75%.

Results from Operations – The amount of the acquired properties' revenue and losses included in the Company's consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012, and the revenue and losses of the combined entity had the acquisition dates been January 1, 2011 are as follows.

	Revenue	Net Loss
Supplemental pro forma for the year ended December 31, 2012	\$ 1,838,470	\$ (1,772,371)
Supplemental pro forma for the year ended December 31, 2011	\$ 1,433,654	<u>\$ (116,420)</u>

The supplemental pro forma net loss for the year ended December 31, 2011 includes a nonrecurring \$250,000 nonrefundable transaction fee from Ring Energy, Inc.

NOTE 4 – OIL AND GAS PRODUCING ACTIVITIES

Set forth below is certain information regarding the aggregate capitalized costs of oil and gas properties and costs incurred by the Company for its oil and gas property acquisitions, development and exploration activities:

Capitalized Costs Relating to Oil and Natural Gas Producing Activities

	As of December 31, 2012	As of December 31, 2011
Proved oil and natural gas properties	\$ 23,051,904	\$ 6,597,433
Office equipment	175,106	11,133
Total capitalized costs	23,227,010	6,608,566
Accumulated depletion, depreciation and amortization	(596,162)	(89,376)
Net Capitalized Costs	\$ 22,630,848	\$ 6,519,190

Net Costs Incurred in Oil and Gas Producing Activities

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2012	For the Year Ended December 31, 2011
Acquisition of proved properties	\$ 9,873,128	\$ 6,280,391
Development costs	6,581,343	317,042
Total Net Costs Incurred	\$ 16,454,471	\$ 6,597,433

NOTE 5 - NOTES PAYABLE

Notes Payable – In May 2011, the Company entered into a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million for borrowings and letters of credit. As of December 31, 2012, \$9,950,000 was available to be drawn on the line of credit with the remainder being reserved by letters of credit to State regulatory agencies. The agreement includes a non-usage commitment fee of 0.20% per annum and covenants limiting other indebtedness, liens, transfer or sale of assets, distributions or dividends and merger or consolidation activity. The facility has an interest rate of the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% with the total interest rate to be charged being no less than 4.00%. As of December 31, 2012 the interest rate being charged was 4.00%. Subsequent to December 31, 2012 the note was extended to April 10, 2014. Two of the Company's stockholders are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

As of December 31, 2011, the Company had received unsecured advances from Ring Energy, Inc. totaling \$850,000 and had accrued interest payable thereon of \$3,122. The advances were pursuant to an agreement allowing for unsecured advances totaling \$1,000,000 with an interest rate of 5.00% per annum. Borrowings outstanding are payable on January 31, 2013. As noted in Note 9, the advances were documented in a January 2012 promissory note. These advances were settled as part of the merger transaction between Ring and Stanford.

NOTE 6 - ASSET RETIREMENT OBLIGATION

A reconciliation of the asset retirement obligation for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2012 is as follows:

Balance, December 31, 2010	<u> </u>
Liabilities incurred	269,241
Accretion expense	5,547
Balance, December 31, 2011	<u>\$ 274,788</u>
Liabilities incurred	200,593
Accretion expense	20,906
Balance, December 31, 2012	<u>\$ 496,286</u>

NOTE 7 - STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

The Company is authorized to issue 75,000,000 common shares, with a par value of \$0.001 per share. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, via stockholder consent, a majority of the stockholders increased the number of authorized Common Stock from 75,000,000 to 150,000,000 and also authorized 50,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock.

Reorganization into Ring Energy, Inc. – On June 28, 2012 Ring completed the acquisition of Stanford Energy, Inc. through the closing of a stock-for-stock exchange agreement dated May 3, 2012. As a result, Stanford's stockholders obtained control of Ring under current accounting guidance. Since the Stanford stockholders obtained a controlling interest in Ring's Common Stock and stock options Stanford was determined to be the accounting acquirer and its historical financial statements have been adjusted to reflect its reorganization in a manner equivalent to a 2,500-for-1 stock split. This treatment results in 3,440,000 shares held by Stanford stockholders. As a result of the Stanford being determined to be the accounting acquirer, the transaction was accounted for as the issuance by Stanford of the 6,579,808 common shares of Ring that remained outstanding.

Common Stock Issued in Offerings – From July through October 2012, the Company issued 3,148,425 shares of Common Stock, valued at \$14,167,913, or \$4.50 per share, in a private placement. Proceeds from the offering totaled \$13,009,062, net of offering costs and expenses paid of \$1,158,851.

Common Stock Issued in Acquisitions – In October and December 2012, the Company issued a total of 997,778 shares of Common Stock, valued at \$4,490,001 or \$4.50 per share, in three separate oil and gas property acquisitions, as described in Note 3 above.

NOTE 8 - EMPLOYEE STOCK OPTIONS AND RESTRICTED STOCK AWARD PLAN

In 2011, the Company's Board of Directors approved and adopted a long term incentive plan, which was subsequently approved and amended by the stockholders. There are 1,375,000 shares eligible for grant, either as options or as restricted stock, at December 31, 2012.

Employee Stock Options - Following is a table reflecting the issuances during 2011 and 2012 and their related exercise prices:

Grant date	# of options	Exerc	cise price
December 1, 2011	960,000	\$	2.00
July 1, 2012	75,000		4.50
September 1, 2012	50,000		4.50
October 1, 2012	40,000		4.50
	1,125,000		

All granted options vest at the rate of 20% each year over five years beginning one year from the date granted and expire ten years from the grant date. A summary of the status of the stock options as of December 31, 2012 and changes during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 is as follows:

	2012		2011					
	Weighted- Average Options Exercise Price		Options		Average		Weighted- Average s Exercise Price	
Outstanding at beginning of the year	1,125,000	\$	2.00		\$	_		
Issued	165,000		4.50	1,125,000		2.00		
Forfeited	(165,000)		2.00			_		
Exercised	_			—		—		
Outstanding at end of year	1,125,000	\$	2.37	1,125,000	\$	2.00		
Exercisable at end of year	200,000	\$	2.00		\$	_		
Weighted average fair value of options granted during the year		\$	4.26		\$	2.32		

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to calculate the fair-value of each option grant. The expected volatility for the 2012 option grants is based on the historical price volatility of the Company's Common Stock. The expected volatility for the 2011 option grants is based on the historical price volatility of a stock index comprised of similar sized companies in the same industry. We elected to use the simplified method for estimating the expected term as allowed by generally accepted accounting principles for options granted through December 31, 2012 and 2011. Under the simplified method, the expected term is equal to the midpoint between the vesting period and the contractual term of the stock option. The risk-free interest rate represents the U.S. Treasury bill rate for the expected life of the related stock options. The dividend yield represents the Company's anticipated cash dividend over the expected life of the stock options. The following are the Black-Scholes weighted-average assumptions used for options granted during the periods ended December 31, 2012 and 2011:

	October 1,	September 1,	July 1,	December 1,
	2012	2012	2012	2011
Risk free interest rate	0.25%	0.80%	0.67%	0.97%
Expected life (years)	5.75	6.5	6.5	6.5
Dividend yield	—	—	—	—
Volatility	147%	153%	158%	32%

As of December 31, 2012, there was approximately \$1,424,531 of unrecognized compensation cost related to stock options that will be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.6 years. The aggregate intrinsic value of options vested and expected to vest at December 31, 2012 was \$3,397,940. The aggregate intrinsic value of options exercisable at December 31, 2012 was \$772,000. The year -end intrinsic values are based on a December 31, 2012 closing price of \$5.86.

There were no options exercised during 2011 or 2012.

The following table summarizes information related to the Company's stock options outstanding at December 31, 2012:

Option	Options Outstanding		
	Weighted-		
	Average		
	Remaining		
	Contractual		
Number	Life	Number	
Outstanding	(in years)	Exercisable	
960,000	8.92	200,000	
165,000	9.49		
1,125,000	9.00	200,000	
	Number Outstanding 960,000 165,000	Weighted-Average Remaining Contractual Number Life Outstanding (in years) 960,000 8.92 165,000 9.49 1,125,000 9.00	

Any excess tax benefits from the exercise of stock options will not be recognized in paid-in capital until the Company is in a current tax paying position. Presently, the company has a net loss and therefore not yet subject to income taxes. Accordingly, no excess tax benefits have been recognized for the years ended December 31, 2012 or 2011.

NOTE 9 – RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

In May 2011, the Company entered into a credit agreement with a bank that provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$10 million for borrowings and letters of credit. Two of the Company's stockholders are jointly and severally obligated for outstanding borrowings under the credit facility.

The company is leasing office space from a company that is owned by two of stockholders' of the company.

During 2011, the Company received a \$250,000 nonrefundable transaction fee from Ring Energy, Inc. pursuant to a pending stock exchange transaction between the two companies.

During 2011, the Company received advances totaling \$850,000 from Ring Energy, Inc. pursuant to the same pending stock exchange transaction between the two companies. As noted in Note 4, the Company entered into a promissory note for \$1,000,000 in January 2012 to cover this amount and amounts drawn subsequent to December 31, 2011.

NOTE 10 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

Standby Letters of Credit – A commercial bank has issued standby letters of credit on behalf of the Company to the states of Texas and Kansas totaling \$145,000 to allow the Company to do business in those states. The Company intends to renew the standby letters of credit for as long as the Company does business in those states. No amounts have been drawn under the standby letters of credit.

Operating leases – The following table summarizes our future estimated lease payments for periods subsequent to December 31, 2012. The leases pertain to approximately 3,000 square feet of space for our corporate headquarters in Midland, Texas, approximately 3,700 square feet of office space that we may relocate to in Midland, Texas, approximately 3,700 square feet of office space that we may relocate to in Midland, Texas, approximately 3,700 square feet of office space for our corporate headquarters in Tulsa, Oklahoma and approximately 2,000 square feet of office space for our field office in Andrews, Texas. The Company incurred lease expense of \$208,091 and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The following table reflects the future minimum lease payments under the operating leases as of December 31, 2012.

Year	Lease Obligation
<u>Year</u> 2013	138,897
2014	117,465
2015	71,325
2016	73,185
2017	55,935
	\$ 456,807

NOTE 11 – INCOME TAXES

Through December 31, 2011, Stanford Energy, Inc. and the predecessor were not taxable entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Under Stanford Energy, Inc.'s S-corporation election and the predecessor's tax status, income taxes were generally borne by the stockholders/owners and losses were generally deductible at the stockholder/owner level. Accordingly, as of December 31, 2011, no recognition has been given to federal income tax or benefit in the accompanying financial statements.

For the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company calculated a net tax benefit of \$300,324. The benefit from income taxes consisted of the following:

Benefit From Income Taxes	2012	2011
Deferred	\$(707,270)	\$—
Effect of offset from Kansas property acquisition	406,946	
	<u>\$(300,324)</u>	<u>\$</u>

The following is a reconciliation of income taxes computed using the U.S. federal statutory rate to the provision for income taxes:

Rate Reconciliation	2012	2011
Tax at federal statutory rate (34%)	\$(669,666)	\$ 24,306
Non-deductible expenses	1,098	(24,306)
Effect of offset from Kansas property acquisition	406,946	_
States taxes, net of Federal benefit	(93,950)	
Effect of tax rates lower than statutory rate	55,248	
	\$(300,324)	\$

As of December 31, 2012, the Company had net operating loss carry forwards for federal income tax reporting purposes of approximately \$5.6 million which, if unused, will expire in 2032.

The net deferred tax liability consisted of the following at December 31, 2012 and 2011:

Deferred Taxes:	2012	2011
Deferred tax liabilities		
Property and equipment	\$3,094,811	<u>\$</u>
Deferred tax assets		
Stock-based compensation	386,541	_
Operating loss and IDC carryforwards	2,082,319	
Deferred tax assets	2,468,860	
Net deferred income tax liability	\$ 625,951	<u>\$</u>

Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes – In accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, the Company has analyzed its filing positions in all jurisdictions where it is required to file income tax returns for the open tax years in such jurisdictions. The Company has identified its federal income tax return and its state income tax returns in Texas and Kansas in which it operates as "major" tax jurisdictions. The Company's federal income tax returns for the years ended December 31, 2010 through 2012 remain subject to examination. The Company's income tax returns in Kansas remain subject to examination for years ended December 31, 2010 through 2012. The Company's income tax returns in Texas remain subject to examination for years ended 2009 through 2012. The Company currently believes that all significant filing positions are highly certain and that all of its significant income tax filing positions and deductions would be sustained upon audit. Therefore, the Company has no significant reserves for uncertain no ear anticipated; therefore, no interest or penalty has been included in our provision for income taxes in the consolidated statements of operations.

NOTE 12 - AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE SECURITIES

Stockholders of the Company purchased 100,000 shares of Ring Common Stock in May 2011 at \$2.00 per share and contributed the shares to the Company. The stockholders purchased the Ring shares on behalf of the Company and the capital contribution was recognized at \$200,000 based on the \$2.00 price per share paid by the stockholders. The Company used 20,000 of the Ring shares as part of the consideration paid to purchase the Fisher I Property in May 2011. The remaining 80,000 Ring shares appreciated to \$4.00 per share at December 1, 2011 when they were used as part of the consideration paid to purchase the Fisher II property. As a result, the Company realized a \$160,000 gain on the available-for-sale securities.

NOTE 13 – PUT OPTIONS

The Company granted put options on the Ring shares transferred in connection with the acquisitions of oil and natural gas properties in May and December 2011. In May 2011, the Company granted 20,000 options with terms allowing the property seller to require the Company to repurchase the Ring shares at \$5.00 per share through November 24, 2011. At the date of issuance, the fair value of this liability was \$72,922 and was capitalized as part of the acquisition cost. In December 2011, the Company granted 80,000 options with terms allowing the property seller to require the Company to repurchase the Ring shares at \$5.00 per share through December 1, 2012. At the date of issuance, the fair value of this liability was \$277,760 and was capitalized as part of the acquisition cost. The put options are consideration classified as liabilities under FASB ASC 305-30 and are recognized at the acquisition date fair value as part of the consideration transferred. They are remeasured to fair value at each reporting date until the contingency is resolved with the change in fair value being recognized in earnings. The put option issued in May 2011 expired unexercised prior to December 31, 2011 and therefore the full liability related to these options was recognized as gain on change in fair value of put options. As of December 31, 2011, the fair value of the remaining liability was \$276,736. These remaining put options. The following table illustrates the assumptions used in the Black-Scholes option pricing model at the measurement dates:

	May 23, 2011	December 1, 2011	December 31, 2011
Risk free interest rate	0.11%	0.11%	0.11%
Expected life (years)	0.5	1.0	0.9
Dividend yield	0%	0%	0%
Volatility	207%	198%	198%

NOTE 14 - FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

Generally accepted accounting principles establish a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1 measurement) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3 measurement). The Company's fair value measurements are based on the observability of those inputs. The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are as follows:

- Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access. The Company does not have any fair value balances classified as Level 1.
- Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices in active markets included in Level 1 that are either directly or indirectly observable. The Company's put options are
 measured on a recurring basis using Level 2 inputs.
- Level 3 Includes inputs that are not observable for which there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability being measured. The Company does not have any fair value balances classified as Level 3.

In valuing certain contracts, the inputs used to measure fair value may fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy. For disclosure purposes, assets and liabilities are classified in their entirety in the fair value hierarchy level based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the overall fair value measurement. Our assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement requires judgment and may affect the placement within the fair value hierarchy levels.

The Company's derivative put option liabilities are remeasured to fair value at each reporting date until the contingency is resolved. The fair value of the non-financial liabilities as of December 31, 2011 and 2012, was \$276,736 and \$0, respectively, and was calculated using Level 2 inputs. See Note 13 above for more information about this liability and the inputs used for calculating fair value.

NOTE 15 - SIGNIFICANT FOURTH QUARTER ADJUSTMENTS

There were no material fourth quarter adjustments or accounting changes.

NOTE 16 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company issued 100,000 shares per a subscription agreement allowing for the purchase of the restricted Common Stock at \$4.50 per share.

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company issued 6,722 shares of restricted Common Stock as the result of the cashless exercise of 10,000 options with an exercise price of \$2.00 per share.

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company accepted the resignations of certain management and Board of Director members and appointed new members to the Board of Directors and new management. Outgoing directors includes Denny W. Nestripke, Michael Harland and Robert Morley. New appointees to the Board include Kelly Hoffman, David A. Fowler, Anthony B. Petrelli and Clayton E. Woodrum. Mr. Lloyd T. Rochford was appointed as the new Chairman of the Board. Outgoing management consisted of Denny W. Nestripke and incoming management included Kelly Hoffman as Chief Executive Officer, David A. Fowler as President, William R. Broaddrick as Chief Financial Officer, Corporate Secretary and Treasurer and Daniel D. Wilson as Vice President of Operations.

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, via stockholder consent, a majority of the stockholders increased the number of authorized shares of Common Stock from 75,000,000 to 150,000,000 and also authorized 50,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value.

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, via stockholder consent, a majority of the stockholders approved an increase in the number of authorized shares in the Company's Long Term Incentive Plan from 2,500,000 to 5,000,000.

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company granted 1,400,000 options with exercise prices of \$4.50 per share and 150,000 options with exercise prices of \$5.50 per share to contractors, employees and directors.

We have evaluated subsequent events after the balance sheet date of December 31, 2012 through the time of filing with the SEC on April 1, 2013, which is the date the financial statements were issued.

RING ENERGY, INC. SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION ON OIL AND GAS PRODUCING ACTIVITIES (Unaudited)

Results of Operations from Oil and Gas Producing Activities- The Company's results of operations from oil and gas producing activities exclude interest expense, gain from change in fair value of put options, and other financing expense. Income taxes are based on statutory tax rates, reflecting allowable deductions.

			Predecessor	
	Succ	Successor		
	For the Year	For the Eight	For the Four	
	Ended	Months Ended	Months Ended	
	December 31,	December 31, December 31,		
	2012	2011	2011	
Oil and gas sales	\$ 1,757,444	\$ 388,674	\$ 96,956	
Production costs	(785,959)	(173,310)	(71,656)	
Production taxes	(82,995)	(18,428)	(4,468)	
Depreciation, depletion, amortization and accretion	(527,692)	(94,923)	(6,510)	
General and administrative (exclusive of corporate overhead)	(322,821)	(138,960)		
Results of Oil and Gas Producing Operations	\$ 37,977	\$ (36,947)	\$ 14,322	

Reserve Quantities Information – The following estimates of proved and proved developed reserve quantities and related standardized measure of discounted net cash flow are estimates only, and do not purport to reflect realizable values or fair market values of the Company's reserves. The Company emphasizes that reserve estimates are inherently imprecise and that estimates of new discoveries are more imprecise than those of producing oil and gas properties. Accordingly, these estimates are expected to change as future information becomes available. All of the Company's reserves are located in the United States of America.

Proved reserves are estimated reserves of crude oil (including condensate and natural gas liquids) and natural gas that geological and engineering data demonstrate with reasonable certainty to be recoverable in future years from known reservoirs under existing economic and operating conditions. Proved developed reserves are those expected to be recovered through existing wells, equipment and methods.

The standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows is computed by applying the price according to the SEC guidelines for oil and gas to the estimated future production of proved oil and gas reserves, less estimated future expenditures (based on year-end costs) to be incurred in developing and producing the proved reserves, less estimated future income tax expenses (based on year-end statutory tax rates) to be incurred on pretax net cash flows less tax basis of the properties and available credits, and assuming continuation of existing economic conditions. The estimated future net cash flows are then discounted using a rate of 10 percent per year to reflect the estimated timing of the future cash flows.

For the Year Ended December 31,	2	012	2011		
	Oil(1)	Oil(1) Natural Gas(1)		Natural Gas(1)	
Proved Developed and Undeveloped Reserves					
Beginning of year	2,493,560	1,749,100	68,036	_	
Purchases of minerals in place	780,669	430,800	910,839	448,681	
Improved recovery and extensions	149,149	30,250	1,143,998	360,453	
Production	(20,531)	(6,480)	(5,297)	(2,369)	
Revision of previous estimate	243,896	(469,890)	375,984	942,335	
End of year	3,646,743	1,733,780	2,493,560	1,749,100	
Proved Developed at end of year	364,110	63,840	414,350	75,330	

1 Oil reserves are stated in barrels; gas reserves are stated in thousand cubic feet.

December 31,	2012	2011
Future cash flows	\$ 331,489,046	\$ 237,949,800
Future production costs	(73,667,753)	(43,060,810)
Future development costs	(66,835,270)	(48,146,550)
Future income taxes	(62,412,666)	(49,835,277)
Future net cash flows	128,573,357	96,907,163
10% annual discount for estimated timing of cash flows	(57,215,111)	(36,151,588)
Standardized Measure of Discounted Cash Flows	\$ 71,358,246	\$ 60,755,575
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
	2012	2011
Beginning of the year	\$ 60,755,575	\$ 939,994
Purchase of minerals in place	19,027,746	32,785,800
Extensions, discoveries and improved recovery, less related costs	6,279,507	38,981,734
Development costs incurred during the year	6,532,898	317,042
Sales of oil and gas produced, net of production costs	(972,881)	(219,617)
Accretion of discount	6,524,980	68,517
Net changes in price and production costs	(8,004,160)	18,810,992
Net change in estimated future development costs	(2,968,626)	(1,832,496)
Revision of previous quantity estimates	6,364,907	7,376,116
Revision of estimated timing of cash flows	(19,303,858)	(5,720,962)
Net change in income taxes	(2,877,642)	(30,751,545)
End of the Year	\$ 71,358,446	\$ 60,755,575

RING ENERGY, INC.

PROSPECTUS

January 23, 2014

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following is a list of estimated expenses in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered, with the exception of underwriting discounts and commissions:

SEC registration fee	\$ 7,002.89
Printing costs	0
Legal fees and expenses	50,000
Accounting fees and expenses	10,000
Transfer agent fees	0
Miscellaneous	 0
Total	\$ 67,002.89

All of the above expenses are estimates (except for the SEC registration fee). All of the above expenses will be borne by the Company.

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Under the provisions of Section 78.7502 of the Nevada Revised Statutes (the "Nevada Act"), the Registrant is required to indemnify any present or former officer or director against expenses arising out of legal proceedings in which the director or officer becomes involved by reason of being a director or officer, if the director or officer is successful in the defense of such proceedings. Section 78.7502 also provides that the Registrant may indemnify a director or officer in connection with a proceeding in which he is not successful in defending if it is determined that he acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Registrant or, in the case of a criminal action, if it is determined that he had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful, and in either event, provided the director is not liable for a breach of the duties set out in Section 78.138 of the Nevada Act. Liabilities for which a director or officer may be indemnified include amounts paid in satisfaction of settlements, judgments, fines and other expenses (including attorneys' fees incurred in connection with such proceedings). In a stockholder derivative action, no indemnification may be paid in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which the director or officer has been adjudged to be liable to the Registrant (except for expenses allowed by a court).

The Registrant's Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws provide for indemnification of directors and officers of the Registrant to the full extent permitted by applicable law. Under the provisions of the Registrant's By-laws, the Registrant is required to indemnify officers or directors (while the current provisions of Section 78.7502 of the Nevada Act provide for "permissive" indemnification. Except with respect to stockholder derivative actions, the By-law provisions generally state that the director or officer will be indemnified against expenses, amounts paid in settlement and judgments, fines, penalties and/or other amounts incurred with respect to any threatened, pending or completed proceeding, provided that (i) such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Registrant, and (ii) with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, such person had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.

The foregoing standards also apply with respect to the indemnification of expenses incurred in a stockholder derivative suit. However, a director or officer may only be indemnified for settlement amounts or judgments incurred in a derivative suit to the extent that the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the court shall deem proper.

In accordance with the Nevada Act, the Registrant's Articles of Incorporation contain a provision to limit the personal liability of the directors of the Registrant for violations of their fiduciary duty. This provision eliminates each director's liability to the Registrant or its stockholders, for monetary damages except (i) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional or reckless misconduct or a knowing violation of law, and (ii) under Section 78.300 of the Nevada Act providing for liability of directors for unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions. The effect of this provision is to eliminate the personal liability of directors for monetary damages for actions involving a breach of their fiduciary duty including any such actions involving gross negligence.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

In December 2011, the Company sold 1,167,504 shares at \$4.00 per share for gross proceeds of \$4,670,016. Each of the investors was an accredited investor at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(6) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

In January 2012, the Company sold 1,083,180 shares at \$4.00 per share for gross proceeds of \$4,334,720. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

In April 2012, the Company sold 823,524 shares at \$4.25 per share for gross proceeds of \$3,499,977. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On June 28, 2012, the Company issued 3,440,000 shares of its Common Stock pursuant to Stock-for-Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 2012, between the Company and Stanford Energy, Inc. ("Stanford"). In addition, the Company assumed and adopted Stanford's equity compensation plan and its outstanding options to purchase 450 shares of Stanford common stock, which now represents the right to purchase up to 1,125,000 shares of our common stock at \$2.00 per share. The options vest at the rate of 20% each year over five years beginning one year from December 1, 2011, the date they were originally granted, and expire ten years beginning from that date. The investors were accredited investors at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

During the quarter ended June 30, 2012, we sold 32,920 common shares at \$4.25 per share to two accredited investors for gross proceeds of \$139,910. Each of the investors was an accredited investor at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(6) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On July 1, 2012, the Company granted 75,000 options to Raymond H. Estep, also known as Hoyt Estep, under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan for services. The options vest 20% each year for five years from the grant date and expire 10 years from the grant date. The exercise price of the options is \$4.50. Mr. Estep was accredited investors at the time of the issuances. The options were issued without registration under the

Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2) and/or Section 4(a)(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

In August 2012, the Company sold 1,695,000 shares at \$4.50 per share for gross proceeds of \$7,627,500. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On September 1, 2012, the Company issued 50,000 options to its Chief Financial Officer, William R. Broaddrick, under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The options vest 20% each year five years from the grant date and expire 20 years from the grant date. The exercise price of the options is 4.50. Mr. Broaddrick was an accredited investor at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(5) and/or Section 4(a)(2) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

In October 2012, the Company sold 1,384,905 shares at \$4.50 per share for gross proceeds of \$6,232,072.50. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On September 28, 2012, the Company issued 152,778 shares of its Common Stock to four investors in connection with the purchase of certain oil and gas leases. The investors were accredited investors at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On October 1, 2012, the Company granted 40,000 options to Michael Arguijo under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan for services. The options vest 12.5% each quarter for two years from the grant date and expire 10 years from the grant date. The exercise price of the options is 4.50. Mr. Arguijo was accredited investors at the time of the issuances. The options were issued without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2) and/or Section 4(a)(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On November 19, 2012, the Company issued 625,000 shares of its Common Stock in connection with the acquisition of certain oil and gas leases pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated November 7, 2012. The investors were accredited investors at the time of the sale. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(2) and/or Section 4(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On January 1, 2013, the Company granted (i) 500,000 options to its Chief Executive Officer, Kelly Hoffman, (ii) 500,000 options to its President, David Fowler, (iii) 300,000 options to its Vice President of Operations, Daniel Wilson, and (iv) 100,000 options to two employees, under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The exercise price of the options is \$4.50. The options were issued without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2), as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

On January 2, 2013, the Company sold 100,000 common shares at \$4.50 per share to Mr. Daniel Wilson for gross proceeds of \$450,000. Mr. Wilson was an accredited investor at the time of the sale. Mr. Wilson is the Vice President of Operations of the Company. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2) and/or Section 4(a)(5) thereof, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering. No selling commissions were paid in connection with the sale of the shares.

On March 15, 2013, the Company granted (i) 100,000 options to its Vice President of Land, Ryan Roberts, and (ii) a total of 50,000 options to an employee and a contract employee of the Company, under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The exercise price of the options is \$5.50. The options were issued without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2), as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

On June 25, 2013, the Company granted a total of 35,000 options to four of its employees under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The exercise price of the options is \$7.50. The options were issued without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2), as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

On June 28, 2013, we completed our offering of 3,528,580 shares of Common Stock at \$5.50 in the Private Placement. The shares were sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of the exemption from the registration afforded by the provisions of Section 4(a)(2) and/or Section 4(a)(5) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder for sales of unregistered securities. Commissions in the amount of 8866,366 were paid to registered sales agents for shares placed by the agents. The Company has filed a registration statement with the SEC with respect to the Resale Shares.

On November 20, 2013, we issued 10,000 shares of Common Stock to IWR Partners, LLC, as a finder's fee in connection with the joint development agreement with Torchlight Energy Resources, Inc., to develop our Kansas leasehold. The issuance of Common Stock described above was (i) made in reliance of the exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, provided by Section 4(a)(2) thereof and (ii) conducted without general solicitation or general advertising. IWR Partners, LLC, was an accredited investor at the time of the issuance and prior to this issuance owned shares of Common Stock.

We did not make any repurchases of our equity securities during the quarter ending December 31, 2012.

Item 16. Exhibits.

The exhibits listed in the accompanying Exhibit Index are filed (except where otherwise indicated) as part of this Registration Statement.

	Incorporated by Reference			Filed	
Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Here-with
Stock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 2012	8-K	000-53920	2.1	7/5/12	Х
Merger Agreement dated November 7, 2012	8-K	000-53920	2.1	11/26/12	
Articles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013)	10 - K	000-53920	3.1	4/1/13	
Current Bylaws	8-K	000-53920	3.2	1/24/13	
Form of Subscription Agreement	10-Q	001-36057	4.1	11/7/2013	
Opinion of Burleson LLP					Х
	Stock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 2012 Merger Agreement dated November 7, 2012 Articles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013) Current Bylaws Form of Subscription Agreement	Stock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 20128-KMerger Agreement dated November 7, 20128-KArticles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013)10-KCurrent Bylaws8-KForm of Subscription Agreement10-Q	Exhibit DescriptionFormFile No.Stock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 20128-K000-53920Merger Agreement dated November 7, 20128-K000-53920Articles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013)10-K000-53920Current Bylaws8-K000-53920Form of Subscription Agreement10-Q001-36057	Exhibit DescriptionFormFile No.ExhibitStock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 20128-K000-539202.1Merger Agreement dated November 7, 20128-K000-539202.1Articles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013)10-K000-539203.1Current Bylaws8-K000-539203.2Form of Subscription Agreement10-Q001-360574.1	Exhibit DescriptionFormFile No.ExhibitFiling DateStock for Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 20128-K000-539202.17/5/12Merger Agreement dated November 7, 20128-K000-539202.111/26/12Articles of Incorporation (as amended February 6, 2013)10-K000-539203.14/1/13Current Bylaws8-K000-539203.21/24/13Form of Subscription Agreement10-Q001-360574.111/7/2013

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description F		Incorporated by Reference File No. Exhibit Filing l		Filing Date	Filed Here-with
10.1	Letter Agreement with Patriot Royalty & Land, LLC entered into on March 1, 2012	Form 10-K	000-53920	10.1	3/20/12	Х
10.2	Ring Energy Inc. Long Term Incentive Plan, as Amended	8-K	000-53920	99.3	1/24/13	
10.3	Form of Option Grant for Long-Term Incentive Plan	10-Q	000-53920	10.2	8/14/12	
10.4	Stanford Energy Promissory Note dated March 28, 2012	8-K	000-53920	99.1	4/3/12	
10.5	Stanford Energy Promissory Note dated May 15, 2012	8-K	000-53920	99.1	5/17/12	
10.6	Revolver Loan Agreement with the F&M Bank &Trust Company Dated May 12, 2011	10-Q	000-53920	10.3	8/14/12	
10.7	First Amendment dated May 12, 2012, to Revolver Loan Agreement with F&M Bank & Trust Company	10-Q	000-53920	10.4	8/14/12	
10.8	Second Amendment to Loan Agreement with F&M Bank & Trust Company	8-K	000-53920	99.1	1/24/13	
10.9	Executive Committee Charter	10 - K	000-53920	3.1	4/1/13	
10.10	Audit Committee Charter	10 - K	000-53920	3.1	4/1/13	
10.11	Compensation Committee Charter	10-K	000-53920	3.1	4/1/13	
10.12	Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee Charter	10-K	000-53920	3.1	4/1/13	
10.13	Development Agreement	8-K	001-36057	10.1	10/18/13	
10.14	Third Amendment to Revolver Loan Agreement with F&M Bank & Trust Company	10-Q	001-36057	10.2	11/7/2013	
10.15	Fourth Amendment to Revolver Loan Agreement with F&M Bank & Trust Company	10-Q	001-36057	10.2	11/7/2013	
16.1	Letter dated 9/4/13, from Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C.	8-K	000-53920	99.1	9/5/13	
23.1	Consent of Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C.					Х
23.2	Consent of Williamson Petroleum Consultants					Х
23.3	Consent of W. Craig Gaines, Consulting Petroleum Engineer					Х
23.4	Consent of Burleson (included in Exhibit 5.1)					Х
99.1*	Report prepared by Williamson Petroleum Consultants					
99.2*	Report prepared by W. Craig Gaines, Consulting Petroleum Engineer					
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document					
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Schema Linkbase Document					
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Calculation Linkbase Document					
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase Document					
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Labels Linkbase Document					
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document					

* previously filed.

Item 17. Undertakings.

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
 - (1) For the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, if the registrant is subject to Rule 430C (§230.430C of this chapter), each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A (§230.430A of this chapter), shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. *Provided, however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.
 - (2) For the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser: (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424 (§230.424 of this chapter); (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant; (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
 - (3) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement ; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.

- (4) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each posteffective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (5) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered that remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(6) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:

(i) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and

(ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in a number or mode in the securities or modify any statement or made in the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or prospectus that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in a number of contract of sale prior to such effective date.

(7) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

(h)(3) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

Glossary of Oil and Natural Gas Terms

The terms defined in this section are used throughout this prospectus:

"Bbl" - One stock tank barrel, of 42 U.S. gallons liquid volume, used herein in reference to crude oil, condensate or NGLs.

"Boe" - Barrels of oil equivalent, with 6,000 cubic feet of natural gas being equivalent to one barrel of oil.

"Boe/d" – Barrels of oil equivalent per day.

"Completion" – The process of treating a drilled well followed by the installation of permanent equipment for the production of oil or natural gas, or in the case of a dry hole, the reporting of abandonment to the appropriate agency.

"Condensate" - Liquid hydrocarbons associated with the production of a primarily natural gas reserve.

"Developed acreage" - The number of acres that are allocated or assignable to productive wells or wells capable of production.

"Developed reserves" – Reserves of any category that can be expected to be recovered (i) through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods or in which the cost of the required equipment is relatively minor when compared to the cost of a new well; and (ii) through installed extraction equipment and infrastructure operational at the time of the reserves estimate if the extraction is by means not involving a well.

"Development well" - A well drilled within the proved area of a natural gas or oil reservoir to the depth of a stratigraphic horizon known to be productive.

"Dry hole" – A well found to be incapable of producing hydrocarbons in sufficient quantities such that proceeds from the sale of such production do not exceed production expenses and taxes.

"Economically producible" - A resource which generates revenue that exceeds, or is reasonably expected to exceed, the costs of the operation.

"Exploratory well" – A well drilled to find and produce oil or natural gas reserves not classified as proved, to find a new reservoir in a field previously found to be productive of oil or natural gas in another reservoir or to extend a known reservoir.

"Field" - An area consisting of a single reservoir or multiple reservoirs all grouped on, or related to, the same individual geological structural feature or stratigraphic condition.

"Formation" - A layer of rock which has distinct characteristics that differ from nearby rock.

"Gross acres or gross wells" - The total acres or well, as the case may be, in which a working interest is owned.

"Horizontal drilling" – A drilling technique used in certain formations where a well is drilled vertically to a certain depth and then drilled at a right angle within a specified interval.

"Mcf" - One thousand cubic feet of natural gas.

"Net acres or net wells" - The sum of the fractional working interest owned in gross acres or gross wells. An owner who has 50% interest in 100 acres owns 50 net acres.

A-1

"Net revenue interest" - An owner's interest in the revenues of a well after deducting proceeds allocated to royalty and overriding interests.

"Productive well" - A well that is found to be capable of producing hydrocarbons in sufficient quantities such that proceeds from the sale of the production exceed production expenses and taxes.

"Prospect" – A specific geographic area which, based on supporting geological, geophysical or other data and also preliminary economic analysis using reasonably anticipated prices and costs, is considered to have potential for the discovery of commercial hydrocarbons.

"Proved developed non-producing" or "PDNP" – Proved oil and natural gas reserves that are developed behind pipe or shut-in or that can be recovered through improved recovery only after the necessary equipment has been installed, or when the costs to do so are relatively minor. Shut-in reserves are expected to be recovered from (1) completion intervals which are open at the time of the estimate but which have not started producing, (2) wells that were shut-in for market conditions or pipeline connections, or (3) wells not capable of production for mechanical reasons. Behind-pipe reserves are expected to be recovered from zones in existing wells that will require additional completion work or future re-completion prior to the start of production. The hydrocarbons are classified as proved but non-producing reserves.

"Proved developed reserves" - Proved reserves that can be expected to be recovered through existing wells and facilities and by existing operating methods.

"Proved reserves" – Reserves of oil and natural gas that have been proved to a high degree of certainty by analysis of the producing history of a reservoir and/or by volumetric analysis of adequate geological and engineering data.

"Proved undeveloped reserves (PUD)" – Proved reserves that are expected to be recovered from new wells on undrilled acreage or from existing wells where a relatively major expenditure is required for recompletion.

"*PV-10*" When used with respect to natural gas and oil reserves, PV-10 means the estimated future gross revenue to be generated from the production of proved reserves, net of estimated production, future development and abandonment costs, using prices and costs in effect at the determination date, before income taxes, and without giving effect to non-property-related expenses, discounted to a present value using an annual discount rate of 10% in accordance with the guidelines of the SEC. PV-10 is not a financial measure calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, and generally differs from standardized measure, the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure, because it does not include the effects of income taxes on future net revenues. Neither PV-10 nor standardized measure represents an estimate of the fair market value of our natural gas and oil properties. We and others in the industry use PV-10 as a measure to compare the relative size and value of proved reserves held by companies without regard to the specific tax characteristics of such entities.

"Reserves" – Estimated remaining quantities of oil and natural gas and related substances anticipated to be economically producible as of a given date by application of development projects to known accumulations.

"Reservoir" – A porous and permeable underground formation containing a natural accumulation of producible oil and/or natural gas that is confined by impermeable rock or water barriers and is individual and separate from other reservoirs.

"Spacing" – The distance between wells producing from the same reservoir. Spacing is often expressed in terms of acres, e.g., 40-acre spacing, and is often established by regulatory agencies.

A-2

"Standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows" – The present value of estimated future net revenues to be generated from the production of proved reserves, determined in accordance with the regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, without giving effect to non-property related expenses such as general and administrative expenses, debt service, future income tax expenses or depreciation, depletion and amortization; discounted using an annual discount rate of 10%.

"Undeveloped acreage" - Lease acreage on which wells have not been drilled or completed to a point that would permit the production of commercial quantities of oil and natural gas, regardless of whether such acreage contains proved reserves.

"Working interest" - The right granted to the lessee of a property to explore for and to produce and own oil, gas, or other minerals and receive a share of the production. The working interest owners bear the exploration, development, and operating costs of the property.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the city of Tulsa, state of Oklahoma, on January 24, 2014.

Ring Energy, Inc.

By: <u>/s/ Kelly Hoffman</u> Mr. Kelly Hoffman Chief Executive Officer and Director

Date: January 24, 2014

By: <u>/s/ William R. Broaddrick</u> Mr. William R. Broaddrick Chief Financial Officer

Date: January 24, 2014

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

By: /s/ Kelly Hoffman

Mr. Kelly Hoffman Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: January 24, 2014

/s/ Lloyd T. Rochford Mr. Lloyd T. Rochford Chairman of the Board and Director

Date: January 24, 2014

<u>/s/ Stanley McCabe</u> Mr. Stanley McCabe Director

Date: January 24, 2014

/s/ Clayton E. Woodrum Mr. Clayton E. Woodrum Director

Date: January 24, 2014

By: <u>/s/ William R. Broaddrick</u>

Mr. William R. Broaddrick Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Date: January 24, 2014

/s/ Anthony B. Petrelli Mr. Anthony B. Petrelli

Director

Date: January 24, 2014

/s/ David A. Fowler Mr. David A. Fowler President and Director

Date: January 24, 2014

Signature Page

STOCK-FOR-STOCK EXCHANGE AGREEMENT

THIS STOCK-FOR-STOCK EXCHANGE AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") dated as of May 3, 2012, is by, between, and among RING ENERGY, INC., a Nevada corporation ("Ring"), STANFORD ENERGY, INC., a Texas corporation ("Stanford"), its sole common shareholders, L. TIM ROCHFORD and STANLEY MCCABE, individuals residing in California, (collectively the "Stanford Shareholders"). Certain capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in ARTICLE XI of this Agreement.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Ring desires to acquire Stanford, and Stanford desires to be acquired by Ring through the acquisition by Ring of all the outstanding common shares of Stanford pursuant to the terms hereinafter set forth (the "Acquisition");

WHEREAS, as a result of the Acquisition, Stanford shall become a wholly owned subsidiary of Ring;

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of Ring and Stanford have approved and declared advisable the Acquisition upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, and in accordance with the corporate laws of the State of Texas applicable to for-profit corporations (the "Texas Act") in the case of Stanford and the Nevada Revised Statutes (the "NRS") in the case of Ring;

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of Ring and Stanford have determined that the Acquisition is in furtherance of and consistent with their respective business strategies and is in the best interest of their respective shareholders; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto each intends, for federal income tax purposes, that the Acquisition contemplated hereby constitute a reorganization pursuant to Section 368(a)(1)(B) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter contained, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound hereby, agree as follows:

ARTICLE I. STOCK-FOR-STOCK EXCHANGE

1.1 <u>Transfer of Outstanding Stanford Shares to Ring</u>. On the Closing Date the Stanford Shareholders shall transfer and deliver to Ring certificates for the number of shares of the common stock (the "**Stanford Common Stock**") of Stanford described in <u>Exhibit A</u>, which in the aggregate shall represent all of the issued and outstanding equity securities of Stanford as of the Closing Date (the "**Stanford Shares**").

1.2 Issuance of Shares to Stanford Shareholders. In exchange for the transfer of the Stanford Shares pursuant to Section 1.1 hereof, Ring shall on the Closing Date and contemporaneously with such transfer of the Stanford Shares to it by the Stanford Shareholders, issue and deliver to the Stanford Shareholders a total of 3,440,000 shares of common stock of Ring (the "**Ring Common Stock**") specified on <u>Exhibit A</u> (the "**Ring Shares**"). The rate of exchange of Ring Common Stock for the Stanford Common Stock shall be 2,500-for-1. Articles of Exchange (the "**Articles of Exchange**") shall be filed with the Nevada Secretary of State in accordance with Section 92A.200 of the NRS and with the Texas Secretary of State in accordance with Article 5.04 of the Texas Act.

1.3 Effective Time and Date. Unless otherwise designated in the Articles of Exchange, the time of filing of the Articles of Exchange shall be the Effective Time." The parties agree that January 1, 2012, shall be the effective date of the Acquisition (the "Effective Date").

1.4 Adoption of Plan. Upon the Acquisition becoming effective, without any further action being required: (a) Ring shall adopt equity compensation, employee retirement and employee benefit plans with the same terms and conditions as, and otherwise identical to those, maintained by Stanford (each, a "Plan") immediately prior the Acquisition becoming effective; (b) all then outstanding grants by Stanford under any Plan shall be converted, to the extent required, to grants by Ring under such Plan, so that the plans adopted by Ring shall have the effect of: (i) substituting Ring and the Ring Common Stock for Stanford and the Stanford Common Stock, respectively; and (ii) providing that eligible participants under the Plan shall include the same category or categories of participants of Ring and any current or future subsidiary of Ring, including Stanford, as the categories of participants of Stanford currently eligible to be participants under the Plan. The maximum number of shares of Stanford Common Stock immediately prior to the Acquisition, and the maximum aggregate number of shares of Ring Common Stock that shall be subject to options or awards under any Plan to any single individual immediately after the Acquisition shall be the same as the maximum Stock immediately prior to the Acquisition, subject to any adjustment provisions of the Plan.

ARTICLE II. CLOSING

2.1 <u>Closing Date</u>. The closing of the Acquisition and the consummation of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the **'Closing'**) shall take place on or before May 31, 2012, or as soon as practicable after the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in ARTICLE VI and ARTICLE VII of this Agreement or such other date as each of the parties hereto may otherwise agree in writing (the **'Closing Date'**). On or before May 10, 2012, the parties hereto shall mutually agree on a place and time for the Closing may be held by conference call and delivery of the stock certificates representing the Ring Shares and signed agreements shall be via Federal Express to the address set forth in this Agreement or such other address that the party has provided to counsel for Ring.

2.2 Execution and Filing of Exchange Documents. On the Closing Date, the parties hereto shall cause the Acquisition to be consummated by execution and filing the Articles of Exchange with the Nevada and Texas Secretaries of State, together with any required or related certificates in such form as required by, and executed in accordance with, the relevant provisions of the Texas Act or the NRS. The Acquisition shall be effective as of the Effective Date.

ARTICLE III.

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF STANFORD AND THE STANFORD SHAREHOLDERS

Each of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, severally and not jointly, represents and warrants to Ring that all of the statements contained in this ARTICLE III are true as of the date of this Agreement (or, if made as of a specified date, as of such date) except as otherwise provided in this Agreement. All schedules required pursuant to this ARTICLE III shall be furnished separately to Ring under a Secretary's Certificate at least two business days prior to the Closing Date.

3.1 Due Incorporation; Foreign Qualification. As of January 1, 2012, and through the Closing Date, Stanford is a "C" corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of

the State of Texas, with all requisite power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being owned, leased, operated and conducted. True, correct and complete copies of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Stanford have been delivered to Ring. Stanford does not have any wholly or partially owned subsidiaries and does not own any economic, voting or management interests in any other Person. The Stanford Shareholders are, and will be at Closing, the sole shareholders of Stanford. Stanford is duly qualified to conduct business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or other entity in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted or property owned by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing, as the case may be, could not have or reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

3.2 Due Authorization. Each of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders have full power and authority to enter into this Agreement, the Acquisition, and the Articles of Exchange and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance by Stanford of this Agreement have been duly and validly approved and authorized by the Board of Directors of Stanford and no other actions or proceedings on the part of Stanford are necessary to authorize this Agreement, the Acquisition, the Articles of Exchange and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders have duly and validly executed and delivered this Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, moratorium, reorganization or other laws from time to time in effect which affect creditors' rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

3.3 Consents; Non-Contravention.

(a) Except for the filing of the Articles Exchange with the Nevada and Texas Secretaries of State, filings required by applicable federal and state securities laws, no Permit, consent, authorization or approval of, or filing or registration with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person not a party to this Agreement, is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders of this Agreement or the Articles of Exchange, or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or for the lawful continued operation following the Effective Time of the business currently conducted by Stanford, except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.3</u>.

(b) Except as would not result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect or as set forth in<u>Schedule 3.3</u>, the execution, delivery and performance by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders of this Agreement and the Acquisition do not and will not (i) violate any Law; (ii) violate or conflict with, result in a breach or termination of, or constitute a default (or a circumstance which, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default) under any material Contract or Permit; (iii) give any third party any additional right (including a termination right) under, permit cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Lien (except for any Lien for taxes not yet due and payable) upon any of the assets or properties of Stanford under any material Contract to which Stanford is a party or by which Stanford or any of its assets or properties are bound; (iv) permit the acceleration of the maturity of any indebtedness of Stanford or indebtedness secured by Stanford' assets or properties; (v) violate or conflict with any provision of the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Stanford; or (vi) result in the activation of any anti-dilution rights or a reset or repricing of any debt or security instrument of any creditor or equity holder of Stanford except as provided for in this Agreement.

3.4 Capitalization. The authorized capital stock of Stanford consists of 100,000 shares of Stanford Common Stock, of which there are issued and outstanding 1,376 shares; Stanford has no other

class or series of equity securities. The Stanford Shareholders are the sole owners of record and sole beneficial owners (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) of all of the outstanding equity securities of Stanford. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Stanford Common Stock are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and the issuance thereof was not subject to preemptive rights or was issued in compliance therewith. (i) No shares of Stanford's capital stock are subject to preemptive rights or any other similar rights or any Liens or encumbrances suffered or permitted by Stanford; (ii) there are no outstanding debt securities; (iii) except for 450 shares of Stanford underlying outstanding options granted under the Plan, there are no outstanding shares of capital stock, options, warrants, scrip, rights to subscribe to, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into, any shares of capital stock of Stanford, or contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Stanford is or may become bound to issue additional shares of capital stock of Stanford; (iv) there are no agreements or arrangements of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into, any shares of capital stock of Stanford, or contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Stanford is or may become bound to issue additional shares of capital stock of Stanford; (iv) there are no agreements or arrangements under which Stanford is obligated to register the sale of any of its securities under the Securities Act; (v) there are no outstanding securities of Stanford which contain any redemption or similar provisions, and there are no contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Stanford is or may become bound to issue addition or similar provisions that will be triggered by the issuance of the shares as described in this Agreement; (vi) Stanford does not have any stock appreciation rights plans or agreem

3.5 <u>Financial Statements</u>. The balance sheets and related statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows of Stanford as of and for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, audited by and accompanied by an unqualified opinion of the auditor (the "**Stanford Financial Statements**"), copies of which shall be provided to Ring prior to Closing, have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved ("**GAAP**") (except as may be otherwise indicated in the Stanford Financial Statements or the notes thereto) and shall fairly present in all material respects the financial position of Stanford as of and for the dates thereof and the results of operations and cash flows for the periods then ended.

3.6 Liabilities. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.6</u>, which shall be furnished prior to Closing, there are no material liabilities of Stanford, whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, which arose or relate to any transaction of Stanford, its agents or servants occurring prior to the periods set forth by Section 3.5 of this Agreement which are not disclosed by or reflected in the Stanford Financial Statements. To the Knowledge of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, there are no circumstances, conditions, happenings, events or arrangements, contractual or otherwise, which have or may hereafter give rise to material liabilities, except in the normal course of business of Stanford, except as set forth in <u>Schedule 3.6</u>.

3.7 <u>Material Changes</u>; <u>Undisclosed Events</u>, <u>Liabilities or Developments</u>. Since the period covered by the Stanford Financial Statements, except as specifically disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.7</u> which shall be furnished prior to Closing, (i) there has been no event, occurrence or development that has had or that could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect, (ii) Stanford has not incurred any liabilities (contingent or otherwise) other than trade payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (iii) Stanford has not altered its method of accounting, (iv) Stanford has not declared or made any dividend or distribution of cash or other property to its stockholders or purchased, redeemed or made any

agreements to purchase or redeem any shares of its capital stock which have not been disclosed in the Stanford Financial Statements, and (v) Stanford has not issued any equity securities. Except for the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.7</u>, no event, liability, fact, circumstance, occurrence or development has occurred or exists or is reasonably expected to occur or exist with respect to Stanford or its business, prospects, properties, operations, assets or financial condition that would result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect. Stanford has not taken any steps, and does not currently expect to take any steps, to seek protection pursuant to any bankruptcy or similar law nor does Stanford or any Shareholder have any knowledge or reason to believe that its creditors intend to initiate involuntary bankruptcy or similar proceedings.

3.8 Taxes. All federal, state, foreign, county, and local income, withholding, profits, franchise, occupation, property, sales, use, gross receipts and other taxes (including any interest or penalties relating thereto) and assessments which are due and payable have been duly reported, fully paid and discharged as reported by Stanford, and there are no unpaid taxes which are, or could become a Lien on the properties and assets of Stanford, except as provided for in the Stanford Financial Statements or have been incurred in the normal course of business of Stanford since that date. All tax returns of any kind required to be filed have been filed and the taxes paid. There are no disputes as to taxes of any nature payable by Stanford.

3.9 <u>Environmental Laws</u>. Stanford (i) is in compliance with any and all applicable foreign, federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the protection of human health and safety, the environment or hazardous or toxic substances or wastes, pollutants or contaminants ("**Environmental Laws**"); (ii) has received all permits, licenses or other approvals required of them under applicable Environmental Laws to conduct its business; and (iii) is in compliance with all terms and conditions of any such permit, license or approval where, in each of the three foregoing cases, the failure to so comply would have or cause, individually or in the aggregate, a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

3.10 <u>Compliance</u>. Neither Stanford nor any Stanford Shareholder: (i) is in default under or in violation of (and no event has occurred that has not been waived that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would result in a default by Stanford or any Stanford Shareholder under), nor has Stanford or any Stanford Shareholder received notice of a claim that it is in default under or that it is in violation of, any indenture, loan or credit agreement or any other agreement or instrument to which it or he is a party or by which it or he or any of their properties is bound (whether or not such default or violation has been waived), (ii) is in violation of any judgment, decree or order of any court, arbitrator or governmental body or (iii) is or has been in violation of any statute, rule, ordinance or regulation of any governmental authority, including without limitation all foreign, federal, state and local laws applicable to its business, except in each case as could not have or reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

3.11 <u>Oil and Gas Leases</u>. Schedule 3.11 lists completely and correctly each oil and gas lease held by Stanford or in which Stanford holds any interest as of the effective date of this Agreement (the "Leases"), including the acreage covered by the Lease or the legal description of the Lease, the name of the lessor, any royalty rights pertaining to the Lease, wells on the Lease, the net revenue and working interests of Stanford in such wells, and, except for the Miocene acquisition by Stanford, any Title Defects. To the Knowledge of Stanford, except for the Miocene acquisition, the Leases are in full force and effect and are valid and existing documents covering the entire estates which they purport to cover; all royalties, rentals and other payments due under the Leases which are the responsibility of Stanford to pay have been fully, properly and timely paid; no party to any Lease is in breach of any provision thereof; no breach has been alleged by any lessor; the Leases, other than federal Leases, do not contain express development obligations (except as disclosed in <u>Schedule 3.11</u>); and all conditions necessary to keep the Leases in force have been performed. Except for the Miocene acquisition, Stanford has good and valid leasehold interests in, or good possessory title to, the Leases and any easements thereon or other limited property rights therein, subject solely to Permitted Encumbrances, except where the failure to have such title could not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

3.12 <u>Regulatory Permits</u>. Stanford possess all certificates, authorizations and Permits issued by the appropriate federal, state, local or foreign regulatory authorities necessary to conduct its business as described in the Stanford Financial Statements, except where the failure to possess such Permits could not reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect ("**Stanford Material Permits**"), and neither Stanford nor the Stanford Shareholders have received any notice of proceedings relating to the revocation or modification of any Stanford Material Permit. <u>Schedule 3.12</u> sets forth a complete list of each Stanford Material Permit.

3.13 <u>Title to Assets</u>. Stanford has good and marketable title in fee simple to all real property owned by it and good and marketable title in all personal property owned by it that is material to the business of Stanford, in each case free and clear of all Liens, except for Liens as do not materially affect the value of such property and do not materially interfere with the use made and proposed to be made of such property by Stanford and Liens for the payment of federal, state or other taxes, the payment of which is neither delinquent nor subject to penalties. Any real property and facilities held under lease by Stanford are held by it under valid, subsisting and enforceable leases with which Stanford is in compliance. Set forth in <u>Schedule 3.13</u> is a list of all material real and personal properties owned or leased by Stanford.

3.14 <u>Material Agreements</u>. <u>Schedule 3.14</u> contains a true and complete list and description of all material contracts, agreements, understandings, arrangements and commitments, written or oral, of Stanford by which it or its properties, rights or assets are bound that are not otherwise disclosed in this Agreement or the disclosure schedules hereto. True and complete copies of such written contracts, agreements, understandings, arrangements and commitments and true and complete summaries of such oral contracts, agreements, understandings, arrangements have been delivered to Ring heretofore. For the purposes of this subsection, "material" means any contract, agreement, understanding, arrangement or commitment that (i) involves performance by any party more than 30 days from the date hereof, (ii) involves payments or receipts by Stanford in excess of \$5,000, (iii) involves capital expenditures in excess of \$5,000, or (iv) otherwise materially affects Stanford.

3.15 Patents and Trademarks. Stanford has, or has rights to use, all patents, patent applications, trademarks, trademark applications, service marks, trade names, trade secrets, inventions, copyrights, licenses and other intellectual property rights and similar rights necessary or material for use in connection with its business and which the failure to so have could have or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect (collectively, the "**Stanford Intellectual Property Rights**"). Stanford has not received a notice (written or otherwise) that any of the Stanford Intellectual Property Rights used by Stanford violates or infringes upon the rights of any Person. To the knowledge of Stanford, all such Stanford Intellectual Property Rights are enforceable and there is no existing infringement by another Person of any of the Stanford Intellectual Property Rights. Stanford has taken reasonable security measures to protect the secrecy, confidentiality and value of all of its intellectual properties, except where failure to do so could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

3.16 <u>Insurance</u>. Stanford is insured by insurers of recognized financial responsibility against such losses and risks and in such amounts as are prudent and customary in the businesses in which Stanford is engaged. Stanford has no reason to believe that it will not be able to renew its existing insurance coverage as and when such coverage expires or to obtain similar coverage from similar insurers as may be necessary to continue its business without a significant increase in cost.

6

3.17 Litigation. There are no actions, suits, arbitrations, regulatory proceedings or other litigation, proceedings or governmental investigations pending or, to the Knowledge of Stanford or the

Stanford Shareholders, threatened against Stanford or any of its present officers or directors in their capacity as such, or any of its properties or businesses, and neither Stanford nor the Stanford Shareholders have any Knowledge of any facts or circumstances which may reasonably be likely to give rise to any of the foregoing. Neither Stanford nor any Stanford Shareholder is subject to any order, judgment, decree, injunction, stipulation or consent order of or with any court or other Governmental Authority. Neither Stanford nor any Stanford Shareholder has entered into any agreement to settle or compromise any proceeding pending or threatened in writing against it which has involved any obligation for which Stanford or its properties or business has any continuing obligation. There are no claims, actions, suits, proceedings, or investigations pending or, to the Knowledge of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders, threatened by or against Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders with respect to this Agreement, the Articles of Exchange, or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, and Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders have no reason to believe there is a valid basis for any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation.

3.18 Employees and Labor Matters. Schedule 3.18 contains a true and complete list of all contracts, agreements, plans, arrangements, commitments and understandings (formal and informal) pertaining to terms of employment, compensation, bonuses, profit sharing, stock purchases, stock repurchases, stock options, commissions, incentives, loans or loan guarantees, severance pay or benefits, use of Stanford's property and related matters of Stanford with any current or former officer, director, employee or consultant, and true and complete copies of all such contracts, agreements, plans, arrangements and understandings will be delivered to Ring prior to the Closing. No material labor dispute exists or, to the Knowledge of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders, is imminent with respect to any of the employees of Stanford, which could reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Stanford Material Adverse Effect. None of Stanford's employees is a member of a union that relates to such employee's relationship with Stanford, and Stanford is not a party to a collective bargaining agreement, and Stanford reasonably believes that its relationship with its employees is good. No current executive officer, to the Knowledge of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders, is, or is expected to be, in violation of any material term of any employment contract, confidentiality, disclosure or proprietary information agreement or non-competition agreement, or any other contract or agreement or any restrictive covenant in favor of any third party, and the continued employment of each such executive officer does not subject Stanford to any liability with respect to any of the foregoing matters. Stanford is in material compliance with all U.S. federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations relating to employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment and wages and hours, except where the failure to be in compliance could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have or cause a Stanford Ma

3.19 Brokers. Neither Stanford or any Stanford Shareholder nor any of their agents or representatives has retained any finder, broker, agent, financial advisor or other intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3.20 Reorganization Treatment. No fact or circumstance exists relating to Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders which would prohibit this Agreement from qualifying as a reorganization under Section 368 of the Code.

3.21 <u>Board Approval</u>. The Board of Directors of Stanford, by unanimous written consent, duly adopted resolutions: (a) approving and declaring advisable this Agreement, the Acquisition and the transactions contemplated hereby; (b) determining that the terms of the Acquisition are fair to and in the best interests of Stanford and its shareholders; (c) recommending that the shareholders of Stanford approve and adopt this Agreement and the Acquisition; and (d) adopting this Agreement, which resolutions have not been modified, supplemented or rescinded and remain in full force and effect.

3.22 Disclosure. All of the disclosure furnished by or on behalf of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders to Ring regarding Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders, Stanford's business and the transactions contemplated hereby, including the disclosure schedules to this Agreement, are true and correct and do not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

ARTICLE IV. REPRESENTATIONS OF RING

Ring represents and warrants to Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders that all of the statements contained in this ARTICLE IV are true as of the date of this Agreement (or, if made as of a specified date, as of such date) except as otherwise provided in this Agreement. All schedules required pursuant to this ARTICLE IV shall be furnished separately to Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders under a Secretary's Certificate at least two business days prior to the Closing Date.

4.1 <u>Due Incorporation; Foreign Qualification</u>. Ring is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Nevada, with all requisite power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being owned, leased, operated and conducted. True, correct and complete copies of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Ring have been delivered to Stanford. Ring owns no economic, voting or management interests in any other Person, except as set forth herein. Ring is duly qualified to conduct business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or other entity in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted or property owned by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing, as the case may be, could not have or reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

4.2 Due Authorization. Ring has full power and authority to enter into this Agreement and the Articles of Exchange, as applicable, and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance by Ring of this Agreement have been duly and validly approved and authorized by the Board of Directors of Ring, and no other actions or proceedings on the part of Ring are necessary to authorize this Agreement, Articles of Exchange and the transactions contemplated hereby. Ring has duly and validly executed and delivered this Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Ring, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, moratorium, reorganization or other laws from time to time in effect which affect creditors' rights generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

4.3 Consents; Non-Contravention.

(a) Except for the filing of the Articles of Exchange with the Texas Secretary of State and the Articles of Exchange with the Nevada Secretary of State, filings required by applicable federal and state securities laws, no Permit, consent, authorization or approval of, or filing or registration with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person not a party to this Agreement, is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by Ring of this Agreement or the Articles of Exchange, or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

(b) Except as would not result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect, the execution, delivery and performance by Ring of this Agreement and the Articles of Exchange do not and will not (i) violate any Law; (ii) violate or conflict with, result in a breach or termination of, or constitute

a default (or a circumstance which, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default) under any material Contract or Permit; (iii) give any third party any additional right (including a termination right) under, permit cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Lien (except for any Lien for taxes not yet due and payable) upon any of the assets or properties of Ring under any material Contract to which Ring is a party or by which Ring or any of its assets or properties are bound; (iv) permit the acceleration of the maturity of any indebtedness of Ring or indebtedness secured by such entity's assets or properties; (v) violate or conflict with any provision of the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Ring; or (vi) result in the activation of any anti-dilution rights or a reset or repricing of any debt or security instrument of any creditor or equity holder of Ring, except as provided for in this Agreement.

4.4 <u>Capitalization</u>. The authorized capital stock of Ring consists of 75,000,000 shares of Ring Common Stock. As of the date of this Agreement, there are issued and outstanding 6,610,408 shares of Ring Common Stock (including 823,524 shares issued in connection with the completion of a private offering on April 27, 2012). In addition, Ring is offering through Closing up to 33,120 shares of Common Stock at \$4.25 per share pursuant to an exemption from registration provided in Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated by the SEC and may be offered to Non-U.S. Persons outside the United States pursuant to Regulation S promulgated by the SEC. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Ring Common Stock are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and the issuance thereof was not subject to preemptive rights or any Liens or encumbrances suffered or permitted by Ring; (ii) there are no outstanding debt securities; (iii) there are no outstanding shares of capital stock, options, warrants, scrip, rights to subscribe to, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into, any shares of Ring or options, warrants, scrip, rights to subscribe to, calls or commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into, any shares of capital stock of Ring; (iv) there are no agreements or arrangements under which Ring is obligated to register the sale of any of its securities under the Securities Act; (v) there are no outstanding securities of Ring which contain any redemption or similar provisions, and there are no contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Ring is or may become bound to issue additions or arrangements by which Ring is or may become to a right securities under the Securities Act; (v) there are no outstanding securities of Ring which contain any redemption or similar provisions, and there are no contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which Ring is or may become ton a similar provisions t

4.5 SEC Reports; Financial Statements. Ring has filed all reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents required to be filed by Ring under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, including pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) thereof, for the two years preceding the date hereof (or such shorter period as Ring was required by law or regulation to file such material) (the foregoing materials, including the exhibits thereto and documents incorporated by reference therein, being collectively referred to herein as the "SEC Reports") on a timely basis or has received a valid extension of such time of filing and has filed any such SEC Reports prior to the expiration of any such extension. As of their respective dates and to the Knowledge of Ring, the SEC Reports compiled in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as applicable, and none of the SEC Reports, when filed, contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The financial statements of Ring included in the SEC Reports (the "Ring Financial Statements") comply in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto as in effect at the time of filing. Such financial statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (except (i) as may

be otherwise indicated in the Ring Financial Statements or the notes thereto, or (ii) in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, to the extent they may exclude footnotes or may be condensed or summary statements) and fairly present in all material respects the financial position of Ring as of and for the dates thereof and the results of operations and cash flows for the periods then ended, subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to normal, immaterial, year-end audit adjustments.

4.6 Liabilities. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.6, there are no material liabilities of Ring, whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, which arose or relate to any transaction of Ring, its agents or servants occurring prior to the period covered by the Ring Financial Statements which are not disclosed by or reflected in the Ring Financial Statements. To the Knowledge of Ring, there are no circumstances, conditions, happenings, events or arrangements, contractual or otherwise, which may hereafter give rise to liabilities, except in the normal course of Ring's business.

4.7 <u>Material Changes</u>; <u>Undisclosed Events</u>, <u>Liabilities or Developments</u>. Since the period covered by the Ring Financial Statements, except as specifically disclosed in the SEC Reports (i) there has been no event, occurrence or development that has had or that could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect, (ii) Ring has not incurred any liabilities (contingent or otherwise) other than trade payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or as they relate to the acquisition of mineral leases, (iii) Ring has not altered its method of accounting, (iv) during the past three years, Ring has not declared or made any dividend or distribution of cash or other property to its stockholders, (v) Ring has not made any agreements to purchase or redeem any shares of its capital stock, and (vi) during the past three years, Ring has not issued any equity securities to any officer, director or Affiliate. Except for the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, no event, liability, fact, circumstance, occurrence or development has occurred or exists or is reasonably expected to occur or exist with respect to Ring or its business, prospects, properties, operations, assets or financial condition that would result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect. Ring has not taken any steps, and does not currently expect to take any steps, to seek protection pursuant to any bankruptcy or similar law nor does Ring have any knowledge or reason to believe that its creditors intend to initiate involuntary bankruptcy or similar proceedings.</u>

4.8 Taxes. All federal, state, foreign, county, and local income, withholding, profits, franchise, occupation, property, sales, use, gross receipts and other taxes (including any interest or penalties relating thereto) and assessments which are due and payable have been duly reported, fully paid (unless otherwise disclosed in the Ring Financial Statements) and discharged as reported by Ring, and there are no unpaid taxes which are, or could become a Lien on the properties and assets of Ring, except as provided for in the Ring Financial Statements, or have been incurred in the normal course of business of Ring since that date. All tax returns of any kind required to be filed have been filed or an extension to file such tax returns have been filed and the taxes paid. There are no disputes as to taxes of any nature payable by Ring.

4.9 <u>Environmental Laws</u>. Ring (i) is in compliance with any and all Environmental Laws; (ii) has received all permits, licenses or other approvals required of them under applicable Environmental Laws to conduct its business; and (iii) is in compliance with all terms and conditions of any such permit, license or approval where, in each of the three foregoing cases, the failure to so comply would have or cause, individually or in the aggregate, a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

4.10 <u>Compliance</u>. Ring: (i) is not in default under or in violation of (and no event has occurred that has not been waived that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would result in a default by Ring thereunder), and Ring has not received notice of a claim that it is in default under or that it is in violation of, any indenture, loan or credit agreement or any other agreement or instrument to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties is bound (whether or not such default or violation has been waived), (ii) is

not in violation of any judgment, decree or order of any court, arbitrator or governmental body or (iii) is or has not been in violation of any statute, rule, ordinance or regulation of any Governmental Authority, including without limitation all foreign, federal, state and local laws applicable to its business, except in each case as could not have or reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

4.11 <u>Regulatory Permits</u>. Ring possess all certificates, authorizations and Permits issued by the appropriate federal, state, local or foreign regulatory authorities necessary to conduct its business as described in the SEC Reports, except where the failure to possess such Permits could not reasonably be expected to result in or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect ("**Ring Material Permits**"), and Ring has not received any notice of proceedings relating to the revocation or modification of any Ring Material Permit.

4.12 <u>Title to Assets</u>. Ring has good and marketable title in fee simple to all real property owned by it and good and marketable title in all personal property owned by it that is material to the business of Ring, in each case free and clear of all Liens, except for Liens as do not materially affect the value of such property and do not materially interfere with the use made and proposed to be made of such property by such entity and Liens for the payment of federal, state or other taxes, the payment of which is neither delinquent nor subject to penalties. Any real property and facilities held under lease by Ring are held by it under valid, subsisting and enforceable leases with which such entity is in compliance. With regard to the foregoing, Ring has valid and existing leasehold ownership as to 161.4 acres of land in Andrews County, Texas, acquired from Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC by virtue of that certain Assignment of Oil, Gas and Mineral Leases dated April 9, 2012, and recorded in Volume 1030 at Page 173 of the Official Records, Andrews County, Texas. Furthermore, Ring has acquired valid and existing leasehold ownership as to an additional 280 acres in Andrews County, Texas by virtue of the following described Oil and Gas Leases:

(a) Oil and Gas Lease dated March 1, 2012, from Nola Jan Fisher Greaves, Individually, as Lessor and Ring Energy, Inc., as Lessee, recorded in Volume 1029 at Page 133 of the Official Records, Andrews County, Texas.

(b) Oil and Gas Lease dated March 1, 2012, from Nola Jan Fisher Greaves, under Special Warranty Deed from Ina Earlene Jeffreys Fisher, as Lessor and Ring Energy, Inc., as Lessee, recorded in Volume 1029 at Page 175 of the Official Records, Andrews County, Texas.

(c) Oil and Gas Lease dated March 1, 2012, from Marvin Dan Fisher, as Lessor and Ring Energy, Inc., as Lessee, recorded in Volume 1029 at Page 219 of the Official Records, Andrews County, Texas.

4.13 <u>Patents and Trademarks</u>. Ring has, or has rights to use, all patents, patent applications, trademarks, trademark applications, service marks, trade names, trade secrets, inventions, copyrights, licenses and other intellectual property rights and similar rights necessary or material for use in connection with its business and which the failure to so have could have or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect (collectively, the "**Ring Intellectual Property Rights**"). Ring has not received a notice (written or otherwise) that any of the Ring Intellectual Property Rights used by it violates or infringes upon the rights of any Person. To the knowledge of Ring, all such Ring Intellectual Property Rights are enforceable and there is no existing infringement by another Person of any of the Ring Intellectual Property Rights. Ring has taken reasonable security measures to protect the secrecy, confidentiality and value of all of its intellectual properties, except where failure to do so could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

4.14 Insurance. Ring does not maintain any policies of insurance against losses and risks in the businesses in which Ring is engaged.

4.15 Litigation. There are no actions, suits, arbitrations, regulatory proceedings or other litigation, proceedings or governmental investigations pending or, to the Knowledge of Ring, threatened against Ring or any of its officers or directors in their capacity as such, or any of its properties or businesses, and Ring has no Knowledge of any facts or circumstances which may reasonably be likely to give rise to any of the foregoing. Ring is not subject to any order, judgment, decree, injunction, stipulation or consent order of or with any court or other Governmental Authority. Ring has not entered into any agreement to settle or compromise any proceeding pending or threatened in writing against it which has involved any obligation for which Ring or its properties or business has any continuing obligation. There are no claims, actions, suits, proceedings, or investigations pending or, to the Knowledge of Ring, threatened by or against either Ring with respect to this Agreement or the Articles of Exchange, or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, and Ring has no reason to believe there is a valid basis for any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation.

4.16 <u>Labor Relations</u>. Ring has no employees. Ring is not a party to a collective bargaining agreement. No executive officer of Ring, to the Knowledge of Ring, is, or is now expected to be, in violation of any material term of any employment contract, confidentiality, disclosure or proprietary information agreement or non-competition agreement, or any other contract or agreement or any restrictive covenant in favor of any third party, and each such executive officer does not subject Ring to any liability with respect to any of the foregoing matters. To the Knowledge of Ring, it is in material compliance with all U.S. federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations relating to employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment and wages and hours, except where the failure to be in compliance could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have or cause a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

4.17 Brokers. Neither Ring nor any of its agents or representatives has retained any finder, broker, agent, financial advisor or other intermediary in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.18 <u>Reorganization Treatment</u>. No fact or circumstance exists relating to Ring which would prohibit this Agreement from qualifying as a reorganization under Section 368 of the Code.

4.19 <u>Board Approval</u>. The Boards of Directors of Ring, by a special meeting duly called and held or by unanimous written consent, duly adopted resolutions: (a) approving and declaring advisable this Agreement, the Acquisition and the transactions contemplated hereby; (b) determining that the terms of the Acquisition are fair to and in the best interests of Ring and its shareholders; and (c) adopting this Agreement, which resolutions have not been modified, supplemented or rescinded and remain in full force and effect.

4.20 Disclosure. All of the disclosure furnished by or on behalf of Ring to either Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders regarding Ring, its businesses and the transactions contemplated hereby, including the disclosure schedules to this Agreement, is true and correct and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

ARTICLE V. COVENANTS

5.1 <u>Implementing Agreement</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each party hereto shall use its or his commercially reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate action required of it to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

5.2 Access to Information and Facilities; Confidentiality.

(a) From and after the date of this Agreement, Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall allow Ring and its representatives access during normal business hours to all of the facilities, properties, books, Contracts, commitments and records of Stanford and shall make the officers and employees of Stanford available to Ring and its representatives as either party or its representatives shall from time to time reasonably request. Ring and its representatives shall be furnished with any and all information concerning Stanford which Ring or its representatives reasonably request and can be obtained by Stanford without unreasonable effort or expense.

(b) From and after the date of this Agreement, Ring shall allow Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, and their representatives access during normal business hours to all of the facilities, properties, books, Contracts, commitments and records of Ring and shall make the officers of Ring available to Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders and their representatives as Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders or their representatives shall be furnished with any and all information concerning Ring which Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders or their representatives reasonably request and can be obtained by Ring without unreasonable effort or expense.

(c) With respect to the information disclosed pursuant to this Section 5.2, the parties shall maintain the confidentiality of any material non-public information furnished by the other Party. Such information shall include, but not be limited to, information pertaining to the financial condition of each party, its systems, properties, methods of doing business, agreements with customers or suppliers, or other aspects of the business of each party or which are sufficiently secret to derive economic value from not being disclosed (hereinafter "**Confidential Information**"). Each party hereto agrees that neither it or he nor any agent, employee, or representative will (either during or after the term of this Agreement) disclose any Confidential Information to any person, firm, corporation, association, or other entity for any reason or purpose whatsoever or make use to its, his or their personal advantage or to the advantage of any third party, of any Confidential Information, without the prior written consent of the party providing or furnishing the Confidential Information. The parties hereto agree that the provisions of this paragraph shall not apply with respect to any information that a party can document (i) is or becomes (through no improper action or inaction by the receiving party or any affiliate, agent, consultant or employee) generally available to the public, or (ii) was in its or his possession or known by it or him without any limitation on use or disclosure prior to the date of this Agreement. Upon termination of this Agreement, apply to information (including copies thereof). Notwithstanding anything heretofore stated in this paragraph, a party's obligations shall on, after termination of this Agreement, apply to information which has become generally available to the public without any action or omission of the receiving party hereto prior to the date of this paragraph, a party's obligations shall not, after termination of this Agreement, apply to information which has become generally available t

5.3 <u>Preservation of Business</u>. Subject to the terms of this Agreement, from the date of this Agreement until the Closing Date, each of Stanford and Ring, as the case may be, shall operate only in the ordinary and usual course of business consistent with past practice, and shall use reasonable commercial efforts to: (a) preserve intact its present business organization, as the case may be; (b) preserve the good and advantageous relationships of Stanford, Ring as the case may be, with employees and other Persons material to the operation of their respective businesses; and (c) not permit any action or omission within its control which would cause any of the representations or warranties of Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders, or Ring, as the case may be, to be breached in any material respect.

5.4 <u>Conduct of Business</u>. Neither Ring nor Stanford shall engage in any extraordinary transactions affecting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement without the other party or parties' prior written consent, including, without limitation the following: (i) none of the Stanford Shareholders shall transfer or dispose of his shares of Stanford, grant any options or rights to such shares, or in any way encumber the shares; (ii) Stanford shall not issue any equity shares or rights to purchase or instruments convertible into equity shares of Stanford; (iii) neither Ring nor Stanford shall pay any dividends or redeem any securities; (iv) neither Ring nor Stanford shall borrow any funds (except for loans made to each other) or incur any debt or other obligations except in the ordinary course of business; and (v) no party hereto shall take any action which would have a material negative effect on the proposed Acquisition. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Ring shall be permitted to complete its existing non-public offering under Rule 506 disclosed in Section 4.4 above and shall be permitted to enter into a new non-public offering upon concurrence of both the Ring Board of Directors and the Stanford Board of Directors.

5.5 Certain Notices. From and after the date of this Agreement until the Effective Date, each party hereto shall promptly notify the other party hereto of: (a) the occurrence, or non-occurrence, of any event that would be likely to cause any condition to the obligations of any party to effect the Acquisition and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement not to be satisfied; or (b) the failure of Stanford or Ring, as the case may be, to comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it pursuant to this Agreement which would reasonably be expected to result in any condition to the obligations of any party to effect the Acquisitions of any party to effect the Acquisition and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement not to be satisfied; *provided*, *however*, that the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 5.5 shall not cure any breach of any representation or warranty requiring disclosure of such matter prior to the date of this Agreement or otherwise limit or affect the remedies available hereunder to the party receiving such notice.

5.6 Consents and Approvals.

(a) Each of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain all consents, approvals, certificates and other documents required in connection with the performance by it or him of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall make all filings, applications, statements and reports to all Governmental Authorities and other Persons that are required to be made prior to the Closing Date by or on behalf of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders, as applicable, pursuant to Applicable Law in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

(b) Ring shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain all consents, approvals, certificates and other documents required in connection with the performance by it of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. Ring shall make all filings, applications, statements and reports to all Governmental Authorities and other Persons that are required to be made prior to the Closing Date by or on behalf of Ring pursuant to Applicable Law or otherwise in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

5.7 Shareholder Approval. The Stanford Shareholders shall provide Shareholder Approval of the Acquisition and this Agreement, and the transactions contemplated thereby, upon signing this Agreement.

5.8 <u>Supplemental Information</u>. From time to time prior to the Closing, Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, on the one hand, and Ring, on the other hand, shall promptly disclose in writing to the other any matter hereafter arising which, if existing, occurring or known at the date of this Agreement would have been required to be disclosed to the other parties hereto or which would render inaccurate any of the representations, warranties or statements set forth in ARTICLE III and ARTICLE IV, respectively, hereof.

5.9 <u>Access to Management of Ring</u>. From and after the date of this Agreement and through the Closing, each of the Stanford Shareholders is hereby granted the reasonable opportunity to ask questions of the president or other executive officers of Ring and to receive answers concerning the terms and conditions of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

5.10 Tax-Free Reorganization Treatment.

(a) Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders, and Ring shall use their commercially reasonable efforts, and cause their respective Affiliates to use their commercially reasonable efforts, to take or cause to be taken any action necessary for the Acquisition to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Neither Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders, nor Ring shall, nor shall they permit any of their respective representatives or Affiliates to, take or cause to be taken any action that could reasonably be expected to prevent the Acquisition from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

(b) This Agreement is intended to constitute, and the parties hereto hereby adopt this Agreement as, a "plan of reorganization" within the meaning Treasury Regulation Sections 1.368-2(g) and 1.368-3(a). Each of Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders, and Ring shall report the Acquisition as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368 of the Code, unless otherwise required pursuant to a "determination" within the meaning of Section 1313(a) of the Code.

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither Ring, nor any representative of, or legal counsel or consultant for Ring warrants that the Acquisition will qualify as a tax-free reorganization.

5.11 <u>Costs and Expenses</u>. Each of the parties hereto shall be responsible for and bear his and its respective expenses and fees incurred by him or it in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereunder, including without limitation, expenses of legal counsel, accountants, and other advisors. However, in the event that the transaction contemplated by this Agreement is not consummated after a good faith effort by all parties hereto, Ring shall be responsible for those costs Stanford incurred which are directly related to this Agreement including, but not limited to the payment of Stanford's year-end engineering report and the Stanford Financial Statements.

5.12 <u>Stanford Financial Statements</u>. A reasonable time prior to Closing, Stanford shall deliver to Ring audited financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, prepared in accordance with GAAP and Article VIII of Regulation S-X promulgated by the SEC ("**Regulation S-X**"). The auditor's report for the audited financial statements shall be without reservation or qualification and shall be issued by an auditor reasonably acceptable to Ring and registered to provide an audit report to the SEC.

5.13 Engineering Report. At Closing Stanford shall deliver to Ring an engineering report dated as of December 31, 2011, for the Leases in Andrews County, Texas, reflecting a PW10% of not less than \$80,000,000. Stanford shall designate in writing to Ring the dollar value of the Miocene acquisition reserves. Such report shall be issued by an engineer or engineering firm reasonably acceptable to Ring and in accordance with Regulation S-X relative to oil and gas companies.

5.14 No Shop. For a period of 180 days from the date of the Letter of Intent dated February 6, 2012, between Ring and Stanford (the **LOI**"), or until the termination of this Agreement, whichever shall occur sooner, Ring and its executive officers and, subject to the fulfillment of their fiduciary duties under applicable corporate law, the members of Ring's Board of Directors, will not take any action to encourage, solicit, initiate or otherwise facilitate the submission by a third party, or negotiate or enter into any other contract or agreement with any other entity, the purpose of which is to sell, directly or indirectly, its assets or stock, including by way of merger, business combination or otherwise, in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement. Nevertheless, Ring may continue its business to seek and find leasehold properties irrespective of Stanford's activities and to raise capital through the issuance of its common stock.

5.15 <u>Casualty Loss</u>. Stanford shall promptly notify Ring of any Casualty Loss of which Stanford becomes aware. If any Casualty Loss occurs prior to Closing to any of the Leases and such Casualty Loss may be repaired prior to Closing and, when repaired, the value of such Asset shall not be materially diminished, then Stanford shall repair such Casualty Loss prior to Closing and shall immediately notify Ring of such election.

ARTICLE VI. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF RING

The obligations of Ring under this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by Ring) of the following conditions precedent on or before the Closing Date:

6.1 <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Without supplementation after the date of this Agreement, the representations and warranties of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders contained in this Agreement shall be, with respect to those representations and warranties qualified by any materiality standard, true and correct in all respects, as of the Closing Date, and with respect to all other representations and warranties, true and correct in all material respects, as of the Closing Date, with the same force and effect as if made as of the Closing Date.

6.2 Compliance with Agreements and Covenants. Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of their covenants, obligations and agreements contained in this Agreement to be performed and complied with by them on or prior to the Closing Date.

6.3 Officer's and Stanford Shareholders' Certificate. Ring shall have been furnished with a certificate (dated as of the Closing Date and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Ring), executed by an executive officer of Stanford and by the Stanford Shareholders, certifying to the fulfillment of the conditions specified in Sections 6.1 and 6.2 hereof.

6.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall have received written evidence satisfactory to Ring that all consents and approvals required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been obtained, and all required filings have been made.

6.5 <u>No Material Adverse Change</u>. Except for the notes payable to Ring, at the Closing Date, there shall have been no material adverse change in the assets, liabilities, prospects, financial condition or business of Stanford. Between the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date, there shall not have occurred an event that would reasonably be expected to constitute a Stanford Material Adverse Effect.

6.6 <u>Actions or Proceedings</u>. No action or proceeding by any Governmental Authority or other Person shall have been instituted or threatened which: (a) is likely to constitute a Stanford Material Adverse Effect; or (b) could enjoin, restrain or prohibit, or could result in substantial damages in respect of, any provision of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.

6.7 Approval of Exchange. The Stanford Shareholders shall have approved this Agreement and the Acquisition contemplated hereby in accordance with the Texas Act.

6.8 <u>No Registration</u>. Ring shall be satisfied that the issuance of the Ring Shares in connection with Acquisition shall be exempt from registration under Regulation D of the Securities Act and Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and all applicable state securities laws, and that, unless expressly waived by Ring in writing, each of the Stanford Shareholders is an "accredited investor" as defined in Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated by the SEC under the Securities Act.

6.9 Stanford Liabilities. As of the Closing Date, Stanford shall not have liabilities other than to Ring (as determined in accordance with GAAP) in the aggregate in excess of \$9,825,000.

6.10 Legal Opinion. At Closing Stanford shall deliver a legal opinion in form acceptable to legal counsel to Ring which shall include in substantial form the following opinions:

(a) Stanford is a corporation organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of Texas. Stanford has the requisite corporate power to own, lease, and operate its properties and to conduct its business as presently conducted.

(b) Each of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders has the requisite authority to execute, deliver, and perform its or their obligations under the Agreement. The execution and delivery of such Agreement and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action by Stanford and no further consent or authorization of Stanford, its Board of Directors, or shareholders is required. The Agreement has been duly executed and delivered and constitutes the valid and binding obligation of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders enforceable against Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders in accordance with its terms.

(c) The execution, delivery, and performance of the Agreement by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders and the consummation by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders of the transactions contemplated thereby, does not and will not result in a violation of: (i) Stanford's Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, (ii) to counsel's knowledge after reasonable inquiry of management of Stanford, any other agreement, note, lease, mortgage, deed, or other instrument to which Stanford or a Stanford Shareholder is a party or which Stanford or a Stanford Shareholder is bound or affected, or (iii) assuming the accuracy of the factual representations of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders in the Agreement, any applicable law, rule, or regulation of the United States or the State of Nevada of which counsel is aware.

(d) When transferred and delivered in accordance with the terms of the Agreement, the Stanford Shares (i) will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and (ii) free of any and all liens and charges and anti-dilutive, preemptive or similar rights.

(e) Assuming the accuracy of the representations of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders in the Agreement, to the knowledge of counsel, no consent or authorization of, filing with, or notice to or registration with, any federal or state government body, regulatory agency, or self-regulatory organization is required to be obtained by Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders to enter into and perform its or their obligations under the Agreement.

(f) To the knowledge of counsel after reasonable inquiry of management of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, there is no action, suit or proceeding of any nature pending or threatened against Stanford, its properties or any of its officers or directors or against either of the Stanford Shareholders that would have a material adverse effect on Stanford, its business, or financial condition, or that challenges or seeks to enjoin, alter or materially delay any of the transactions contemplated by the Agreement.

ARTICLE VII.

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF STANFORD

The obligations of Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders under this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders) of the following conditions precedent on or before the Closing Date:

7.1 <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Without supplementation after the date of this Agreement, the representations and warranties of Ring contained in this Agreement shall be, with respect to those representations and warranties qualified by any materiality standard, true and correct in all respects, as of the Closing Date, and with respect to all other representations and warranties, true and correct in all material respects, as of the Closing Date, with the same force and effect as if made as of the Closing Date.

7.2 Compliance with Agreements and Covenants. Ring shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of its covenants, obligations and agreements contained in this Agreement to be performed and complied with by it on or prior to the Closing Date.

7.3 Officer's Certificate. Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall have been furnished with a certificate (dated as of the Closing Date and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders), executed by an executive officer of Ring, certifying to the fulfillment of the conditions specified in subsections 7.1 and 7.2 hereof.

7.4 <u>No Material Adverse Change</u>. At the Closing Date, there shall have been no material adverse change in the assets, liabilities, financial condition or business of Ring. Between the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date, there shall not have occurred an event that would reasonably be expected to constitute a Ring Material Adverse Effect.

7.5 <u>Actions or Proceedings</u>. No action or proceeding by any Governmental Authority or other Person shall have been instituted or threatened which: (a) is likely to constitute a Ring Material Adverse Effect; or (b) could enjoin, restrain or prohibit, or could result in substantial damages in respect of, any provision of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.

7.6 Legal Opinion. At Closing Ring shall deliver a legal opinion in form acceptable to legal counsel to Stanford which shall include in substantial form the following opinions:

(a) Ring is a corporation organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of Nevada. Ring has the requisite corporate power to own, lease, and operate its properties and to conduct its business as presently conducted.

(b) Ring has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute, deliver, and perform its obligations under the Agreement. The execution and delivery of such Agreement and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action and no further consent or authorization of Ring, its Board of Directors, or shareholders is required. The Agreement has been duly executed and delivered and constitutes the valid and binding obligation of Ring enforceable against Ring in accordance with its terms.

(c) The execution, delivery, and performance of the Agreement by Ring and the consummation by Ring of the transactions contemplated thereby, does not and will not result in a violation of: (i) Ring's Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, (ii) to counsel's knowledge after reasonable inquiry of management of Ring, any other agreement, note, lease, mortgage, deed, or other instrument to which Ring is a party or which Ring is bound or affected, or (iii) assuming the accuracy of the factual representations of Ring and the representations of Ring in the Agreement, any applicable law, rule, or regulation of the United States or the State of Nevada of which counsel is aware.

(d) When issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of the Agreement, the Ring Shares (i) will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and (ii) free of any and all liens and charges and anti-dilutive, preemptive or similar rights.

(e) Assuming the accuracy of the representations of Ring in the Agreement, to the knowledge of counsel, no consent or authorization of, filing with, or notice to or registration with, any federal or state government body, regulatory agency, or self-regulatory organization is required to be obtained by Ring to enter into and perform its obligations under the Agreement, except for (i) the filing of a Form D with the SEC within the 15 calendar day time prescribed by Regulation D, and (ii) a blue sky filing with the State of Texas.

(f) To the knowledge of counsel after reasonable inquiry of management of Ring, there is no action, suit or proceeding of any nature pending or threatened against Ring, its properties or any of its officers or directors that would have a material adverse effect on Ring, its business, or financial condition, or that challenges or seeks to enjoin, alter or materially delay any of the transactions contemplated by the Agreement.

ARTICLE VIII. DELIVERIES AT CLOSING

8.1 <u>Stanford and Stanford Shareholders Closing Deliveries</u>. At the Closing, in addition to any other documents or agreements required under this Agreement, Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders shall deliver to Ring the following:

(a) Evidence of the cancellation of all previously issued common stock on Stanford's stock issuance records and a stock certificate in the name of "Ring Energy, Inc." representing all of the previously outstanding shares of Stanford Common Stock;

(b) Resolutions of the Board of Directors of Stanford approving and authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the Acquisition;

(c) The engineering report required pursuant to Section 5.13.

(d) Resolutions from the Stanford Shareholders approving this Agreement and the Acquisition as required pursuant to Section 6.7 hereof;

(e) The certificate required pursuant to subsection 6.3 hereof;

(f) The legal opinion of Stanford legal counsel required pursuant to Section 6.10 hereof;

(g) An executed representation form from each of the Stanford Shareholders evidencing compliance with federal and state securities laws by Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders in form as set for in Exhibit B;

(h) A certificate of Good Standing for Stanford issued not more than thirty (30) days prior to closing;

(i) The executed Articles of Exchange; and

(j) All other instruments and documents that Ring or its counsel, in the reasonable exercise of their reasonable discretion, shall deem to be necessary: (i) to fulfill any obligation required to be fulfilled by Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders on the Closing Date; and (ii) to evidence satisfaction of any conditions to Closing.

8.2 <u>Ring Closing Deliveries</u> At the Closing, in addition to any other documents or agreements required under this Agreement, Ring shall deliver to Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders the following:

(a) Stock certificates representing the Ring Shares in the names of the Stanford Shareholders as required pursuant to Section 1.2 hereof;

(b) Resolutions of the Board of Directors of Ring: (i) approving and authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the Acquisition; (ii) the appointment of L. Tim Rochford and Stanley McCabe as directors of Ring; (iii) the appointment of William R. Broaddrick as the corporate Treasurer and Controller; (iv) to relocate Ring's corporate office to 6555 South Lewis Street, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74136; and (v) to authorize its officers and directors to take such actions as necessary to effectuate the aforementioned resolutions.

(c) The certificate required pursuant to Section 7.3 hereof;

(d) The legal opinion of Ring legal counsel required pursuant to Section 7.6 hereof;

(e) A certificate of Good Standing for Ring issued not more than thirty (30) days prior to closing;

(f) The executed Articles of Exchange; and

(g) All other instruments and documents that Stanford or its counsel, in the reasonable exercise of their reasonable discretion, shall deem to be necessary: (i) to fulfill any obligation required to be fulfilled by Ring on the Closing Date; and (ii) to evidence satisfaction of any conditions to Closing.

ARTICLE IX. MUTUAL INDEMNIFICATION

9.1 Indemnification.

(a) Stanford and the Stanford Shareholders, jointly and severally, covenant and agree to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Ring, its officers, directors, and each person who controls Ring within the meaning of the Securities Act from and against any damages (including reasonable attorneys', accountants', and experts' fees, disbursements of counsel, and other related costs and expenses) arising out of or resulting from: (A) any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty made by Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders in this Agreement; or (B) the failure of Stanford or the Stanford Shareholders to perform or observe fully any covenant, agreement or provision to be performed or observed by such party pursuant to this Agreement.

(b) Ring covenants and agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Stanford, the Stanford Shareholders, and Stanford's officers, directors, and each person who controls Stanford within the meaning of the Securities Act from and against any damages (including reasonable attorneys', accountants', and experts' fees, disbursements of counsel, and other related costs and expenses) arising out of or resulting from: (A) any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty made by Ring in this Agreement; or (B) the failure by Ring to perform or observe any covenant, agreement or condition to be performed or observed by it pursuant to this Agreement.

9.2 Third Party Claims.

(a) If any party entitled to be indemnified pursuant to Section 9.1 (an **'Indemnified Party**'') receives notice of the assertion by any third party of any claim or of the commencement by any such third person of any actual or threatened claim, action, suit, arbitration, hearing, inquiry, proceeding, complaint, charge or investigation by or before any governmental entity or arbitrator and an appeal from any of the foregoing (any such claim or Action being referred to herein as an **'Indemnifiable Claim**'') with respect to which another party hereto (an **'Indemnifying Party**'') is or may be obligated to provide indemnification, the Indemnified Party shall promptly notify the Indemnifying Party in writing (the **'Claim Notice**'') of the Indemnifiable Claim; provided, that the failure to provide such notice shall not relieve or otherwise affect the obligation of the Indemnifying Party to provide indemnification hereunder, except to the extent that any damages directly resulted or were caused by such failure.

(b) The Indemnifying Party shall have thirty (30) days after receipt of the Claim Notice to undertake, conduct and control, through counsel of its own choosing, and at its expense, the settlement or defense thereof, and the Indemnified Party shall cooperate with the Indemnifying Party in connection therewith; provided, that (A) the Indemnifying Party shall permit the Indemnified Party to participate in such settlement or defense through counsel chosen by the Indemnified Party (subject to the consent of the Indemnifying Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), provided that the fees and expenses of such counsel shall not be borne by the Indemnifying Party, and (B) the Indemnifying Party shall not settle any Indemnifiable Claim without the Indemnified Party's consent. So long as the Indemnifying Party is vigorously contesting any such Indemnifiable Claim in good faith, the Indemnified Party shall not pay or settle such claim without the Indemnifying Party's consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

(c) If the Indemnifying Party does not notify the Indemnified Party within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Claim Notice that it elects to undertake the defense of the Indemnifiable Claim described therein, the Indemnified Party shall have the right to contest, settle, or compromise the Indemnifiable Claim in the exercise of its reasonable discretion; provided, that the Indemnified Party shall notify the Indemnifying Party of any compromise or settlement of any such Indemnifiable Claim.

9.3 Indemnification Non-Exclusive. The foregoing indemnification provisions are in addition to, and not in derogation of, any statutory, equitable, or common-law remedy any party may have for breach of representation, warranty, covenant or agreement.

ARTICLE X. TERMINATION

10.1 Agreement Termination. Anything herein or elsewhere to the contrary notwithstanding, this Agreement may be terminated and the Acquisition contemplated hereby may be abandoned at any time prior to the Closing Date, only as follows:

(a) by mutual written agreement of Ring and Stanford;

(b) by Ring (if Ring is then not in material breach of its obligations under this Agreement) if: (i) a material default or breach shall be made by Stanford or any Stanford Shareholder with respect to the due and timely performance of any of its or his covenants and agreements contained herein and such default is not cured within thirty (30) days; (ii) Stanford or any Stanford Shareholder makes an amendment or supplement to any schedule hereto and such amendment or supplement reflects a Stanford Material Adverse Effect after the date of this Agreement; (iii) a Stanford Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred after the date of this Agreement; (iv) the Board of Directors of Stanford withdraws its recommendation of the Acquisition, if given, or recommends to holders of Stanford Common Stock the approval of any transaction other than the Acquisition; (v) the Stanford Shareholders fail to approve this Agreement as provided in this Agreement; or (vi) Closing shall not have occurred on or before May 31, 2012;

(c) by Stanford (if neither Stanford nor any Stanford Shareholder is then in material breach of their obligations under this Agreement) if: (i) a material default or breach shall be made by Ring with respect to the due and timely performance of any of its covenants and agreements contained herein and such default is not cured within thirty (30) days; (ii) Ring makes an amendment or supplement to any schedule hereto and such amendment or supplement reflects a Ring Material Adverse Effect after the date of this Agreement; (iii) a Ring Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred after the date of this Agreement; or (iv) the Board of Directors of Ring withdraws its recommendation of the Acquisition, if given, or recommends the approval of any transaction other than the Acquisition; or (vi) Closing shall not have occurred on or before May 31, 2012. If any of these reasons for termination occur, Ring shall be liable pursuant to Section 5.11 of this Agreement.

10.2 Effect of Termination. In the event of termination of this Agreement authorized pursuant to Section 10.1 hereof, written notice thereof shall be given to the other parties and all obligations of the parties shall terminate and, except as otherwise provided in this Article X, no party shall have any right against any other party hereto for any loss, damage, expense (including out-of-pocket expenses) or liability, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements arising out of the preparation and execution of this Agreement, fulfilling in whole or in part its obligations under this Agreement or otherwise incurred by a party in any action or proceeding between such party and the other party hereto or between such party and a third party, which is determined to have been sustained, suffered or incurred by a party and to have arisen from or in connection with an event or state of facts which is subject to claim

under this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any party hereto shall fail to close this Agreement without cause, that party shall reimburse the other party or parties for its, his or their out-of-pocket expenses in connection with this Agreement, including, but not limited to, attorneys' fees, but not including any consequential or incidental damages.

ARTICLE XI. MISCELLANEOUS

11.1 Certain Definitions. As used herein, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:

"Affiliate" shall mean any Person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls or is controlled by or is under common control with a Person as such terms are used in and construed under Rule 405 under the Securities Act.

"Applicable Law" shall mean all Laws, to the extent applicable to any Person.

"Casualty Loss" shall mean, with respect to all or any portion of any of the Leases, any destruction by fire, blowout, storm or other casualty prior to Closing.

"Contract" shall mean any contract, lease, commitment or understanding, sales order, purchase order, agreement, indenture, mortgage, note, bond, instrument or license, whether written or verbal, which is intended or purports to be a binding and enforceable agreement.

"Defensible Title" shall mean:

(a) As to each Lease that title of Stanford which is filed of record and free from reasonable doubt such that a prudent person engaged in the business of the ownership, development and operation of producing oil and gas properties, with knowledge of all the facts and their legal effect, would be willing to accept the same, and is free and clear (except for Permitted Encumbrances) of all Liens or defects which are of record prior to Closing.

(b) As to each well that title of Stanford which entitles Stanford to own at least the "Net Revenue Interest" for the wells identified on Schedule 3.11 as being associated with such wells, without reduction, suspension or termination throughout the productive life of such well, except for any reduction, suspension or termination as set forth in Schedule 3.11; requires Stanford to bear no greater "Working Interest" than the Working Interest for each of the wells identified on Schedule 3.11 as being associated with such wells, without increase throughout the productive life of such well, except for any increase as set forth in Schedule 3.11; and is free and clear (except for Permitted Encumbrances) of all liens, encumbrances, obligations or defects.

"Exchange Act' shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Governmental Authority" shall mean: (a) the government of the United States: (b) the government of any foreign country; (c) the government of any state or political subdivision of the government of the United States or the government of any foreign country; or (d) any entity, body or authority exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.

"Knowledge" shall mean, as it relates to Ring, the actual knowledge of Robert "Steve" Owens and Denny Nestripke, in each case upon reasonable inquiry, and as it relates to Stanford, the actual knowledge of the Stanford Shareholders, in each case upon reasonable inquiry.

"Law" shall mean any law, statute, regulation, ordinance, rule, order, decree, judgment, consent decree, settlement agreement or governmental requirement enacted, promulgated, entered into, agreed or imposed by any Governmental Authority.

"Lien" shall mean any mortgage, lien, charge, restriction, pledge, security interest, option, lease or sublease, claim, right of any third party, easement, encroachment or encumbrance upon any of the assets or properties of any Person.

"Permit" shall mean a permit, license, registration, certificate of occupancy, approval or other authorization issued by any Governmental Authority.

"Permitted Encumbrances" shall mean the following, provided Ring is furnished reasonable notice and description in writing of such Permitted Encumbrance:

(a) A lessor's royalties, overriding royalties, reversionary interests and similar burdens of record;

(b) Division orders and sales contracts;

(c) Preferential rights to purchase and required third-party consents and similar agreements, with respect to which waivers or consents are obtained from the appropriate parties or the appropriate time period for asserting the right has expired without an exercise of the rights;

(d) All rights to consent by, required notices to, filings with, or other actions by Governmental Authorities in connection with the sale or conveyance of oil and gas leases or interests therein if they are customarily obtained subsequent to the sale or conveyance;

(e) Conventional rights of reassignment prior to release of a leasehold interest requiring ninety (90) days or less notice to the holders of the rights;

(f) Easements, rights-of-way, servitudes, permits, surface leases and other rights in respect of surface operations;

(g) All rights reserved to or vested in any Governmental Authority to control or regulate any of the Leases or wells thereon in any manner, and all applicable laws, rules and orders of the Governmental Authority;

(h) Any encumbrance on or affecting the Leases which is expressly assumed or paid by Ring at or prior to Closing or which is discharged at or prior to Closing;

and

(i) Any Title Defects that Ring shall have expressly waived in writing.

"Person" shall mean any corporation, proprietorship, firm, partnership, limited partnership, trust, association, individual or other entity.

"PW10%" shall mean the estimated future oil and gas revenues, net of estimated direct expenses and income taxes, discounted at an annual discount rate of 10%.

"**Ring Material Adverse Effect**" shall mean any change or effect that is, or is reasonably likely to be, materially adverse to the business, assets and liabilities (taken together), financial condition or operations or results of operations of Ring, taken as a whole; *provided, however*, that none of the following shall be deemed (either alone or in combination) to constitute such a change or effect: (a)(i) any adverse change attributable to the announcement or pendency of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or (ii) any adverse change attributable to or conditions generally affecting the United States economy or financial markets in general; (b) any act or threat of terrorism or war anywhere in the world, any armed hostilities or terrorist activities anywhere in the world, any threat or escalation of armed hostilities or terrorist activities anywhere in the world or any governmental or other response or reaction to any of the foregoing; or (c) any action by Ring approved or consented to in writing by Stanford.

"SEC" shall mean the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Shareholder Approval" shall mean the approval of the Acquisition, this Agreement, and the transactions contemplated hereby by the Stanford Shareholders in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Stanford and the Texas Act.

"Stanford Material Adverse Effecf' shall mean any change or effect that is, or is reasonably likely to be, materially adverse to the business, assets and liabilities (taken together), financial condition or operations or results of operations of Stanford, taken as a whole; *provided, however*, that none of the following shall be deemed (either alone or in combination) to constitute such a change or effect: (a) (i) any adverse change attributable to the announcement or pendency of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or (ii) any adverse change attributable to or conditions generally affecting (A) the oil and gas industry as a whole; (B) the United States economy or financial markets in general; or (C) any foreign economy or financial markets in any location where Stanford has material operations or sales; (b) any act or threat of terrorism or war anywhere in the world, any armed hostilities or terrorist activities anywhere in the world, any threat or escalation of armed hostilities or terrorist activities anywhere in the world approved or consented to in writing by Ring.

"Title Defect" shall mean any defect which causes Stanford not to have Defensible Title.

11.2 Other Definitions. In addition to the terms set forth in Section 11.1 and elsewhere in this Agreement, each of the following terms is defined in the section set forth opposite such term:

Defined Term Acquisition Agreement Articles of Exchange Claim Notice Closing Closing Date Code Stanford Shareholders Confidential Information Effective Date	Location Recitals Preamble §1.2 §9.2(a) §2.1 §2.1 §2.1 Recitals Preamble §5.2 §1.3
Effective Date Effective Time	§1.3 §1.3

Environmental Laws	\$3.9
GAAP	\$3.5
Indemnifiable Claim	§9.2(a)
Indemnified Party	§9.2(a)
Indemnifying Party	§9.2(a)
Leases	\$3.11
LOI	§5.14
NRS	Recitals
Plan	§1.4
Regulation S-X	§5.12
Ring	Preamble
Ring Common Stock	§1.2
Ring Financial Statements	§4.5
Ring Intellectual Prperty Rights	§4.13
Ring Material Permits	§4.11
Ring Shares	§1.2
SEC Reports	§4.5
Stanford	Preamble
Stanford Common Stock	§1.1
Stanford Preferred Stock	§1.1
Stanford Financial Statements	§3.5
Stanford Intellectual Property Rights	§3.15
Stanford Material Permits	§3.12
Stanford Shareholders	Preamble
Stanford Shares	§1.1
Texas Act	Recitals

11.3 Expenses. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, each party hereto shall bear its own expenses with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

11.4 Amendment. This Agreement may only be amended, modified or supplemented pursuant to a written agreement signed by each of the parties hereto.

11.5 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. All covenants, representations and warranties made herein shall survive the making of this Agreement and shall continue in full force and effect for a period of one year from the Effective Time, at the end of which period no claim may be made with respect to any such covenant, representation, or warranty unless such claim shall have been asserted in writing to the indemnifying party during such period.

11.6 <u>Press Release; Public Announcements</u> The parties shall not make any other public announcements in respect of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated herein without prior consultation and written approval by the other party as to the form and content thereof, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any party may make any disclosure which its counsel advises is required by applicable law or regulation, in which case the other party shall be given such reasonable advance notice as is practicable in the circumstances and the parties shall use their best efforts to cause a mutually agreeable release or announcement to be issued.

11.7 Notices. All notices, consents, waivers, requests, instructions, or other communications required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing, and shall be deemed to have been duly given if (a) delivered personally (effective upon delivery), (b) sent by a reputable, established international courier service (effective one business day after being delivered to such courier service), or (c) mailed by certified

mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid (effective three business days after being deposited in the U.S. mail), addressed as follows (or to such other address as the recipient may have furnished for such purpose pursuant to this Section):

If to Stanford and the Shareholders:

Stanford Energy, Inc. Attn: Tim Rochford, CEO Attn: William R. Broaddrick, CFO 6555 South Lewis Avenue, Suite 200 Tulsa, OK 74136

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Johnson & Jones Attn: Randy R. Shorb 2200 Bank of America Center 15 West Sixth Street Tulsa, OK 74119

If to Ring:

and:

Ring Energy, Inc. Attn: Robert "Steve" Owens, CEO 18 ^{1/2} East State Street, Suite 202 Redlands, CA 92373-4773

Ring Energy, Inc. Attn: Denny W. Nestripke, Chairman of the Board PO Box 581072 Salt Lake City, UT 84158

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Ronald N. Vance & Associates, P.C. Attn: Ronald N. Vance 1656 Reunion Avenue, Suite 250 South Jordan, Utah 84095

or to such other individual or address as a party hereto may designate for itself by notice given as herein provided.

11.8 <u>Waivers</u>. The failure of a party hereto at any time or times to require performance of any provision hereof shall in no manner affect the right of such party at a later time to enforce the same. No waiver by a party of any condition or of any breach of any term, covenant, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing, and no waiver in any one or more instances shall be deemed to be a further or continuing waiver of any such condition or breach in other instances or a waiver of any other condition or breach of any other term, covenant, representation or warranty.

11.9 Interpretation. The headings preceding the text of Articles and Sections included in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not be deemed part of this Agreement or be given any effect in interpreting this Agreement. The use of the masculine, feminine or neuter gender herein shall not limit any provision of this Agreement. The use of the terms "including" or "include" shall in all cases herein mean "including, without limitation" or "include, without limitation," respectively.

11.10 <u>Applicable Law and Venue</u>. This Agreement and the rights and duties of the parties hereto shall be construed and determined in accordance with the laws of the State of Texas (without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provisions), and any and all actions to enforce the provisions of this Agreement shall be brought in a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Texas and in no other place.

11.11 <u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. If any legal action or any arbitration or other proceeding is brought for the enforcement of this Agreement, or because of an alleged dispute, breach, default, or misrepresentation in connection with any of the provisions of this Agreement, the successful or prevailing party or parties will be entitled to recover reasonable attorneys' fees and other costs incurred in that action or proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which it or they may be entitled.

11.12 <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; provided, however, that no assignment of any rights or obligations shall be made by any party without the prior written consent of all the other parties hereto.

11.13 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the parties hereto and, to the extent provided herein, their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives, and no provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to confer upon other third parties any remedy, claim, liability, reimbursement, cause of action or other right.

11.14 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Upon the reasonable request of the parties hereto, the other parties hereto shall, on and after the Closing Date, execute and deliver such other documents, releases, assignments and other instruments as may be required to effectuate completely the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

11.15 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality or enforceability of the other provisions hereof shall remain in full force and shall not be affected thereby, and there shall be deemed substituted for such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision a valid, legal and enforceable provision as similar as possible to the provision at issue.

11.16 <u>Remedies Cumulative</u>. The remedies provided in this Agreement shall be cumulative and shall not preclude the assertion or exercise of any other rights or remedies available by law, in equity or otherwise.

11.17 Entire Understanding. This Agreement sets forth the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto and supersedes all prior agreements, letters of intent (including, but not limited to, the LOI), arrangements and understandings between the parties.

11.18 Exhibits and Schedules. Each of the exhibits, schedules, or similar attachments referenced in this Agreement, or furnished to a party to this Agreement pursuant to the terms hereof, is annexed hereto and is incorporated herein by this reference and expressly made a part hereof.

11.19 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Facsimile transmissions of any signed original document, or transmission of any signed facsimile document, shall constitute delivery of an executed original. At the request of any of the parties, the parties shall confirm facsimile transmission signatures by signing and delivering an original document.

SIGNATURE PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has caused this Stock-For-Stock Exchange Agreement to be executed and delivered on the respective day and year set forth below.

RING:	Ring Energy, Inc.
Date: May 3, 2012	By <u>/s/ Robert Steve Owens</u> Robert "Steve" Owens, CEO
STANFORD:	Stanford Energy, Inc.
Date: May 3, 2012	By /s/ L. Tim Rochford L. Tim Rochford, CEO
STANFORD SHAREHOLDERS:	
Date: May 3, 2012	/s/ L. Tim Rochford L. Tim Rochford
Date: May 3, 2012	/s/ Stanley McCabe Stanley McCabe Individually as a Stanford Shareholder

Shares to be Transferred and Issued at Closing

	No. of Shares of Stanford Common	No. of Shares of Ring
Name of Shareholder	Stock to be Transferred	Common Stock to be Issued
L. Tim Rochford	888	2,220,000
Stanley McCabe	488	1,220,000
TOTALS	1,376	3,440,000

RING ENERGY, INC.

Representation Form

This Representation Form is furnished in connection with the issuance of shares of common stock (the **Shares**") of Ring Energy, Inc., a Nevada corporation (the "**Company**") in a non-public offering of the Shares (the "**Offering**") being made to the undersigned pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Stock-For-Stock Exchange Agreement dated May 3, 2012, by and among the Company and the undersigned, among others (the "**Acquisition Agreement**"). This transaction is intended to comply with Section 4(2), and/or Section 4(6) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**"), Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "**SEC**") under the Securities Act, and corresponding state exemptions.

ALL INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS REPRESENTATION FORM WILL BE TREATED CONFIDENTIALLY BY THE COMPANY. However, the undersigned understands that the Company may present this Representation Form to such parties as it deems appropriate if called upon to establish that the proposed issuance of the Shares to the undersigned is exempt from registration under the Securities Act or similar state laws. Further, the undersigned understands that the Offering itself may be reported to the SEC or state securities regulators pursuant to the requirements of Regulation D or corresponding state regulations.

1. Accredited Investor Status. The undersigned hereby represents that he is an "accredited investor" as that term is defined in Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated by the SEC. The undersigned has initialed below each of the categories which apply to the undersigned.

a natural person whose individual net worth (i.e., excess of total assets over total liabilities, but excluding the value of his principal residence) at the time of the closing of the Acquisition Agreement exceeds \$1,000,000.

a natural person who had an individual income in excess of \$200,000 in each of the two most recent calendar years or joint income with that person's spouse in excess of \$300,000 in each of those years and has a reasonable expectation of reaching the same income level in the current year. Individual income is defined for this purpose as adjusted gross income as determined for federal income tax purposes under the Internal Revenue Code (the "**Code**"), plus (i) any deductions for long-term capital gains under Section 1202 of the Code, (ii) any depletion deductions under Section 611, *et seq.*, of the Code, (iii) any interest income excluded under Section 103 of the Code, and (iv) any partnership losses allocated to the undersigned as reported on Schedule E of Form 1040.

2. <u>Representations of the Undersigned</u>. The undersigned represents and warrants to the Company as set forth below.

a. <u>Restricted Securities</u>. The undersigned understands that the Shares have not been registered pursuant to the Securities Act, or any state securities act, and thus are "restricted securities" as defined in Rule 144 promulgated by the SEC. Therefore, under current interpretations and applicable rules, he will probably have to retain the Shares for a period of at least six months from the date of closing of the Acquisition Agreement and at the expiration of such period his sales may be confined to brokerage transactions of limited amounts requiring certain notification filings with the SEC and such disposition may be available only if the Company is current in its filings with the SEC under the Exchange Act, or other public disclosure requirements. Accordingly, the undersigned hereby acknowledges that he is prepared to hold the Shares for an indefinite period.

b. <u>Investment Purpose</u>. The undersigned acknowledges that the Shares are being purchased for his own account, for investment, and not with the present view towards the distribution, assignment, or resale to others or fractionalization in whole or in part. The undersigned further acknowledges that no other person has or will have a direct or indirect beneficial or pecuniary interest in the Shares.

c. <u>Limitations on Resale: Restrictive Legend</u>. The undersigned acknowledges that he will not sell, assign, hypothecate, or otherwise transfer any rights to, or any interest in, the Shares except (i) pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, or (ii) in any other transaction which, in the opinion of counsel acceptable to the Company, is exempt from registration under the Securities Act, or the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder. The undersigned also acknowledges that an appropriate legend will be placed upon each of the certificates representing the Shares stating that the Shares have not been registered under the Securities Act and setting forth or referring to the restrictions on transferability and sale of the Shares.

d. <u>Information</u>. The undersigned has been furnished (i) with all requested materials relating to the business, finances, and operations of the Company; (ii) with information deemed material to making an informed investment decision; and (iii) with additional requested information necessary to verify the accuracy of any documents furnished to the undersigned by the Company. Such person has been afforded the opportunity to ask questions of the Company and its management and to receive answers concerning the terms and conditions of the Offering.

e. <u>Documents</u>. The undersigned has received or had access to following documents: (i) the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the "**Annual Report**"); (ii) the Company's quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for each of the quarters following the date of the Annual Report; (iii) the Company's current reports on form 8-K filed with the SEC since the filing of the Annual Report; and (iv) every other filing made by the Company's since the filing of the Annual Report. Such person has relied upon the information contained therein and has not been furnished any other documents, literature, memorandum, or prospectus.

f. <u>Knowledge and Experience in Business and Financial Matters</u> The undersigned has such knowledge and experience in business and financial matters that he is capable of evaluating the risks of the prospective investment, and the financial capacity of such party is of such proportion that the total cost of such person's commitment in the Shares would not be material when compared with his total financial capacity.

g. <u>No Advertisements</u>. The undersigned did not enter into the Acquisition Agreement as a result of or subsequent to any advertisement, article, notice, or other communication published in any newspaper, magazine, or similar media or broadcast on television or radio, or presented at any seminar or meeting.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Representation Form this day of 2012.

Ring Energy Inc. 6555 S. Lewis Avenue, Suite 200 Tulsa, OK 74136

Re: Registration Statement on Form S-1

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Ring Energy Inc., a Nevada corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the Company's filing of a registration statement on Form S-1 (the "Registration Statement") with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), relating to the offer and sale by certain selling stockholders of the Company, including their donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors-in-interests of up to 3,528,580 outstanding shares (the "Resale Shares") of the Company's common stock (the "Shares").

This letter is being furnished pursuant to Item 16 of Form S-1 and Item 601(b)(5)(i) of Regulation S-K, as promulgated by the Commission.

For the purpose of rendering our opinion set forth herein, we have examined and relied on (i) an Officer's Certificate, dated as of January 23, 2014 (the 'Officer's Certificate''), executed by the Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company (the 'Certifying Officer'); (ii) the articles of incorporation and bylaws of the Company, certified by the Certifying Officer as of January 23, 2014; (iii) the Registration Statement, as furnished to us by the Company (excluding items incorporated therein by reference); (iv) resolutions of the board of directors of the Company (the "Board"), certified by the Certifying Officer as of January 23, 2014; and (v) such other records and documents as we considered appropriate.

We have assumed the following: (A) the genuineness of all signatures on documents submitted to us; (B) the legal capacity of natural persons executing all relevant documents; (C) the accuracy and completeness of all corporate records provided to us by the Company and all public records reviewed by us; (D) the veracity as of the date of this letter of the certificates, records, documents and other instruments furnished to us even if signed or issued on an earlier date (although we have neither independently verified the statements made therein nor investigated the basis for the representations contained therein); (E) the accuracy and completeness of factual statements contained in the documents we reviewed; (F) the conformity to the originals of all documents submitted to us as copies; (G) no changes in applicable law between the date of this letter and the date of the events that are the subject of this letter; and (H) the Shares when sold and issued, together with the number of other shares of the Company's common stock that are then outstanding, will not exceed 150,000,000.

Based on our review and subject to the assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth herein, we are of the opinion that the Shares have been duly authorized by the Company and, when sold, issued, delivered and paid for as contemplated in the Registration Statement, after the Registration Statement has become effective under the Act, the Shares will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

This opinion set forth herein is expressly limited to the laws of the State of Nevada, including all applicable provisions of Nevada statutes and the Constitution of the State of Nevada and published decisions of Nevada courts interpreting those provisions. No opinion is given or implied regarding federal law or the laws of any jurisdiction other than the laws of the State of Nevada as currently in effect.

This letter is being delivered to the Company in connection with the Company's filing of the Registration Statement with the Commission and may not be used or relied upon for any other purpose.

We consent to the filing of this letter as Exhibit 5.1 to the Registration Statement and to the reference to this firm under the caption *Legal Matters*" in the prospectus included in the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under the Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated under the Act.

Our opinion herein is rendered as of the date of this letter, and we disclaim any obligation to advise you of facts, circumstances, events or developments that hereafter may come to our attention and that may alter, affect or modify such opinion. Our opinion is expressly limited to the matters set forth above, and we render no opinion, by implication or otherwise, as to any other matters relating to the Company, the Registration Statement, the Shares, or any securities other than the Shares.

Very truly yours, /s/ Burleson LLP BURLESON LLP

ASSIGNMENT OF OIL, GAS AND MINERAL LEASES

STATE OF TEXAS	§	
	§	KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:
COUNTY OF ANDREWS	§	

THAT, **Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC**, a Texas limited liability company, whose address is 306 W. Wall, Suite 1215, Midland, Texas 79701 (hereinafter referred to as "Assignor") is the owner of the Oil, Gas and Mineral Leases described on Exhibit "A" attached hereto and made a part hereof (hereinafter referred to as the "Subject Leases") and covering the following described lands:

W/2 W/2, Section 6, Block A-35, Public School Land Survey, Andrews County, Texas and containing 161.4 acres of land, more or less.

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of TEN AND NO/100 DOLLARS (\$10.00) and other good and valuable consideration in hand paid, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged and confessed, Assignor does hereby GRANT, BARGAIN, SELL, TRANSFER, ASSIGN and CONVEY, subject to the reservations, conditions and limitations hereinafter set forth, all of Assignor's right, title, and interest, in and to the Subject Leases and rights thereunder to **Ring Energy, Inc.**, a Nevada corporation, whose address is 18 ½ East State Street, Redlands, CA 92373 (hereinafter referred to as "Assignee").

This assignment is made and accepted subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Subject Leases and to the terms and conditions contained in that certain unrecorded Letter Agreement dated February 27, 2012, by and between Assigner and Assignee herein.

TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the Subject Leases together with all and singular the rights and appurtenances thereto in anywise belonging, unto said Assignee, its successors and assigns.

This assignment shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of Assignor and Assignee, and their respective successors and assigns, forever. This assignment is made and executed by Assignor and accepted by Assignee without warranty of title, either express or implied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Assignment is executed this day of April, 2012.

ASSIGNOR:

PATRIOT ROYALTY AND LAND, LLC

By:

Tyler Yenzer, Vice President

RING ENERGY, INC.

By:

Denny W. Nestripke, Chairman

ş

§

ş

ş

STATE OF TEXAS COUNTY OF MIDLAND

This instrument was acknowledged before me on this day of April, 2012, by Tyler Yenzer, Vice President of PATRIOT ROYALTY AND LAND, LLC, a Texas limited liability company on behalf of said limited liability company.

Notary Public, State of Texas

STATE OF UTAH COUNTY OF SALT LAKE

This instrument was acknowledged before me on this 9th day of April, 2012, by Denny W. Nestripke, Chairman of RING ENERGY, INC, a Nevada corporation, on behalf of said corporation.

Notary Public, State of Utah

EXHIBIT "A"

Attached to and made a part of that certain Assignment of Oil, Gas and Mineral Leases by and between Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, as Assignor, and Ring Energy, Inc., as Assignee.

- Oil, Gas and Mineral Lease dated December 12, 2011, by and between Arden Flamson, Individually and as Trustee of the Trust(s) created under the will of Richard J. Flamson, III, Deceased, said Trust includes the Survivors Trust, Marital Trust, Decedents Trust, and/or any other Trust created under the will of Richard J. Flamson, III, and Deena Flamson, Individually and as Trustee of the Flamson Trust, as Lessor and Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, recorded in Volume 1022 at Page 593, Official Public Records, Andrews County, Texas.
- 2. Oil, Gas and Mineral Lease dated January 23, 2012, by and between Marjorie R. Coen, a widow, as Lessor and Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, recorded in Volume 1025 at Page 792, Official Public Records, Andrews County, Texas.
- 3. Oil, Gas and Mineral Lease dated February 13, 2012 by and between Harlow Royalties, Ltd. as Lessor and Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, recorded in Volume 1025 at Page 794, Official Public Records, Andrews County, Texas.
- 4. Oil, Gas and Mineral Lease dated February 3, 2012, by and between Janie Poteet, as Lessor and Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, recorded in Volume 1025 at Page 790, Official Public Records, Andrews County, Texas.
- 5. Oil, Gas and Mineral Lease dated February 14, 2012, by and between Karen Koger Passow, as Lessor and Patriot Royalty and Land, LLC, recorded in Volume 1026 at Page 285, Official Public Records, Andrews County, Texas.



HANSEN, BARNETT & MAXWELL, P.C. Certified Public Accountants

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the use in the Registration Statement on Form S-1/A1 of Ring Energy, Inc. of our report dated April 1, 2013 relating to the consolidated financial statements of Ring Energy, Inc. as of and for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011. We also consent to the reference to our firm under the heading "Experts" in such Registration Statement.

/s/ Hansen, Barnett & Maxwell, P.C.

January 24, 2014



Registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board 5 Triad Center, Suite 750, Salt Lake City, Utah 84180-1128 TEL 801-532-2200 FAX 801-532-7944 www.hbmcpas.com ADDING VALUE NOT COMPLEXITY WILLIAMSON PETROLEUM CONSULTANTS, INC. TEXAS REGISTERED ENGINEERING FIRM F-81 303 VETERANS AIRPARK LANE, SUITE 1100 MIDLAND, TEXAS 79705 PHONE: 432-685-6100 FAX: 432-685-3909 E-MAIL: WPC@WPC-INC.COM

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ENGINEERS

As oil and gas consultants, Williamson Petroleum Consultants, Inc. hereby consents to the inclusion of information from our review letter for Ring Energy, Inc. effective January 1, 2013 entitled, "Review of Estimates Prepared by Ring Energy, Inc. of Proved Oil and Gas Reserves and Associated Net Revenue to the Interests of Ring Energy, Inc. Effective January 1, 2013 for Disclosure to the Securities and Exchange Commission Williamson Project 3.9561" dated March 7, 2013 and data extracted therefrom (and all references to our Firm) included in or made a part of this Registration Statement on Form S-1 of Ring Energy, Inc. to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about January 24, 2014.

WILLIAMSON PETROLEUM CONSULTANTS, INC.

Midland, Texas January 24, 2014

W. CRAIG GAINES CONSULTING PETROLEUM ENGINEER PO BOX 702038 TULSA, OKLAHOMA 702038 405-922-1253 <u>craig@gainesenergy.com</u>

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT PETROLEUM ENGINEER

As an independent petroleum engineer, W. Craig Gaines hereby consents to all references to me included in or made a part of this Ring Energy, Inc. Registration Statement on Form S-1 ("Form S-1" any amendments thereto and further consents to the use of estimates of oil and gas reserves and future net revenues contained in my "SEC reserve appraisal of certain Ring Energy, Inc. oil and gas properties in Kansas at December 31, 2012."

Signed,

W. Craig Gaines

Tulsa, Oklahoma January 20, 2014